

NOTICE OF PUBLIC MEETING of the Board of Directors of SOMERSET ACADEMY OF LAS VEGAS

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN THAT THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF SOMERSET ACADEMY OF LAS VEGAS, A PUBLIC CHARTER SCHOOL, WILL CONDUCT A PUBLIC MEETING ON OCTOBER 19, 2021 BEGINNING AT 6:00 P.M. AT 50 N. STEPHANIE ST., HENDERSON, NV 89074 AND VIA ZOOM WEBINAR. THE PUBLIC IS INVITED TO ATTEND.

PLEASE CLICK THE LINK BELOW TO JOIN THE WEBINAR:

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/87431547784?pwd=clVKMm9oeDVsSlZUdVVKNHp2em9Tdz09 Passcode: 397682 or via phone +16699009128 or +12532158782

Attached hereto is an agenda of all items scheduled to be considered. Unless otherwise stated, the Board Chairperson may 1) take agenda items out of order; 2) combine two or more items for consideration; or 3) remove an item from the agenda or delay discussion related to an item.

REASONABLE EFFORTS WILL BE MADE TO ASSIST AND ACCOMMODATE PHYSICALLY HANDICAPPED PERSONS DESIRING TO ATTEND OR PARTICIPATE AT THE MEETING. ANY PERSONS REQUIRING ASSISTANCE MAY CONTACT DENA THOMPSON AT (702) 431-6260 or <u>DENA.THOMPSON@ACADEMICANV.COM</u> TWO BUSINESS DAYS IN ADVANCE SO THAT ARRANGEMENTS MAY BEMADE.

THE MEETING AGENDA, SUPPORT MATERIALS, AND MINUTES ARE AVAILABLE AT 6630 SURREY ST, LAS VEGAS, NV 89119, VIA EMAIL AT <u>DENA.THOMPSON@ACADEMICANV.COM</u>, OR BY VISITING THE SCHOOL'S WEBSITE AT <u>HTTPS://SOMERSETACADEMYOFLASVEGAS.COM/</u> FOR COPIES OF THE MEETING AUDIO, PLEASE EMAIL <u>DENA.THOMPSON@ACADEMICANV.COM</u>.

PUBLIC COMMENT MAY BE LIMITED TO THREE MINUTES PER PERSON AT THE DISCRETION OF THE CHAIRPERSON. Please email <u>dena.thompson@academicanv.com</u> to submit or sign up for public comment.



We prepare students to excel in academics and attain knowledge through life-long learning by dedicating ourselves to providing Equitable, high-quality education for all students. We promote a culture that maximizes student achievement and fosters the development of accountable 21st Century learners in a safe and enriching environment.

Board of Directors

JOHN BENTHAM – Board Chair SARAH MCCLELLAN – Board Vice Chair LENORA BREDSGUARD – Board Secretary TRAVIS MIZER – Board Treasurer CODY NOBLE – Board Member WILL HARTY – Board Member RENEE FAIRLESS – Board Member

MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OCTOBER 19, 2021

AGENDA

1. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL

2. PUBLIC COMMENT

(No action may be taken on a matter raised under this item of the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action will be taken.)



- **3.** CONSENT AGENDA (FOR POSSIBLE ACTION) (All items listed under the Consent Agenda are considered routine and will be enacted by one motion. There will be no separate discussion of these items unless a Board Member or member of the public so requests, in which case the item(s) will be removed from the consent agenda and considered along with the regular order of business.)
 - a. Approval of Minutes from the October 13, 2021Board Meeting
 - b. Acceptance of School Based Mental Health Professionals Project Grant Funds
 - c. Approval of Policy Regarding the Rights and Needs of Persons with Diverse Gender Identities or Expressions
 - d. Approval of the UNLV MOU with Sky Pointe Campus
 - e. Approval of the Updated Somerset Academy Special Education Manual and IEP Policies and Procedures Manual

4. ACTION & DISCUSSION ITEMS

(Action may be taken on those items denoted "For Possible Action")

- a. DATA DISCUSSION WITH JESSICA BARR (FOR DISCUSSION)
- b. ACADEMIC PROGRESS REPORTS, CAMPUS RECOGNITIONS, AND UPDATES (FOR DISCUSSION)
- c. DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION REGARDING ENROLLMENT (FOR POSSIBLE ACTION)
- d. Review and Approval of Somerset Academy Academic Calendar for the 2022/2023 School Year (For Possible Action)
- e. REVIEW AND DISCUSSION OF SPCSA GOVERNANCE STANDARDS (FOR DISCUSSION)
- f. DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO APPROVE THE VENDOR FOR LOSEE BLEACHER PURCHASE WITH BOND FUNDS FROM THE FOLLOWING: HANSON SPORTS AND STURDI STEEL (FOR POSSIBLE ACTION)
- g. DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO APPROVE THE CONTRACTOR FOR LOSEE WEIGHT/LOCKER ROOM WITH BOND FUNDS FROM THE FOLLOWING: MOUNTAIN VISTA DEVELOPMENT, NGC, BUILDERS UNITED, ROCHE, SHF INTERNATIONAL (FOR POSSIBLE ACTION)

5. ANNOUNCEMENTS AND NOTIFICATIONS

6. Member Comment

7. PUBLIC COMMENT

(No action may be taken on a matter raised under this item of the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action will be taken.)



8. ADJOURN MEETING

This notice and agenda has been posted on or before 9 a.m. on the third working day before the MEETING AT THE FOLLOWING LOCATIONS:

- $Somerset \ Aliante \ Campus 6475 \ Valley \ Dr., \ North \ Las \ Vegas, \ NV \ 89084$ 1)
- 2) Somerset Lone Mountain Campus – 4491 N. Rainbow Blvd., Las Vegas, NV 89108
- 3) SOMERSET LOSEE CAMPUS 4650 LOSEE ROAD, NORTH LAS VEGAS, NV 89081
- SOMERSET NORTH LAS VEGAS CAMPUS 385 W. CENTENNIAL PKWY, NORTH LAS VEGAS, NV 89084 4)
- 5) SOMERSET SKY POINTE CAMPUS 7038 SKY POINTE DR., LAS VEGAS, NV 89131
- 6) SOMERSET SKYE CANYON CAMPUS 8151 N. SHAUMBER ROAD, LAS VEGAS, NV 89166
- 7) SOMERSET STEPHANIE CAMPUS 50 N. STEPHANIE ST., HENDERSON, NV 89074
- 8) <u>HTTPS://SOMERSETACADEMYOFLASVEGAS.COM/</u>
 9) <u>HTTPS://NOTICE.NV.GOV/</u>

SOMERSET ACADEMY OF LAS VEGAS

SUPPORT SUMMARY

MEETING DATE: OCTOBER 19, 2021 Agenda Item: 3 – Consent Agenda Number of Enclosures:

SUBJECT: CONSENT AGENDA

<u>APPOINTMENTS</u>

<u>Approval</u>

<u>X</u> CONSENT AGENDA

INFORMATION

PUBLIC HEARING

<u>Regular Adoption</u>

PRESENTER (S): BOARD

RECOMMENDATION:

PROPOSED WORDING FOR MOTION/ACTION:

MOVE TO APPROVE THE ITEMS FOR ACTION ON THE CONSENT AGENDA.

FISCAL IMPACT: N/A

ESTIMATED LENGTH OF TIME FOR CONSIDERATION (IN MINUTES): 2-3 MINUTES

BACKGROUND: SUPPORT MATERIALS AND/OR BACKGROUND HAS BEEN PROVIDED TO THE BOARD. ALL ITEMS ON THE CONSENT AGENDA WHICH ARE FOR ACTION CAN BE APPROVED IN ONE MOTION; HOWEVER, INDIVIDUAL ITEMS MAY BE TAKEN OFF THE CONSENT AGENDA IF THE BOARD DEEMS THAT DISCUSSION IS NECESSARY. SUBMITTED BY: STAFF

SOMERSET ACADEMY OF LAS VEGAS

SUPPORT SUMMARY

MEETING DATE: OCTOBER 19, 2021 Agenda Item: 3a – Approval of Minutes from the October 13, 2021 Board Meeting Number of Enclosures: 1

Number of Enclosures: $\mathbf{1}$

SUBJECT: MINUTES APPROVAL

ACTION

<u>APPOINTMENTS</u>

X CONSENT AGENDA

INFORMATION

_____PUBLIC HEARING

<u>Regular Adoption</u>

PRESENTER (S): **BOARD**

RECOMMENDATION:

PROPOSED WORDING FOR MOTION/ACTION:

CONSENT

FISCAL IMPACT: N/A

ESTIMATED LENGTH OF TIME FOR CONSIDERATION (IN MINUTES): **0 MINUTES**

BACKGROUND: **A BOARD MEETING WAS HELD ON OCTOBER 13, 2021.** As such, the **MINUTES WILL NEED TO BE APPROVED FOR THIS MEETING.**

SUBMITTED BY: **STAFF**

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF SOMERSET ACADEMY OF LAS VEGAS October 13, 2021

Board of Directors of Somerset Academy of Las Vegas held a public meeting on October 13, 2021 at 6:00 p.m. via Zoom webinar.

1. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL

Board Chair John Bentham called the meeting to order at 6:01 p.m. In attendance were Board members LeNora Bredsguard, John Bentham, Will Harty, and Renee Fairless.

Members Sarah McClellan, Travis Mizer, and Cody Noble were not in attendance.

Also present were Principal Lee Esplin, Principal Cesar Tiu, Principal Jessica Scobell, Principal Shannon Manning, Principal Christina Threeton, Principal Kate Lackey, and Principal David Fossett; as well as Somerset Inc. representative Suzette Ruiz. Academica representatives Marla Devitt, Kyle McOmber, and Gary McClain were also in attendance.

2. PUBLIC COMMENT

Public comment was made by Rich Fisher regarding the mask mandate.

3. CONSENT AGENDA

- a. APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM THE AUGUST 3, 2021 AND AUGUST 19, 2021 BOARD MEETINGS
- **b.** APPROVAL OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE FINANCE COMMITTEE:
 - **1. SCHOOL FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE**
 - 2. ACCEPTANCE OF GRANT FUNDS: ESSER II, SPED, TITLE I NORTH LAS VEGAS, TITLE II, TITLE IV, ESSER CSP – ALIANTE, AND ESSER CSP – SKYE CANYON
 - 3. STIPEND FOR EXECUTIVE OFFICE MANAGER FOR COVERING THE GRANT SUPPORT ROLE
 - 4. APPROVAL OF AFFORDABLE STRIPING AND SEALING AS VENDOR FOR LONE MOUNTAIN ASPHALT SEAL COAT WITH BOND FUNDS
 - 5. APPROVAL OF US TURF AS VENDOR FOR LONE MOUNTAIN TURF REPLACEMENT WITH BOND FUNDS

MEMBER HARTY MOVED TO APPROVE THE CONSENT AGENDA, AS PRESENTED. MEMBER BREDSGUARD SECONDED THE MOTION, AND THE BOARD VOTED UNANIMOUSLY TO APPROVE.

Page 1 of 2

4. ACTION & DISCUSSION ITEMS

a. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF THE SOMERSET ACADEMY OF LAS VEGAS CHARTER RENEWAL APPLICATION

Mr. Gary McClain addressed the Board and stated that Principal Esplin and Mr. Kyle McOmber had prepared the Charter renewal application which was due to the State on October 15th.

MEMBER BREDSGUARD MOVED APPROVE THE APPLICATION, AS PRESENTED. MEMBER FAIRLESS SECONDED THE MOTION AND THE BOARD VOTED UNANIMOUSLY TO APPROVE.

5. ANNOUNCEMENTS AND NOTIFICATIONS

Member Bentham reminded everyone that the Somerset Board would hold a meeting on October 19th which would include a data discussion.

6. MEMBER COMMENT

Members of the Board expressed thanks to the principals for their hard work.

7. PUBLIC COMMENT

There was no public comment.

8. ADJOURN MEETING

THE MEETING ADJOURNED AT 6:11 P.M.

Approved on: _

Secretary of the Board of Directors

Somerset Academy of Las Vegas

SOMERSET ACADEMY OF LAS VEGAS

SUPPORT SUMMARY

MEETING DATE: OCTOBER 19, 2021 AGENDA ITEM: 3b – Acceptance of School Based Mental Health Professionals Project Grant Funds Number of Enclosures: 1

SUBJECT: ACCEPTANCE OF GRANT FUNDS

Action

<u>APPOINTMENTS</u>

<u>X</u> CONSENT AGENDA

INFORMATION

_____PUBLIC HEARING

_____REGULAR ADOPTION

PRESENTER (S): **BOARD**

RECOMMENDATION:

PROPOSED WORDING FOR MOTION/ACTION:

CONSENT

FISCAL IMPACT: N/A

ESTIMATED LENGTH OF TIME FOR CONSIDERATION (IN MINUTES): **0** MINUTES

BACKGROUND: SOMERSET ACADEMY HAS BEEN AWARDED SCHOOL BASED MENTAL HEALTH PROFESSIONALS PROJECT GRANT FUNDS IN THE AMOUNT OF \$334,066.20.

THE BOARD IS BEING ASKED TO ACCEPT THE GRANT FUNDS.

SUBMITTED BY: **STAFF**

Steve Sisolak Governor

Jhone M. Ebert Superintendent of Public Instruction



Southern Nevada Office 2080 East Flamingo Rd, Suite 210 Las Vegas, Nevada 89119-0811 (702) 486-6458 Fax: (702) 486-6450

STATE OF NEVADA DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

700 E. Fifth Street | Carson City, Nevada 89701-5096 Phone: (775) 687-9200 | www.doe.nv.gov | Fax: (775) 687-9101

October 7, 2021

Dear Somerset Academy of Las Vegas,

Congratulations! You have been awarded funding from the School Based Mental Health Professionals Project.

The amount of your total subaward is shown on Page 2 of this Award and Guidance document. Please submit a revised budget, signed by your authorized representative, for the total amount awarded to your organization to Ruby Kelly at <u>kellyr@doe.nv.gov</u> and copied to Jennah Fiedler <u>jfiedler@doe.nv.gov</u> by 10/20/21.

Please read through the attached guidance regarding the administration of the School Based Mental Health Professionals Project funding. Please do not hesitate to reach out if you have any questions about any of these requirements. Once we have received the signed and completed revised budget, we will be able to process your subaward and get you a copy of your complete subaward packet and RFF template.

Please let us know if we can support the important work you do each day as you serve our students and educators.

Christy McGill, Director Office for a Safe and Respectful Learning Environment Ruby Kelly Education Programs Professional Office for a Safe and Respectful Learning Environment

School Based Mental Health Professionals Project

Local Education Agency	Awarded Amount
Somerset Academy of Las Vegas	\$334,066.20

1. Complete, sign, and submit via email a revised budget summary and narrative as soon as possible:

Please prepare and submit a revised budget summary and narrative for the total amount highlighted. Specifically, the budget needs to be modified to review the calculations and narrative and include any applicable idirect charges, if the LEA will require indirect.

If you have any questions regarding revisions to your budget summary and narrative, please do not hesitate to contact us. Once the revised budget summary and narrative has been verified you will receive your initial subaward.

GUIDANCE FOR THE USE OF THE SCHOOL BASED MENTAL HEALTH PROFESSIONALS PROJECT

I. General Provisions

A. Duration of Subgrants

This award is for federal fiscal year 2022. Subgrants will have their funding issued to begin upon approval and end 9/30/2022. Please notify our office as early as possible if you encounter challenges in spending all the awarded funds by the end date.

B. Participation, Evaluation, and Reporting

Participation

As identified in the grant Assurances, schools and districts accept School-Based Mental Health Professionals project funding in accordance with applicable Federal and State statutes, regulations, programs, plans, and applications, and agree to administer the programs in compliance with all provision of such statutes, regulations, applications, policies and amendments thereto, including but not limited to the drafting of job descriptions, job postings, recruitment efforts, public outreach, advocacy, collaborations and partnerships.

Evaluation

Multiple sources of data will be used to support evaluation of the implementation of the School-Based Mental Health Professionals project, including but not limited to school climate data, discipline, and behavior data, and end-of-year project survey data. Participation in any external evaluation conducted on behalf of NDE is also required of all subrecipients. Service delivery data as captured on the SISP (Specialized Instructional Support Personnel) Module within Infinite Campus (IC) will also be used to evaluate implementation of the School-Based Mental Health Professionals project; it is therefore required that all schoolbased mental health professionals who are funded through the School-Based Mental Health Professionals project must report all service delivery data within that module in IC. Onboarding and training support for the use of the SISP Module will be provided by OSRLE staff.

Reporting

NDE staff will regularly monitor the implementation of the School-Based Mental Health Professionals project for each subrecipient, including tracking of fiscal processes and spending down of funds as well as compliance with all required project activities. More information regarding required project activities can be found in Part II of this document under Required Agreements

C. <u>Compliance with Federal and State Statutes</u>

As identified in the Grant Assurances, schools and districts accept School Based Mental Health Professionals grant funding in accordance with applicable Federal and State statutes, regulations, programs, plans, and applications, and administer the programs in compliance with all provision of such statutes, regulations, applications, policies and amendments thereto, including but not limited to the drafting of job descriptions, job postings, recruitment efforts, public outreach, advocacy, collaborations and partnerships.

In accordance with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) as well as the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA), all email communication by School Safety funded positions must include a statement of confidentiality. If the district or charter does not have a prescribed statement of confidentiality the grant funded professionals may use the approved NDE statement of confidentiality:

CONFIDENTIALITY - This message and accompanying documents are covered by the electronic communications Privacy Act, 18 U.S.C. §§ 2510-2521, may be covered by the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) 20 U.S.C. § 122g; 34 CFR Part 99 and may contain confidential information or Protected Information intended for the specified individual(s) only. If you are not the intended recipient or an agent responsible for delivering it to the intended recipient, you are hereby notified that you have received this document in error and that any review, dissemination, copying, or the taking of any action based on the contents of this information is strictly prohibited. Violations may result in administrative, civil, or criminal penalties. If you have received this communication in error, please notify sender immediately by e-mail, and delete the message. The Nevada Department of Education will not accept any liability in respect of such communication that violates our e-mail policy.

D. <u>Use of Funds and Unauthorized Activities/Expenses</u>

Goal

Consistent with the state's System Priority of social and emotional support of students, educators, and staff, the goal of the School-Based Mental Health Professionals project is to increase access to mental health services and supports through the hiring of additional school mental health

professionals. Funding from this project may be used to employ or contract with additional school mental health professionals, dependent on the policies and procedures of each LEA. These funds must maintain or expand the number of school mental health professionals in your district or charter and cannot be used to increase existing costs for existing personnel (e.g., through unscheduled salary increases or bonuses; see information on the School Based Mental Health Services grant in Part IV of the grant application for information on funding recruitment, retention, and respecialization activities for school mental health providers). It is expected that these professionals will support response to the impacts of the coronavirus pandemic through the implementation of the strategies and supports outlined in the System Priority table beginning on page 23 of the NDE ARP ESSER Planning Guide for LEAs.

Operational Processes

E. Reminder Regarding Deadlines for FFR's and RFF's

Requests for Funds (RFF) must be submitted **no later than the 15th of each month** for the prior month's expenditures. We hope you will make this deadline a priority so that we can more accurately reflect the amounts that have/will be drawn from each program's budget in a timely manner.

All LEAs that are awarded School Based Mental Health Professionals Project funds must submit their Final Financial Report (FFR) as soon as possible and no later than November 15, 2022

SOMERSET ACADEMY OF LAS VEGAS

SUPPORT SUMMARY

MEETING DATE: OCTOBER 19, 2021 AGENDA ITEM: 3c- Approval of Policy Regarding the Rights and Needs of Persons with Diverse Gender Identities or Expressions Number of Enclosures: 1

SUBJECT: APPROVAL OF POLICY REGARDING DIVERSE GENDER IDENTITIES

<u>ACTION</u>

<u>APPOINTMENTS</u>

<u>X</u> CONSENT AGENDA

INFORMATION

PUBLIC HEARING

_____REGULAR ADOPTION

PRESENTER (S): **BOARD**

RECOMMENDATION:

PROPOSED WORDING FOR MOTION/ACTION:

CONSENT

FISCAL IMPACT: N/A

ESTIMATED LENGTH OF TIME FOR CONSIDERATION (IN MINUTES): **0 MINUTES**

BACKGROUND: **Somerset Academy is required to approve a Gender Diverse Policy.**

SUBMITTED BY: **STAFF**

Gender Diverse Student Policy

- I. Purpose: Somerset Academy of Las Vegas is committed to fostering a safe and respectful learning environment for all students enrolled, including those with diverse gender identities or expressions, in every classroom, hallway, locker room, cafeteria, restroom, gymnasium, playground, athletic field, school bus, parking lot, and other areas on the premises of the school. This policy will contain the requirements and methods for addressing the rights and needs of persons with diverse gender identities or expressions. [NRS 388.132 and NRS 388.133(2)(b)].
- II. Definitions:
 - a. These definitions are not provided for the purpose of labeling students, but to assist in understanding this policy.
 - i. Classroom Activities: Activities that provide education or instruction for all students, other than field trips. Nothing in this definition requires adoption of a specific curriculum [NAC 388.880(6)].
 - ii. Gender Expression: How a person expresses their gender through outward presentation and behavior. This may include, but is not limited to, a person's name, clothing, hair style, body language and mannerisms.
 - iii. Gender Identity: A person's understanding/outlook/feelings/sense of being male, female, both or neither, regardless of the person's biological sex. All people have a gender identity.
 - iv. Gender Support Team: A group consisting of the student; the student's parent(s); the school personnel and/or administrator or designee of the administrator, including a counselor; and any representative(s) of community-based groups (including faith groups), as requested by the parent(s). The Gender Support Team will be led or coordinated by the school administrator or the administrator's designee.
 - v. Parent: For the purpose of this policy, a parent is defined as:
 - 1. A biological or adoptive parent;
 - 2. A legal guardian;
 - 3. A person acting in the place of a parent with whom the child lives;
 - 4. A person who is legally responsible for the child's welfare; or
 - 5. An emancipated student.
- III. Genders Support Plan: In order to address the rights and needs of students with diverse gender identities or expressions, a Gender Support Plan will be created for each student by the Gender Support Team.

- a. The Gender Support Plan will be consistent with this policy and must include the following components [NAC 388.880(3)]:
 - i. Methods to ensure protection of the privacy of the student;
 - ii. Methods to support the appropriate engagement of the parent(s) of the student;
 - iii. Compliance with the Nevada Interscholastic Activities Association (NIAA), if interscholastic activities are considered;
 - iv. Consideration of the rights and needs of the student for which the plan is developed, as well as the capacity of the school (for example, but not limited to, the layout or age of the school), and the rights and needs of the student body at large, including individual requests for privacy; and,
 - v. Measures to ensure that each person governed by the plan, including, without limitation, each employee, volunteer and student, uses only the names and pronouns to refer to the student for whom the plan is developed that have been designated by the parent or guardian of the student, as recorded through the student information system of the school, in reference to or in any verbal or written communication with the student.
- b. The Gender Support Plan will include measures to ensure access to academic courses and services that are appropriate for and supportive with diverse gender identities or expressions, including, without limitation [NAC 388.880(3)(c)(4)]:
 - i. Classroom activities that are relevant and meaningful to and appropriate for the student and do not discriminate or segregate according to gender identity or expression;
 - ii. Physical education, assemblies, dances, ceremonies, intramural activities and other school activities that are appropriate for the student and do not discriminate or segregate according to gender identity or expression; and,
 - iii. Intramural and interscholastic activities, in accordance with the regulations and policies of the NIAA.
- c. The Gender Support Plan will include measures to ensure that students with divers gender identities or expressions will have access to appropriate and supportive clubs and support groups for the family of the student in accordance with the schools policy governing school clubs and groups and the use of the school's facility by such clubs and groups. [NAC 388.880(3)(c)(5)].

- d. The Gender Support Plan will include measures necessary to ensure that the student for whom the plan is developed is able to dress and act in an appropriate manner in accordance with his or her gender expression or identity, including, without limitation [NAC 388.880(3)(c)(6)]:
 - i. Any accommodation necessary to ensure that the student is able to comply with the uniform policy in a manner that is physically and emotionally comfortable for the student;
 - ii. Any accommodation necessary to ensure the student is able to choose clothing that aligns with their gender identity or expression with regards to yearbook or school photographs, and, if applicable, the school will allow for a yearbook photograph that is not gender-specific; and,
 - iii. Authorization for the student to select a cap and gown combination for graduation that aligns with the gender identity or expression of the student.
- e. The Gender Support Plan will include a requirement that the name of the student that has been designated by the parent or guardian of the student, as recorded through the registration and enrollment process or the student information system of the school, be read during ceremonies and other events, including, without limitation, graduation ceremonies [NAC 388.880(3)(c)(7)].
- f. Any of the requirements in section III of this policy, regarding the requirements of a Gender Support Plan, may be omitted if the parent or guardian of the student for whom the plan is developed chooses to do so.
- IV. Privacy
 - a. School employees shall not disclose information that may reveal a student's gender identity or expression status:
 - i. To other students;
 - ii. To the parents of other students;
 - iii. To staff members unless there is a specific need to know;
 - iv. Unless legally required to do so (e.g. court order, subpoena); or
 - v. Unless the parent has authorized, in writing, such disclosure.
- V. Names/Pronouns
 - a. Each student, employee, or volunteer shall use the a student's name and pronoun that correspond to their gender identity or expression. The requested name shall be included in the school's student information system in order to inform faculty and staff of the name and pronoun to use when addressing the student.

- b. Records
 - i. Unofficial Records (including the school's student information system): As part of the student's Gender Support Plan, the school has a process that will allow a student to use their preferred name and gender on unofficial records. Unofficial records include, but are not limited to: identification badges, classroom and homeroom rosters, certificates, programs, announcements, office summons, communications, team and academic rosters, newspapers, newsletters, yearbooks, and other site-generated unofficial records. Changes will be made in the school's student information system once said changes have been requested in writing by the parent or guardian of the student and the Gender Support Team has added the changes to the student's Gender Support Plan.
 - ii. Official Records (including Permanent Records): The school is required to maintain in perpetuity mandatory permanent student records (such as transcripts), which include the legal name of the student and the student's gender as indicated on official government issued documents such as birth certificates, passports, and identification cards/permits. The school will change a student's name and gender on official records when the name of the student is changed by court order.
- VI. Professional Development and Training (NRS 388.133, NRS 388.134 and NAC 388.875)
 - a. The school will provide professional development and training concerning the rights and needs of students with diverse gender identities or expressions, on an annual basis, for the Board of Directors, administrators, principals, teachers, and other personnel. All newly elected members of the Board of Directors and newly hired employees shall receive such training and professional development within 180 days of being elected to the Board of Directors or being employed by the school.
 - b. The training and professional development shall include, without limitation, the following:
 - i. Any training materials developed by the Nevada Department of Education regarding providing a safe and respectful learning environment for students with diverse gender identities or expressions;
 - ii. Each member of the Board of Directors, school employee, and parent/guardian of each student enrolled in the school will receive a copy of NAC 388.875 to 388.920 and a copy of this policy on a yearly basis;
 - iii. Training regarding the needs of persons with diverse gender identities or expressions as it pertains to the prevention of discrimination, harassment, bullying, and cyberbullying; and,

- iv. Training regarding current state laws and regulations governing the rights and needs of students with diverse gender identities or expressions.
- VII. Complaint Procedures
 - a. Persons (employees, students, parents, members of the public) who believe they have been discriminated against or believe they witnessed discrimination against a student because of the student's gender identity or expression should follow the school's grievance policy as provided on the school website.
- VIII. Discipline
 - a. School employees, volunteers, and students may be disciplined for the use of a name or pronoun, selected in the Gender Support Plan only if the action(s) meet the definition of bullying or cyberbullying as prescribed in the school's discipline policy.
- IX. This policy must be reviewed and, if necessary, updated on an annual basis by the school's Board of Directors. [NRS 388.134(5)]

SOMERSET ACADEMY OF LAS VEGAS

SUPPORT SUMMARY

MEETING DATE: OCTOBER 19, 2021 Agenda Item: 3d– Approval of the UNLV MOU with Sky Pointe Campus Number of Enclosures: 1

SUBJECT: APPROVAL OF UNLV MOU WITH SKY POINTE CAMPUS

<u>APPOINTMENTS</u>

_____Approval

<u>X</u> CONSENT AGENDA

<u>INFORMATION</u>

PUBLIC HEARING

<u>Regular Adoption</u>

PRESENTER (S): BOARD

RECOMMENDATION:

PROPOSED WORDING FOR MOTION/ACTION:

CONSENT

FISCAL IMPACT: N/A

ESTIMATED LENGTH OF TIME FOR CONSIDERATION (IN MINUTES): **0 MINUTES**

BACKGROUND:

SUBMITTED BY: **STAFF**

Memorandum of Understanding Between the Board of Regents of the Nevada System of Higher Education On Behalf of the University of Nevada, Las Vegas and the Somerset Academy of Las Vegas– Sky Pointe Campus

BACKGROUND

The purpose of this Agreement is to memorialize the agreement between the Board of Regents of the Nevada System of Higher Education ("**NSHE**") on behalf of the University of Nevada, Las Vegas and **Somerset Academy of Las Vegas – Sky Pointe Academy**. University and School are collaborating to offer to high school students of Somerset Academy – Sky Pointe a head start on their college education by enrolling in University courses before high school graduation.

University and School are authorized to enter into this agreement pursuant to Nevada Revised Statutes (NRS) Chapter 277. Students are authorized under NRS 389.310 to enroll in college level courses that may be counted toward both high school and college graduation requirements ("**Dual Enrollment**").

A Dual Enrollment course is defined as a college level course that is conducted on the School or University campus, and that is:

- A. Applicable to an established college academic degree or certificate program, and transferable to a college or university under the jurisdiction of the Board of Regents of the Nevada System of Higher Education; and
- B. Applicable towards the completion of a high school program of study.

TERM AND MODIFICATIONS

- A. This Agreement is effective as of the last date any authorized signatory affixes his/her signature below ("Effective Date"). This Agreement will be reviewed annually and revisions made as necessary. Any renewal will be subject to further negotiation and written agreement.
- B. This Agreement shall be effective five (5) years from the Effective Date. This Agreement may be terminated, without cause, at any time by either the University or School upon thirty (30) days written notice to the other. If instruction in a Dual Enrollment course has begun, the University and School will use their reasonable efforts to finish the semester instruction and award college credit before terminating activities under this Agreement.

Page 1 of 13

C. The provisions of this Agreement may be modified only by written agreement executed by the University and School. This Agreement sets forth the entire understanding and agreement between the University and School on this topic of Dual Enrollment, and supersedes all previous statements or agreements, whether oral or written.

AGREEMENT

1. UNIVERSITY OBLIGATIONS

1.1 General Course Requirements

- A. University will determine the dual enrollment courses to be offered at any time during the term of this Agreement.
- B. The University will offer dual enrollment courses to students who meet University's prerequisites.
- C. University will ensure that all Dual Enrollment course offered to students are:
 - a. Of a quality and depth to qualify for college credit as determined by University;
 - b. Evaluated and approved through the University curriculum approval process;
 - c. Transferable to a college or university under the Nevada System of Higher Education; and
 - d. Compliant with all standards for University courses.
- D. Student shall be admitted to University for college-level credit as a non-degree seeking student.
- E. University shall determine residency status of students for tuition and/or fees purposes in accordance with established college protocol.
- F. University will provide to School the instructional information necessary to meet the goals of the courses delivered, including but not limited to college-approved textbook titles, syllabi, course outlines, and grading standards applicable to Dual Enrollment courses.
- G. University will ensure that instructors of Dual Enrollment courses follow the same standards of expectation and assessment that are applied to other college courses.
- H. University will grant college credit toward earning a credential, certificate or degree, as applicable for a Dual Enrollment course when a student satisfactorily completes the course.

Page 2 of 13

I. Students will be made aware of the number of credits awarded per class before enrolling in the course. Upon successful completion, students will be awarded credits that can be transferred to the awarding institution or any institution with the NSHE system.

1.2 Instructors and Instruction

- A. University will provide college faculty to teach Dual Enrollment courses.
- B. School principal will designate a staff member from the School to teach Dual Enrollment courses on the high school campus. Staff member must also be approved by the Dual Enrollment course coordinator for the particular course.

1.3 Assessment and Monitoring

- A. University will assess each Dual Enrollment courses based upon the same standards used for all University courses.
- B. University will designate a liaison to assist with Dual Enrollment activities and to meet with the liaison designated by the School as necessary and at least once within a one-year period, to review Dual Enrollment course outlines and the School's high school scope and sequence, and to review and amend course outlines as necessary.
- C. University will assess the ongoing effectiveness of each course through surveys of students who participated in Dual Enrollment courses and surveys of key University personnel involved in the teaching and planning of Dual Enrollment programming to ensure that the standards of achievement for students in Dual Enrollment courses are commensurate with the achievement of students in college equivalent courses.

1.4 Policies and Procedures

- A. University will comply with all applicable procedures and requirements for the Dual Enrollment courses set out in State statute and the University and NSHE policies and procedures.
- B. University will provide the School with University policies and procedures applicable to students enrolling in Dual Enrollment courses.
- C. University will provide the School access to the educational records of students as necessary to carry out the terms of this Agreement, and limit access to such records to employees who have a legitimate interest and a need to know the substance of the particular record, understanding that Students enrolled in the Dual Enrollment courses will be enrolled in both the School and University. Pursuant to the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974, as amended ("FERPA"), and applicable regulations, Page **3** of **13**

the School and University may disclose educational records of students to each other as "officials of another school system" where the Student is enrolled. University is subject to the same conditions on the use and redisclosure of personally identifiable information from education records that govern other school officials, including 20 U.S.C. § 1232g, 34 C.F.R. Part 99, and the requirements established by the School. The School has the right to conduct audits and other monitoring activities of University policies, procedures, and systems, subject to the University's agreement for frequency and schedule, not to be unreasonably withheld. University acknowledges that it provides training for its employees about FERPA and how to protect education records, and that it has appropriate disciplinary policies for employees who violate FERPA. University also acknowledges that it has a sound data security plan and data stewardship program.

1.5 Students with Disabilities

- A. After notification from the School of a Student's need, if University is providing the instructor, University will cooperate with the School to ensure the instructor complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, or the individuals with Disabilities Education Act ("IDEA"), as applicable. University shall work with the School in determining appropriate accommodations or special education services, however, the School shall have the primary financial and administrative responsibility for providing and implementing necessary accommodations or services.
- B. University will provide training and guidance to instructors and other personnel in the area of compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) of 1990, and Subpart E of Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (P.L. 93-112).

2. OBLIGATIONS OF SCHOOL

2.1 General Course Requirements

- A. The School will provide an opportunity for students who meet criteria pursuant to Paragraph C of this Section 5.1 to enroll in Dual Enrollment courses and to receive college credit and credit toward high school graduation.
- B. Pursuant to NRS 388.205, the School will develop a 4-year plan for each student, which may include Dual Enrollment courses.
- C. The School will ensure that each student who enrolls in a Dual Enrollment course pursuant to this Agreement is a full-time student and is currently enrolled in and attending the School.

Page 4 of 13

- D. The School will verify that each Student enrolled in a Dual Enrollment course satisfies any prerequisites for the Dual Enrollment course as published in University catalog and complies with University policies and this Agreement regarding student placement in courses.
 - E. The School shall provide textbooks for the students. Each student shall be responsible to purchase other supplies, if any, required for the Dual Enrollment course. Classroom supplies normally supplied by University are included in tuition and/or fee charges.

2.2 Instructors and Instruction

A. The University will ensure that its instructors teaching Dual Enrollment courses provide instruction in accordance with the policies, regulations and, instructional standards of University and comply with University assessments.

2.3 Assessment and Monitoring

A. The School will designate a liaison to assist with Dual Enrollment activities and to meet with the University designated liaison as necessary and, at least once within a one-year period, to review Dual Enrollment course outlines and the School's high school scope and sequence to review and amend the course outlines as necessary.

2.4 Policies and Procedures

- A. The School will ensure that each Student:
 - a. has completed the necessary registration forms;
 - b. has completed required University examinations;
 - c. and the parent/guardian of the Student, is aware the student is subject to both the School District policies and procedures and University and NSHE policies and procedures;
 - d. and the parent/guardian of the Student, is aware the Student is participating in a college level course, and should act appropriately;
 - e. and the parent/guardian of the student, is aware of the requirements for determination of in-state registration fee vs out-of-state tuition; and
 - f. and the parent/guardian of the student, is made aware of opportunities and requirements for participating in interscholastic activities.
- B. The School will provide University access to the educational records of students as necessary to carry out the terms of this Agreement, and limit access to such records to employees who have a legitimate interest and a need to know the substance of the particular record, understanding that students enrolled in the dual credit courses will be enrolled in both the

Page 5 of 13

School and University. FERPA, and applicable regulations, the School and University may disclose educational records of Students to each other as "officials of another school system" where the Student is enrolled. The School will be under the direct control of University with respect to the maintenance and use of personally identifiable information from education records provided by University to School under this Agreement. The School is subject to the same conditions on the use and redisclosure of personally identifiable information from education records that govern other school officials, including 20 U.S.C. § 1232g, 34 C.F.R. Part 99, and the requirements established by University. University has the right to conduct audits and other monitoring activities of the School's policies, procedures, and systems, subject to the School's agreement for frequency and schedule, not to be unreasonably withheld. The School acknowledges that it provides training for its employees about FERPA and how to protect education records, and that it has appropriate disciplinary policies for employees who violate FERPA. The School also acknowledges that it has a sound data security plan and data stewardship program.

2.5 Students with Disabilities

- A. The School will determine the appropriate accommodations for each qualified student with disabilities in accordance with the American's Disabilities Act (ADA) and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 or the IDEA, as applicable, submit appropriate documentation on students with disabilities to the Disabilities Coordinator at University, and implement accommodations or special education services as required by Federal and State law and as negotiated between the College Disability Resource office and School.
- B. The School shall work with University in determining appropriate accommodations or special education services. The School District shall have the primary financial and administrative responsibility for providing and implementing necessary accommodations or services.

2.6 Facilities

A. The University will provide classroom/laboratory space in which Dual Enrollment courses and activities will be conducted. Facilities and ancillary services provided for the delivery of Dual Enrollment courses shall comply with all applicable provisions of the state Fire Marshal Code and all other applicable federal and state laws.

3. MUTUAL AGREEMENTS

3.1 Instructor

- A. Throughout the term of this Agreement, an instructor provided by the School shall remain an employee of the School, and shall be subject to the terms and conditions of the instructor's employment contract and the School policy, but shall also be subject to continuing approval by University. Should a School instructor violate University procedure or policy, University may withdraw authorization for the instructor to participate in the Dual Enrollment program and the School, upon such withdrawal of authorization, shall substitute another qualified instructor and notify University in writing of such substitution. The instructor must be approved by University pursuant to the terms of this Agreement.
- B. Throughout the term of this Agreement, an instructor provided by University shall remain an employee of University, and shall be subject to the terms and conditions of the instructor's employment contract and University policy, but shall also be subject to the School policy. Should a University instructor violate the School procedure or policy, the School may ask University to withdraw authorization for the instructor to participate in the dual credit program and University, upon such withdrawal of authorization, shall substitute another qualified instructor and notify the School in writing of such substitution.

3.2 Student

A. Each student enrolled in a Dual Enrollment course, even though enrolled as a University student during the term of the Dual Enrollment course, shall remain a student of the School and shall follow the schedule and calendar of classes as established by the School.

3.3 Removal from Course

A. The School retains the right to refuse to allow a student to enroll in a Dual Enrollment course and to discipline and/or remove any student from the Dual Enrollment course in accordance with the School policies. University shall have the right to request that the School remove a student from a Dual Enrollment course in accordance with University policy.

3.4 Schedule and Number of Students

A. The School and University shall mutually determine the schedule of, and maximum and minimum number of Students to enroll in, each Dual Enrollment course. Such schedule shall not be changed except by prior written agreement of the School and University. The School and University must mutually agree if any Student who is not a Student of the School will be enrolled in a Dual Enrollment course; provided, however, that any such Student must comply with the admissions requirements and course prerequisite requirement provisions of this Agreement.

3.5 Availability of Instructors

A. Availability of Dual Enrollment courses offered by University shall be dependent on the availability of appropriately qualified instructors. University may compensate the School for the services of a qualified instructor provided by the School or, alternatively, University may provide a qualified instructor to deliver any Dual Enrollment course. Instructors provided by University shall comply with all the School and School rules, policies, and regulations, including adherence to any verbal coaching or guidance related to appropriate action established by precedent.

3.6 Guidelines

A. The School and University shall ensure that each student enrolled in a Dual Enrollment course, and all personnel of the School and all personnel of University who are involved in the Dual Enrollment program are provided with Dual Enrollment guidelines, and that such persons agree to review and comply with the guidelines.

3.7 Rigor of Courses

A. University and the School agree that college level courses are rigorous and demanding courses, and the standards and criteria of any Dual Enrollment course shall meet statutory and University criteria, and such criteria shall not be diminished for the purpose of the dual credit program.

3.8 Identification Number

A. Each student that is admitted to the Dual Enrollment program will receive an NSHE ID number that will be their unique number for the duration at any NSHE institution. In the event that students attend a different NSHE institution from the awarding institution, students will still retain their same NSHE ID number.

4. FINANCIAL PROVISIONS

4.1 Supplies

A. The School will provide and pay for basic textbooks and workbooks related to the teaching of and the administration of Dual Enrollment courses within the School.

4.2 Tuition and Fees

A. As specified in the NSHE and University policies, students will be charged a \$50 per course fee by University (\$75 per course fee beginning Fall 2022). In addition, there is a nonrefundable nondegree program application fee. The Student will be solely responsible for

Page 8 of 13

the payment to UNLV of the fees. If the student fails to pay the course fees, University will not award any University credit to the student despite the Student's otherwise successful completion of the Dual Enrollment course. If the student withdraws from the enrollment in the course no later than the day before the class begins, University fees will be refunded. No refund of University fees will be made on or after the first day of the semester.

- B. Tuition for students enrolled in the Dual Enrollment program can be paid by any of the following ways:
 - a. The school district or charter school will pay all or a portion of the tuition for the dual credit course;
 - b. This student can be responsible for paying all or a portion of the tuition for the dual credit course;
 - c. Students can pay via grants from the Department that are available. These can be applied to pay all or a portion of the tuition for the dual credit course; and
 - d. Any other funding source, including federal funding sources or sources from private entities, can be applied by the school district or charter school to pay all or a portion of the tuition for the dual credit course;

5. RECORDS

A. All accounts, reports, files and other records relating to this Agreement shall be kept for a minimum of five (5) years after termination of this Agreement and shall be open to reasonable inspection and audit by the other party during that period. Audits may be conducted, at a time mutually agreed upon by the parties or by any appropriate political subdivision or agency of the State of Nevada. This Agreement and all accounts, reports, files and other records relating to this Agreement are subject to the Nevada Public Records Laws (NRS Chapter 239).

6. CONFIDENTIALITY

A. All Student records shall be kept confidential in accordance with this Agreement, FERPA and regulations adopted pursuant to FERPA, the IDEA and regulations adopted thereunder, and applicable state laws and the School District policies and regulations controlling the disclosure of personally identifiable information from a student's education records.

7. TERMINATION/DISPOSITION OF PROPERTY

7.1 Termination

A. Either Party may terminate this Agreement for any reason following written notice to the other Party of intent to terminate delivered not less than 90 days prior to the intended date of termination. Except as provided in this section 10, termination shall only be effective at the

Page 9 of 13

end of an academic term, and no dual credit course shall be terminated prior to such effective date.

7.2 Risk to Health or Safety

A. If either Party has reason to suspect that any activities undertaken pursuant to this Agreement present a risk to the health or safety of students or is contrary to the Party's mission or operations, that Party may request that a meeting between the Parties be convened within 48 hours and promptly confirm the meeting in writing. In such circumstances, the Parties to this Agreement will attempt to reconcile differences within five working days of such meeting. If reconciliation is not achieved within the five-day period, this Agreement will automatically terminate.

7.3 No Relief from Obligations

A. Termination shall not relieve either Party from its obligation to pay for services provided prior to termination and those for any student already admitted and enrolled in a course or courses and obtaining dual credit at the time of termination or notice thereof.

8. RESPONSIBILITY

8.1 Conduct of Operations

A. Each Party agrees to be responsible for the conduct of its operations and performance of contract obligations and the actions of its own personnel while performing services under this Agreement, and each party shall be solely responsible for supervision, daily direction, control of payment of salary (including withholding for payment of taxes and social security), workers ' compensation and disability benefits, and all other applicable benefits.

8.2 Indemnification

A. School shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless University from and against any and all liabilities, claims, losses, lawsuits, judgments, and/or expenses, not including attorney fees and costs of litigation, arising either directly or indirectly from any act or failure to act by School or any of its officers or employees which may occur during or which may arise out of the performance of this Agreement. Within the limitations of N.R.S. 41.030S to 41.039, School agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless School of any and all liabilities, claims, losses, lawsuits, judgments and/or expenses, not including attorney fees and costs of litigation, arising either directly or indirectly from any act or failure to act by School or any of its officers or employees which may occur during or which may rise out of the

Page 10 of 13

performance of this Agreement. However, it is acknowledge that an entity of Nevada state government, School's indemnity obligation in tort are limited, pursuant to NRS 41.03S and that School may assert the defense of sovereign immunity in all actions at law.

9. NON-ASSIGNABILITY

A. Neither Party may assign any right or delegate a duty or responsibility under this Agreement without the prior written consent of the other Party.

10. COMPLIANCE WITH NON-DISCRIMINATION LAWS

A. To the extent applicable, the Parties shall comply with all the School and University policies and regulations and State and Federal laws and regulations, including Executive Order 2009-09, which prohibit discrimination against any person based on race, religion, handicap, color, age, sex, sexual orientation, political affiliation or national origin, and the Parties shall prohibit discrimination in the employment or advancement in employment of a qualified person because of physical or mental disability including all applicable provisions of the American Disabilities Act (ADA).

11. RIGHTS/OBLIGATIONS OF PARTIES ONLY

A. The terms of this Agreement are intended only to define the respective rights and obligations of the Parties. Nothing expressed herein shall create any rights or duties in favor of any potential third party beneficiary or other person, agency or organization.

12. ENTIRE AGREEMENT

A. This Agreement, and its attachments as noted herein, constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties, and, except as previously noted, all prior or contemporaneous oral or written agreements are superseded by this Agreement. There are no representations or other provisions other than those contained herein, and any amendment or modification of this Agreement shall be made in writing and signed by the Parties to this Agreement.

13. INVALIDITY OF PART OF THE AGREEMENT

A. If any part of this Agreement is held to be illegal, invalid, or void by a court of competent jurisdiction, the remainder of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect with those offending portions omitted.

14. GOVERNING LAW

This Agreement shall be construed under the laws of the State of Nevada and shall incorporate by reference all laws governing interlocal agreements and mandatory contract provisions of state agencies required by statute or executive order. All statutes and regulations referenced in this Agreement are incorporated herein as if fully stated in their entirety in the Agreement. Each Party agrees to comply with and be responsible for the provisions, the statutes, and the regulations set out in this Agreement.

15. NOTICE

All notices under this MOU shall be sent to School and University, as follows:

XXXXX	UNLV College of Education
XXXXX	University of Nevada, Las Vegas
XXXXX	4505 S Maryland Pkwy #453001
XXXXX	Las Vegas, Nevada 891

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement as of the Effective Date.

[School/School District]:

Approved by:

Date

Approved as to Legal Form:

Date

Board of Regents of the Nevada System of Higher Education, on behalf of the University of Nevada, Las Vegas, College of Education:

Recommended by:

Page 12 of 13

XXXXXUNLV

Date

Approved by:

Chris Heavey, Executive Vice President & Provost

Date

Approved as to Legal Form:

Elda Sidhu, General Counsel

Date

Page 13 of 13

SOMERSET ACADEMY OF LAS VEGAS

SUPPORT SUMMARY

MEETING DATE: OCTOBER 19, 2021 AGENDA ITEM: 3e- Approval of the Updated Somerset Academy Special Education Manual and IEP Policies and Procedures Manual Number of Enclosures: 3

SUBJECT: UPDATED SOMERSET ACADEMY SPED AND IEP MANUALS

- <u>APPOINTMENTS</u>
- <u>X</u> CONSENT AGENDA
- _____INFORMATION
- _____PUBLIC HEARING
 - _____REGULAR ADOPTION

PRESENTER (S): BOARD

RECOMMENDATION:

PROPOSED WORDING FOR MOTION/ACTION:

CONSENT

FISCAL IMPACT: N/A

ESTIMATED LENGTH OF TIME FOR CONSIDERATION (IN MINUTES): **0 MINUTES**

BACKGROUND: THE SPED MANUAL HAS BEEN UPDATED TO INCLUDE RESTORATIVE JUSTICE REGULATION (SECTION 9.1). THE IEP POLICY AND PROCEDURES MANUAL HAS BEEN UPDATED TO REFLECT THE SCHOOL'S ABILITY TO REQUEST DOCUMENTS ELECTRONICALLY AND SAVE THE SERVICE LOGS ON A SERVER (SECTIONS 2.4, 2.5, 3.2, AND 3.4).

SUBMITTED BY: STAFF

October 11, 2021

To Whom It May Concern,

Somerset Academy of Las Vegas updated the *Special Education Manual* and the *IEP Policy and Procedures Manual*.

The *Special Education Manual* was updated to include Restorative Justice regulations in Chapter 9, Discipline, Section 9.1.

The *IEP Policy and Procedures Manual* updated two sections that reflect the schools' ability to now request documents electronically and save the Service Logs on a server.

The first update is section: 3.2 Electronic Transfer of IEP since Infinite Campus has been updated to include electronic transfers of special education documents.

The second updates are to sections: 2.4 Properly Documenting the Implementation of a Student's IEP, 2.5 Using the Documentation Form, and 3.4 Monitoring the Implementation of the IEP. The changes allow for electronic service logs and the requirement of printing the logs and storing in binders which is no longer needed since electronic logs will be stored on servers.

The original manuals were approved by Somerset Academy of Las Vegas' Board of Directors on September 11, 2017. The updated manuals will be approved during the October 19, 2021 Board of Director's meeting.

Dr. Nancy Fitzgerald

Academica Nevada Executive Director of Special Education



Somerset Academy of Nevada SPECIAL EDUCATION

MANUAL
MISSION STATEMENT

We prepare students to excel in academics and attain knowledge through life-long learning by dedicating ourselves to providing equitable, high-quality education for all students. We promote a culture that maximizes student achievement and fosters the development of accountable 21st Century learners in a safe and enriching environment.

VISION STATEMENT

A College Prep School Cultivating effective leaders, good character, and a desire to render service.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Contents

MISSION S	TATEMENT	ii
VISION STATEMENT		ii
CHAPTER 1	INTRODUCTION	4
CHAPTER 2	PROCEDURAL SAFEGUARDS	8
CHAPTER 3	PRIOR NOTICE	19
CHAPTER 4	IDENTIFICATION	23
CHAPTER 5	EVALUATION	27
CHAPTER 6	ELIGIBILITY	44
CHAPTER 7	INDIVIDUALIZED EDUCATION PROGRAMS	56
CHAPTER 8	PLACEMENT	74
CHAPTER 9	DISCIPLINE	78
CHAPTER 10	STUDENT RECORDS AND CONFIDENTIALITY	87
10.2	MAINTENANCE OF RECORDS	88
10.3	ACCESS TO RECORDS	88
10.4	COPYING RECORDS	89
10.5	REQUEST FOR RECORDS	89
10.6	DESTRUCTION OF RECORDS	90
10.7	AMENDMENT OF RECORDS AT PARENT'S REQUEST	90
10.8	ANNUAL NOTICE OF PARENTAL RIGHTS	
CHAPTER 11	DOCUMENTATION OF SPECIAL EDUCATION SERVICES	92
11.1	Policies on Documentation	
11.2	Procedures on Documentation	93

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

INTRODUCTION

This chapter serves as the introduction to the charter school Special Education Procedures Manual.

- 1.1 Purpose of this Manual
- 1.2 Applicable Laws and Regulations
- 1.3 Free Appropriate Public Education
- 1.4 Overview of Manual

1.1 PURPOSE OF THIS MANUAL

This manual is designed for use by teachers, administrators, parents, service providers, professionals, and others involved in the identification, evaluation, and education of students with disabilities at the charter school. The manual is intended to guide the user in complying with federal and state legal requirements as they apply to the charter school interaction with students with disabilities and their parents/guardians.

This manual frequently refers to the charter school personnel who are responsible for carrying out certain activities, as well as the appropriate contacts if issues arise. If the charter school personnel have any questions regarding the use or interpretation of this manual or any legal or other issues affecting students with disabilities, they should contact their Site Administrator or the State Public Charter School Authority (SPCSA).

1.2 APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS

1.2.1 Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act (IDEA)

- a. The Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act of 2004, often referred to as "IDEA," provides federal funds to state and local agencies for the education of eligible students with disabilities. In order to be eligible to receive services under IDEA, a student must be determined to be a child with a disability <u>and</u> to need special education and related services (each as defined under IDEA).
- b. The charter school receives IDEA funds for the education of students with disabilities only if it complies with specific requirements of IDEA. They include, among other things, the requirement to identify and evaluate students who may have disabilities, to determine the eligibility of such students, to develop individualized education programs, to place students in appropriate settings, to follow certain procedural safeguards (including in connection with disciplinary actions), and to protect the confidentiality of student records. These requirements are discussed in more detail throughout this manual.
- c. Congress made changes to IDEA in 2004, and the U.S. Department of Education revised the regulations on August 14, 2006 and December 1, 2008. This manual incorporates those changes.

1.2.2 State of Nevada Requirements

a. The State of Nevada has adopted its own laws and regulations covering the education of students with disabilities. These largely emulate the requirements of the federal laws and regulations discussed above but in some instances, expand on the federal requirements. The Nevada requirements are incorporated throughout this manual.

1.2.3 Settlement Agreements and Similar Requirements

a. From time to time, the charter school may enter into mediation, resolution, and/or settlement agreements or compliance plans in connection with administrative or court actions against the charter school involving the education of students with disabilities. The terms of such agreements must be carried out by the charter school in addition to the federal and state requirements discussed above.

1.3 FREE APPROPRIATE PUBLIC EDUCATION

IDEA requires that a student who meets eligibility criteria for special education services is entitled to receive a free appropriate public education, often referred to as "FAPE". Due to the meaning of FAPE being important to all the topics covered in this manual, this section discusses its meaning in detail.

1.3.1. Definition

The regulations implementing IDEA define free appropriate public education (FAPE) to mean special education and related services that:

- a. Are provided at public expense, under public supervision and direction, and without charge;
- b. Meet the standards of the Nevada Department of Education, including the requirements of IDEA;
- c. Include preschool, elementary school, or secondary school education for students 3-21 in the State of Nevada; and
- d. Are provided in conformity with an Individualized Education Program (IEP) that meets the requirements described in Chapter 7.0- Individualized Education Programs of this manual. The meaning of special education and related services is discussed in Chapter 7.0 Individualized Education Programs. Other components of FAPE are discussed in greater detail below.
 - **Free**: For purposes of FAPE, the term free means that required services are provided without cost to the student's parents/guardians. There may be other governmental agencies, insurers, or third parties (e.g. Medicaid) that have an obligation to provide or pay for services required under IDEA, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (Section 504); or the American with Disabilities Act (ADA). That said, the IDEA regulations specify that the charter school may access a parent's private insurance proceeds only if the parent provides informed consent as described in Chapter 2.0 Procedural Safeguards. Informed parental consent must be informed that his or her refusal to consent does not relieve the charter school of its responsibility to ensure that all required IDEA services are provided at no cost to the parents. The IDEA regulations also provide that the charter school may not:
 - require of a student with a disability to sign up for or enroll in public insurance programs in order for their child to receive FAPE under IDEA;
 - Fill out Medicaid form at IEP meeting. File form in confidential folder under nurse notes.
 - require parents to incur an out-of-pocket expense such as payment of a deductible or co-pay amount incurred in filing a claim for services provided under IDEA;
 - use a student's benefits under a public insurance program if that use would
 - A. decrease available lifetime coverage or any other insured benefit;
 - B. result in the family paying for service that would otherwise be covered by the public insurance program and that are required for the student outside of the time the student is in school;
 - C. increase premiums or lead to the discontinuation of insurance; or
 - D. risk loss of eligibility for home and community-based waivers, based on aggregate health-related expenditures.

For assistance in locating potential sources of services or funding for services to meet FAPE, requirements, the charter school personnel should contact the charter school Site Administrator. The requirement that services be provided without cost to the student's parents applies only to the costs of special education and related services. The charter school may charge the parents/guardians of students with disabilities any incidental fees that are normally charged to students without disabilities or their parents as part of the general education program. For example, fees may be charged for classroom supplies, art supplies, etc., if parents of students without disabilities are charged for the same supplies and the supplies are not part of the student's special education and related services.

- <u>Appropriate:</u> The meaning of the term appropriate will depend on the unique needs of the individual student. Under IDEA, an appropriate education to a student with a disability is provided when:
 - Charter school personnel will comply with Nevada Administrative Code (NAC), applicable federal law, and procedural requirements described in this manual; and
 - the individualized education program developed for the student (as described in Chapter 7.0 Individualized Education Program) is reasonably calculated to enable the student to receive

educational benefit. The charter school is not required to provide the best possible education for a student with disability. However, the charter school must provide a program that is designed to provide some educational benefit to the student. These educational benefits must be more than minimal, meaning that the program must be designed to result in some tangible gain in the student's abilities.

• **<u>Public:</u>** The term public education means one that meets the standards establish by the Nevada Department of Education, including standards that relate to compliance with IDEA. This requirement does not mean that a student cannot be placed in a private school or facility if the Multidisciplinary Team determines that such a placement is needed to provide FAPE.

1.3.2. Students Who Are Entitled to FAPE

- a. Generally the charter school is required to ensure FAPE is available to all students with disabilities, age 3 through 21, residing in Nevada and attending the charter school, including students with disabilities who have been suspended or expelled from school. FAPE includes the requirement that the charter school engage in appropriate child identification activities while enrolled in the charter school. These requirements are discussed in Chapter 4.0 --- IDENTIFICATION.
- b. Suspensions and Expulsions
 The FAPE requirements specifically apply to students who have been suspended or expelled. For a discussion of the requirements for disciplinary action against a student with a disability, please refer to Chapter 9.0 Discipline.
- c. When the FAPE Requirement Terminates

The charter school's obligation to provide FAPE to a student ends when:

- The student is found not eligible through reevaluation;
- The student graduates with an Option One/Standard diploma;
- The student ages out at 22 years old;
- The parent provides the charter school with a written revocation of consent and the charter school issues a prior notice of revocation of services; or
- A hearing officer orders the termination.
- NOTE: See Chapter 7 for Option 2 information.
- d. Students in Private Schools
 - If the charter school has made FAPE available to a student in a timely manner, and the student's parent(s) nevertheless unilaterally place(s) the student in a private school or facility, the charter school is not obligated to pay the costs of the private school placement. These provisions, as well as certain other limitations on the FAPE requirement for students in private schools, are described in Chapter 8.0—Placement.

e. Students in Adult Prisons

Under IDEA regulations and Nevada requirements, a student aged 18 through 21 may not be eligible to receive FAPE if:

- He or she is incarcerated in an adult correctional facility;
- Was not identified as a student with a disability before the incarceration; and
- Did not have an IEP.

These provisions are discussed in Chapter 6.0 – Eligibility.

1.3.3. Other Terms Defined in This Manual

Many other important terms are used routinely in connection with students with disabilities. These terms are defined and discussed in context, in the chapters covering the related areas.

1.4 OVERVIEW OF THE MANUAL

1.4.1 Introduction

This manual is organized in ten chapters, each covering a particular stage in the process of ensuring that students with disabilities receive a free appropriate public education.

1.4.2 Procedural Safeguards

Chapter 2.0 addresses the procedural safeguards afforded to parents and students under federal and state law. These safeguards include provisions regarding notice, consent, and participation in certain decisions, as well as requirements for mediation, due process hearing, state complaints, and civil actions.

1.4.3 Prior Notice

Chapter 3.0 addresses prior notices which are required to be given to parents under federal and state law. The notices include Parental Prior Notice of the charter school Proposal, Parental Prior Notice- Proposed Meeting Arrangements, Parental Notice of the charter school Refusal, and Notice of Intent to Implement IEP.

1.4.4 Identification

Chapter 4.0 addresses requirements for identification of students who may be covered by federal or state protections relating to persons with disabilities. These requirements include child identification obligations and the process for referring a student for an evaluation. This chapter also discussed intervention measures that may be appropriate for a student who has not yet been identified as having a disability.

1.4.5 Evaluation

Chapter 5.0 addresses the process for evaluating a student to determine whether he or she may have or continues to have a disability. The chapter also discusses the requirements for persons who are involved in an evaluation, as well as certain procedural requirements designed to keep parents informed of and involved in their child's evaluation.

1.4.6 Eligibility

Chapter 6.0 addresses the requirements for determining whether a student has a disability and is entitled to receive services under IDEA or the protections of Section 504 and ADA. These requirements include provisions governing the Multidisciplinary Team and its eligibility determinations.

1.4.7 Individualized Education Programs (IEPs)

Chapter 7.0 addresses the development and revision of a student's IEP. The chapter discusses the procedural and substantive requirements for an IEP.

1.4.8 Placement

Chapter 8.0 addresses the process for ensuring that a student is placed in an appropriate setting in accordance with state and federal special education law. The chapter discusses the options available for placement in the least restrictive environment (LRE) and specific requirements for certain types of placements.

1.4.9 Discipline

Chapter 9.0 addresses the special provisions applicable to governing disciplinary actions involving students with disabilities. It discusses the procedural safeguards that are provided during the student disciplinary process, as well as parents' rights to challenge disciplinary actions.

1.4.10 Student Records and Confidentiality

Chapter 10.0 addresses the requirements for the charter school handling of the records of students with disabilities.

CHAPTER 2 PROCEDURAL SAFEGUARDS

INTRODUCTION

The charter school is required to establish, maintain, and implement procedural safeguards as described in this Chapter. This chapter describes:

- 2.1 Parents and Communications with Parents
- 2.2 Notices and Opportunities to Participate
- 2.3 Consent
- 2.4 Student Records
- 2.5 Independent Educational Evaluations
- 2.6 Disciplinary Placements
- 2.7 Mediation
- 2.8 Due Process
- 2.9 Civil Actions
- 2.10 State Complaints
- 2.11 Attorney's Fees

2.1 PARENTS AND COMMUNICATIONS WITH PARENTS

2.1.1. Definition of Parent

- The use of the term "parent" includes:
- a. Child's biological or adoptive parent;
- b. Foster parent when:
 - The biological parent's authority to make educational decisions on the student's behalf has been terminated under State law,
 - The foster parent has an ongoing, long-term parental relationship with the student,
 - The foster parent is willing to make the educational decisions required of the parent under IDEA, and
 - The foster parent has no interest that would conflict with the interests of the student.
- c. Guardian authorized to act as a child's parent or authorized to make educational decisions by a court of law;

School needs court paper work regrading guardianship, which will be filed in the confidential folder.

- d. Individual acting in place of a biological or adoptive parent (grandparent, stepparent or other relative) with whom the child lives, or who is legally responsible;
- e. Surrogate parent;
 - Surrogate must be appointed whenever:
 - parents cannot be identified
 - parents cannot be located after reasonable efforts
 - the child is a ward of the State (surrogate may be appointed by judge)
 - the child is an unaccompanied homeless youth; or

The Surrogate parent represents the child in all matters concerning the identification, evaluation, and educational placement of the child, and the provision of FAPE.

When more than one party is qualified to act as a parent, it must be presumed the biological or adoptive parent is the parent unless they do not have legal authority to make educational decisions for the student.

In the cases described above, the Site Administrator (or designee) should request an appointment with the surrogate parent.

• When a parent is sending another person to represent them in an IEP meeting, that request must be done in writing prior to the meeting and status in folder.

In cases of joint custody, send PWN to both parents and both parent must sign consent for events. Unless the parents have provided documents issued by the courts stating that one parent has the right to make educational decisions.

2.1.2. Transfer of Parental Rights to the Student

In certain circumstances, the parent's rights will transfer to the student, and after rights have transferred, references to "parent" in this manual should be read to mean the student.

2.1.3. The parent's rights under IDEA generally transfer to the student:

- a. when the student reaches age 18; or
- b. if the student is incarcerated in an adult or juvenile, state or local, correctional institution.

2.1.4. The parent's rights under IDEA do not transfer to the student if:

- a. the student is adjudged incompetent and a court appoints a guardian for the student; or
- b. the student's parent submits an application (Notice of Application to Represent the Educational Interests of the Special Education Student at the Age of Majority) to the court system to continue to represent their child's special education interests and whose child participates in the state's alternate assessment.

2.1.5. Even after the parent's rights transfer to the student, any notices which ordinarily are required to go to the parent must be provided to both the parent and the student. All other rights accorded to parent under IDEA will transfer to the student. However, at the discretion of the student or the charter school, the parent could be invited to attend the IEP meetings as "individuals who have knowledge or special expertise" regarding the student. The student and or their parent are to be notified of the transfer of IDEA rights to the student though the IEP process, beginning when the student reaches age 17, as described in Chapter 7 – Individualized Education Programs, and when the parent's rights transfer to the student.

2.1.6. Native Language or Mode of Communication

The native language of a parent with limited English proficiency means the language normally used by the parent. The native language of a student with limited English proficiency means the language normally used by the parent of the student. However, for purposes of all direct contact with the student (including evaluation of the student), the student's native language is the language normally used by the student in the home or learning environment. If a person has deafness or blindness or does not have a written language, the mode of communication would be the type of communication which is normally used by that person (e.g., sign language, Braille, or oral communication).

2.1.7. If a parent has limited English proficiency based on the Home Language Survey:

- a. Special Education service provider will contact a translation or interpreting service to contract for their services unless the parent/guardian waives translation services and they sign a translation waiver form.
 (Form in Appendix) Note: Certified interpreters must be used. (i.e. ALS Global is an example of a vendor who can provide translation services in 240 languages.)
 - Parents can sign a waiver refusing certified translation services. However, we can still provide translation services with a school staff member or the parents can bring someone to translate.
 - Please note, if requested, all documents must be translated in native language, i.e., IEP, PWN and we must provide a certified translation services during meetings. SESS contracts to provide these services. Please contact Director of Special Education.

2.2 NOTICES AND OPPORTUNITIES TO PARTICIPATE

2.2.1. Notices of Meetings and Other Actions

Written prior notice that meets the requirements described in this Section must be given to the parent of a student in a reasonable time. Reasonable time is defined as no less than 5 school days (the charter school best practice is 10 days) unless both parties agree otherwise. The prior notice must be provided before the charter school proposes or refused to initiate or change the student's:

- a. Identification as a child with a disability;
- b. Evaluation;
- c. Educational placement; or
- d. Provision of a free appropriate public education (FAPE).

2.2.2. The required notice must include:

- a. a description of the action proposed or refused by the charter school;
- b. an explanation of why the charter school proposes or refuses to take action;
- c. a description of any options that the charter school considered and the reasons why those options were rejected;
- d. a description of each evaluation procedure, assessment, record, or report the charter school relied upon when the action was proposed or refused;
- e. a description of any other factors that are relevant to the charter school's proposal or refusal;
- f. a statement that the parents of a student with a disability have protection under the procedural safeguards described in this Chapter; and
- g. sources for parent to contact to obtain assistance in understanding the provisions of the IDEA.

2.2.3. Notice to parent must be written in a language understandable to the general public, and provided in the native language of the parent, or other mode of communication used by the parent. The charter school will take the following steps to ensure the parent/guardian's language needs are addressed:

- a. The special education service provider will translate the notice information. The special education service provider will use the Infinite Campus IEP Management system to translate the notices for the parent/guardian in their native language.
- b. If the charter school and the Infinite Campus IEP Management system are unable to translate the notice information into the parent/guardian's native language, the special education service provider will contact an appropriate public entity for technical support.
- c. In addition to written notice, the notice should be translated orally to the parent/guardian in his or her native language or other mode of communication;
- d. Confirmation will be received that the parent/guardian understands the content of the notice; and
- e. That there is written evidence in the student's confidential folder that these requirements have been met.

2.2.4. Copies of the notice forms sent to parent must be filed in the student's confidential folder, or if the student does not have a confidential folder, the student's cumulative folder. Copies of the notice forms for an IEP meeting should be filed with the student's IEP in the confidential folder.

2.2.5. Procedural Safeguards Notice

The charter school personnel must give parent a copy of the procedural safeguards notice, at minimum:

- a. Upon initial referral or parent request for evaluation;
- b. At least once per year;
- c. When parent requests a copy;
- d. Upon first request for due process hearing;
- e. First filing of a state complaint during the school year; and
- f. When the charter school proposes a suspension that will result in a disciplinary change of placement.

2.2.6. Opportunity to Participate in Meetings and Decisions

Parent must be given an opportunity to participate in meetings with respect to:

- a. Identification;
- b. Evaluation; and
- c. Educational placement of the student; and
- d. The provision of FAPE to the student.

2.2.7. "Meeting"

The term meeting does not include informal or unscheduled conversations involving the charter school personnel and conversations on issues as teaching methodology, lesson plans, or coordination of service provision if those issues are not addressed in the student's IEP. The term also does not include preparatory activities that the charter school personnel engage in to develop a proposal or to prepare a response to a parent proposal that will be discussed at a later meeting. For example, if a member of an IEP Team contacted an Occupational Therapist for ideas about possible fine motor intervention strategies to discuss at an IEP meeting, the conversation between the IEP Team member and the Occupational Therapist would not be a "meeting" requiring an opportunity for parent participation.

2.2.8. The Site Administrator (or designee) also must take steps to ensure that the meeting is scheduled at a mutually convenient time and place. If neither parent can physically attend the meeting, the Site Administrator (or designee) must use other methods to ensure parent participation, including individual or conference telephone calls or video conferencing. A decision may be made by a group without the involvement of the student's parent if the charter school personnel are unable to obtain the parent's participation in the decision. In such cases, all efforts to ensure the parent's participation must be documented in the student's confidential folder, including at a minimum:

- a. Detailed records of telephone calls made or attempted and the results of those calls (it is the charter school Best Practice that at least two phone calls be made to confirm with parents that meeting arrangements have been sent home and that follow-up calls be made if the charter school staff are unable to speak with the parent directly over the phone.);
- b. Copies of correspondence sent to the parent and any responses received (it is the charter school Best Practice that at least one notice be sent by regular mail); and
- c. Detailed records of visits made to the parent's home or place of employment and the results of those visits.

2.2.9. The charter school personnel must make reasonable efforts to ensure that the parent understands, and is able to participate in any group discussions relating to the educational decision for the student. The efforts should include arranging for an interpreter for parents who are deaf or hard of hearing or whose native language is other than English.

For additional information regarding Parent Participation in Meetings, see Chapter 3 Prior Notice.

2.3 CONSENT

2.3.1. Definition

Certain actions with respect to a student with a disability require parental consent, as described below in this Section. Consent means that:

- a. The parent has been fully informed of all the information relevant to the activity for which consent is sought, in the parent's native language or other mode of communication;
- b. The parent understands and agrees in writing to the carrying out of the activity for which consent is sought, and the consent describes that activity and lists the records (if any) that will be released and to whom; and
- c. The parent understands that the granting of consent is voluntary and may be revoked at any time.

2.3.2. If a parent revokes consent for evaluation, the revocation is not retroactive. That is, the revocation does not invalidate actions that were taken between the time consent was granted and the time it was revoked. For example, if a parent consents to an evaluation of a student but later revokes that consent, the revocation does not invalidate steps to conduct evaluation components taken by the charter school personnel between the time consent was given and the time it was revoked.

2.3.3. When Consent is Required

Parental consent must be obtained before:

- a. Conducting an initial evaluation.
- b. Conducting a re-evaluation with or without additional assessments.

Parental consent to an initial evaluation does not constitute consent to the initial placement in Special Education.

- If the parent refuses to consent or does not respond to the charter school's request for consent for initial evaluation, the charter school may, but is not required to, request mediation or request a due process hearing to the Nevada Department of Education to override the parent's refusal
- If the parent refuses to consent or does not respond to the charter school's request for consent to provide special education through specially designed instruction and related services to the student *for the first time*, the charter school cannot use mediation or due process to override the parent's lack of consent. If the parent does not provide consent for initial provision of special education and related services, the charter school will not be required to develop an IEP and will not be in violation of the obligation to make a free appropriate public education available to the student.
- If the parent refused to consent or does not respond to the charter school's request for consent for a re-evaluation, the charter school may, but is not required to, request mediation or request a due process hearing to override the parent's refusal.

NOTE: See Chapter 5 for further information.

2.3.4. Parental consent is not required before:

- a. reviewing existing data as part of an evaluation or reevaluation under the IDEA and Nevada regulations, (informed parental consent need not be obtained for a reevaluation of a student <u>if</u> the charter school personnel can demonstrate that they have taken reasonable measures to obtain parental consent, and the student's parent has failed to respond); or
- b. administering a test or other evaluation that is administered to all students unless, before administration of that test or evaluation, consent is required of parents of all children.

2.3.5. To demonstrate that they have taken reasonable measures to obtain consent, the charter school personnel must have record in the student's confidential folder of all attempts to obtain consent, including:

- a. detailed records of telephone calls made or attempted and the results of those calls (it is the charter school Best Practice that at least two telephone calls be made and that follow-up calls be made if the charter school staff are unable to speak with the parent directly over the phone);
- b. copies of correspondence sent to the parent and any responses received (it is the charter school Best Practice that at least one notice be sent by regular mail); and
- c. detailed records of visits made to the parent's home or place of employment and the results of those visits.

2.3.6. Revocation of Consent

- a. The parent has the right to revoke consent for the continued provision of special education and related services by submitting a written request for the revocation to the Site Administrator of the charter school.
 - The SPCSA may not initiate a due process hearing or mediation procedures to continue special education and related services for a student when the parent has revoked consent.
 - If, at a later date, the parent requests that special education services be reinstated, the request would be treated as an initial referral and offered an evaluation in the same manner as any other student suspected of having a disability.
 - If the parent requests that special education records are expunged, Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) procedures under IDEA should be followed. The charter school is deemed not to have knowledge of a suspicion of a disability and the student will be disciplined as a general education student.
 - A parent cannot revoke one service. 1) The parent consent is for initial provision of ALL special education and related services, not for a particular service. 2) For example: a parent cannot revoke resource services but keep the speech and language services. 3) If a parent disagrees with the provision of any particular service, they can pursue their due process rights by requesting a hearing.

2.4 STUDENT RECORDS

2.4.1. Under the Family Education Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), a parent has the right to:

- a. inspect and review all student's educational records; and
 - the charter school personnel will explain and interpret the records.
 - the charter school may charge a fee for copies of records that are made.
- b. give written permission before the charter school can release any personal identifying information to any person not otherwise entitled by law to see this information.

The charter school must keep a record of parties obtaining access to educational records collected or maintained including the name of the party, the date access was given, and the purpose for which the party is authorized to use the records.

For more detailed description of matters relating to student records, see Chapter 10 --- Student Records and Confidentiality.

2.5 INDEPENDENT EDUCATIONAL EVALUATIONS

2.5.1. General Procedures

The parent has the right to obtain an independent educational evaluation (IEE) of the student. An independent educational evaluation means an evaluation conducted by a qualified examiner who is not employed by the charter school. Information regarding where an IEE may be obtained will be provided to the parent upon request for an IEE, along with the school's criteria for conducting such an evaluation.

Whenever an IEE is conducted at the school's expense, the criteria under which the evaluation is obtained, including the location of the evaluation and the qualifications of the examiner, will be the same as the criteria the school uses when it initiates an evaluation. Whether or not the school pays for an IEE, the IEE must be considered in decisions regarding the student's special education program.

2.5.2. If a parent disagrees with an evaluation obtained by the charter school, the parent has the right to an independent educational evaluation (IEE). If the parent requests an independent educational evaluation at the expense of the charter school, the charter school personnel must respond to the request within 10 school days. The charter school pays for the full cost of the evaluation or ensures that the evaluation is otherwise provided at no cost to the parent. The charter school personnel must, without unnecessary delay, either:

- a. ensure that an IEE is provided at the charter school expense; or
- b. refuse and initiate an impartial due process hearing, as described below, to demonstrate that the charter school's evaluation is appropriate.
 - If the parents are requesting an IEE, another SESS school psychologist can evaluate; if the parents agree. However, if the parents request an outside evaluation, one must be provided.

2.5.3. The charter school personnel may inquire with the parent as to why they are requesting an IEE. The charter school personnel may not require the parent to give an explanation nor require them to notify the school of their intentions to obtain an IEE (IDEA). The charter school may not unreasonably delay either providing the IEE at the charter school's expense or initiating a due process hearing to defend the charter school evaluation.

NOTE: Each school should maintain a list of NV school licensed psychologists that can be offered as possible IEE evaluators. Parents have the option to choose from this list or choose their own. If the parent chooses a non-school licensed psychologist, it is acceptable.

2.5.4. If a hearing officer requests an IEE as part of a hearing, the cost of the evaluation must be at public expense. If a due process hearing results in a final decision that the charter school's evaluation is appropriate, the student's parent still has the right to an IEE, but not at the charter school's expense.

2.5.5. The charter school's personnel must consider an IEE that meets the charter school criteria, whether paid for by the charter school or not, in any decision regarding the provision of a free appropriate public education to the student. The results of an IEE may be presented as evidence in a due process hearing regarding the student, as described in Section 2.8 (Civil Action).

2.5.6. Notice of the Right to an Independent Educational Evaluation

Upon request, the charter school personnel must provide the parent an IEE, information about how and where IEE may be obtained, and the charter school criteria for an IEE. This information should be made available in a manner that is readily understandable to the general public, including parents whose native language is not English. The information should be made available so that if a parent disagrees with an evaluation, he or she will have access to the charter school's criteria for an independent educational evaluation, as described below. For more information regarding IEE's, see Chapter 5 – Evaluations.

2.5.7. Criteria for an Independent Educational Evaluation

Should the parent obtain an IEE at the charter school's expense, the criteria under which the evaluation is obtained, including the location of the evaluation and the qualifications of the examiner, must be the same as the criteria the charter school uses in initiating evaluations. For further information about the charter school criteria for an independent educational evaluation, please contact the charter school Site Administrator. A parent is entitled to only 1 IEE at public expense each time the public agency conducts an evaluation which the parent disagrees.

2.5.8. Disagreements between the charter school and a parent regarding the availability of a program appropriate to the student, and the question of financial responsibility, are subject to the due process procedures described in Section 2.9.

2.6 MEDIATION

2.6.1. The NV Department of Education, SPCSA, and Charter School are required to ensure that formal mediation procedures are established and implemented to allow resolution of disputes resulting from the charter school's proposal (or refusal), to identify, evaluate, place, or provide the student with a free appropriate public education. The parent may request mediation of a dispute by contacting in writing, the charter school, the SPCSA, or the Nevada Department of Education.

- a. The State, NV Dept. of Ed., bears the cost of the mediation process.
- b. Mediators are qualified and impartial individuals who may not be an employee of the charter school, another school district, the Nevada Department of Education or other state agency which receives IDEA funding or which provides direct services to a student who is the subject of the mediation process.
- c. If the charter school personnel are aware of any need that the parent may have for an interpreter that information should be provided to the Nevada Department of Education and the SPCSA at the time the mediation is initiated, or as soon as possible.
- d. Mediation is a voluntary process that brings both parties together with a mediator in an attempt to resolve the disagreement through a structured, yet informal meeting.
- e. Mediation is an alternative but not a prerequisite to the due process hearing.
- f. Mediation sessions are held in a timely manner and scheduled at times and in places convenient to the parties.
- g. Discussions that occur during mediation are confidential and may not be used as evidence in due process hearings or court proceedings.
- h. Any agreement reached will be a written agreement that is legally binding and enforceable in court.
- i. The agreement is signed by the parent and a representative from the charter school.
- j. The charter school personnel may initiate mediation of a dispute by contacting the parents, the SPCSA, or the Nevada Department of Education.

2.7 DUE PROCESS

2.7.1. Request for a Due Process Hearing

The parent or the charter school may initiate an impartial due process hearing if they disagree with identification, evaluation, education placement or the provision of FAPE to the student.

- a. A parent may request a due process hearing if
 - (1) the charter school:
 - refuses to identify,
 - evaluate, or
 - appropriately serve the student,
 - fails to consider the results of an IEE,
 - (2) the parent:
 - disagrees with a proposed IEP, or
 - objects to termination of the student's special education programs.
- b. The parent request for a due process must be in writing to the Site Administrator of the charter school and must include:
 - Student's name;
 - Student's address;
 - Name of the school the student is attending;
 - A description of the nature of the problem and the facts relating to the problem; and
 - A resolution to the problem.
- c. If the request does not include the information above, the charter school may ask the hearing officer within 15 days of the request to find the due process insufficient.
- d. A due process hearing must be requested within *two calendar years from the date* the parent or the charter school knew or should have known about the act or omission that gave rise to the hearing request unless the parent was prevented from requesting a hearing because the charter school:
 - Specifically misrepresented to the parent that it had resolved the problem; or
 - Withheld required information.
- e. When a request for a due process has been received, the charter school Site Administrator must inform the parent of the availability of mediation as described in Section 2.7, as well as any free or low-cost legal and other relevant services available in the area. Apart from due process, the charter school Site Administrator must also provide the parent information on such legal and other services at any time upon request by the parent.
- f. A model form of parent notice requesting a due process hearing is available on the Nevada Department of Education's website.
- g. If the charter school personnel believe that it may be appropriate for the charter school to initiate a due process proceeding, they should follow NDE's due process procedures on their website.

2.7.2. Resolution

- a. After the charter school receives a request for due process they must:
 - Give the parent written notice of the special education action related to the issues in the hearing request within 10 days of receiving the request unless the charter school has already given the parent written notice prior to the request;
 - Convene a resolution session within 15 days (7 days if expedited) of the hearing request unless, the parent and the charter school agree in writing to waive the meeting or agree to mediation;
 - Try to solve the issues stated in the due process requested during the resolution time period; and
 - Include the parent, relevant IEP members, and a representative of the charter school with decision making authority in the resolution session.

b. The charter school may not have an attorney present at the resolution session unless the parent brings an attorney, then the charter school may also have an attorney present. The charter school must provide the parent PWN of the school's attorney participating in the resolution meeting.

- c. If an agreement is reached, it will be written in a legally binding document and signed by the charter school representative and the parent. The resolution agreement can be canceled in writing within 3 business days if either party changes their mind.
- d. If an agreement is not reached to the parents' satisfaction within 30 days (15 days if expedited) of receiving the hearing request, the time line for due process begins.

2.7.3. Conducting a Due Process Hearing

- a. Impartial Hearing Officer
 - Within 5 calendar days after receiving a parent request for a due process hearing, or upon the charter school's initiation of a due process hearing, the charter school must forward the request to the Nevada Department of Education and the State Public Charter School Authority (SPCSA).
 - The Nevada Department of Education is responsible for appointing an impartial hearing officer to conduct the hearing.
 - When expedited, the hearing officer must conduct a hearing within 20 school days after the date the hearing was requested.

b. Stay-Put Requirements

Once a due process hearing has been initiated:

- the charter school cannot change the student's educational placement during a due process until the legal proceedings are completed (stay-put) unless:
 - unless the student is placed in an alternative educational setting for behavior that is not a manifestation of the disability, or
 - if the student is removed by the charter school to an interim alternative educational setting for weapons, drugs, controlled substance or causing serious bodily injury.
 - a hearing officer removes the student to an interim alternative educational setting for up to 45 school days because it is likely the student may injure him/herself or others.
- c.. Disclosure Prior to the Hearing
 - At least 5 business days prior to the hearing, each party must ensure that any evidence that the party wishes to use at the hearing has been disclosed to the other party and the hearing officer.
 - If required disclosure is not made, the hearing officer may exclude the admission of undisclosed evidence from being introduced at the hearing.

d. Due Process Hearing

- Due Process hearings must be conducted at a time and place that is reasonably convenient to the parent and the student involved.
- the charter school is responsible for:
 - notifying the parent (by certified mail) and the hearing officer of the time and place set for the hearing; and
 - notifying the parent of their rights in a due process hearing and of any free or inexpensive legal services and other relevant services available in the area.
- Any party to a due process hearing has the right to:
 - be represented;
 - be accompanied by and advised by persons who have special knowledge of or training regarding students with disabilities;
 - present evidence, object to the admissibility of evidence, and evaluation or a recommendation based on an evaluation that was not disclosed to that party;
 - confront, cross-examine, and compel the attendance of witnesses;
 - obtain a written, or, at the option of the parent, electronic, verbatim record of the hearing; and
 - obtain written, or, at the option of the parent, electronic findings of fact and decisions.
- In addition, the parent involved in a hearing must have the right to:
 - have the student who is the subject of the hearing present;
 - a hearing open to the general public; and
 - a record of the due process hearing and the findings of fact and decisions at no cost.

The charter school must take whatever action is necessary to ensure that the parent understands the written notice and the proceedings at the hearing. These steps include arranging for an interpreter for

a parent who is deaf or hard of hearing or whose native language is not English.

- e. Findings of a Due Process Hearing
 - The hearing officer is required:
 - to reach a decision in the due process proceeding no later than 45 days after the resolution period ends;
 - if expedited, a determination must be made within 10 school days after the hearing,
 - to base the decision solely on the evidence presented at the hearing; and,
 - to mail a copy of the decision to each of the parties within the 45-day period.
 - The hearing officer may grant specific extensions of time beyond the 45- day period at the request of either party.
 - The Nevada Department of Education must, after deleting all personally identifiable information from a copy of the findings and decision, transmit the redacted version to the Nevada State Special Education Advisory Council and make the redacted version available to the public. The hearing officer's decision in a due process hearing is considered final, but may be appealed by either the parent or the charter school as described below.

2.7.4. Appeals

- a. Any party aggrieved by the findings and decision in the hearing has the right to appeal the decision of the impartial due process Hearing Officer.
 - The request for an appeal must be made (to the Nevada Department of Education) within 30 calendar days after receiving the decision of the hearing officer.
 - A party to the hearing may file a cross-appeal within 10 calendar days after receiving notice of the initial appeal.
- b. The State Review Officer who is appointed by the Nevada Department of Education:
 - examines the entire hearing record to make sure required procedures were followed consistent with the requirements of due process and makes an independent decision;
 - may give parties an opportunity for oral or written arguments, or both, at the discretion of the review officer;
 - seek additional evidence necessary and, if a hearing is held to receive additional evidence, afford the parties the same right under due process hearings;
 - must reach a decision and mail a copy or electronic findings of fact and the decision to each party within 30 days after the request for review is made; and
 - may grant an extension if one of the parties requests. State Review Officer's decision is final unless a party brings a civil action as described in Section 2.8.
- c. After deleting any personally identifiable information, the Nevada Department of Education is to transmit the redacted version of the findings and decisions to the Nevada State Special Education Advisory Council, and is to make the redacted findings and decisions available to the public.

2.8 CIVIL ACTIONS

2.8.1. A civil action may be brought by any party disagreeing with the findings and decision of a State Review Officer in an appeal.

- a. A civil action may be brought in a state court with jurisdiction or in federal district court.
- b. The request for an appeal must be made within 90 calendar days after receiving the decision of the review officer.

2.8.2. Before a civil action may be filed, the party must exhaust his or her remedies under the due process and appeal proceedings described above in Section 2.9.

2.9 STATE COMPLAINTS

2.9.1. An organization or individual may file a complaint with the Nevada Department of Education (NDE).

- a. The complaint must be in writing, signed and include:
 - a statement that the charter school has violated state or federal special education law;
 - the facts related to the issue(s);

b.

- signature and contact information of the complainant;
- a description of the nature of the problem; and
- a proposed resolution of the problem.
- If a specific school or student is referenced in the complaint, the complaint must also include:
 - the name and residence of the student;
 - the name of the school the student is attending.
- c. The parent must submit a copy of the complaint to the charter school and the Nevada Department of Education.
- d. The complaint must allege a violation that occurred within one year of filing.
- e. The charter school has the right to respond and try to resolve the complaint or mediate if both parties agree.
- f. The NDE must complete its review and give its decision within 60 calendar days.
- g. If the complaint includes issues which are also the subject of a due process hearing, the NDE is required to set aside those issues until the due process hearing is resolved.
- h. Any issues which are not the subject of a due process hearing must proceed and be resolved within the 60 calendar-day timeframe.
- i. If any issues raised in a complaint have previously been decided in a due process hearing involving the same parties, the due process hearing decision is binding, and the NDE must inform the complaining party to that effect.
- j. If a complaint alleges that the charter school has failed to implement a due process decision, the NDE must resolve that complaint.

2.9.2. After reviewing all relevant information, the NDE will make an independent determination as to whether the charter school violated a requirement of IDEA. The NDE will issue a written decision to the complainant that:

- a. addresses each allegation in the complaint;
- b. contains findings of fact and conclusions; and
- c. states the reasons for the NDE's final decision.

2.9.3. If the NDE finds that the charter school has failed to provide appropriate services to a student, it must address:

- a. how to remediate the denial of those services, including, as appropriate, the awarding of monetary reimbursement or other corrective action appropriate to the needs of the student; and
- b. appropriate future provision of services for all students with disabilities.

2.10 ATTORNEY'S FEES

2.10.1. Under IDEA, the charter school may be liable for the reasonable attorney's fees of a parent who prevails in a due process hearing, appeal, or civil action. A parent may be considered to have prevailed in a proceeding if the parent succeeded on any significant issue and obtained some of the benefits sought.

2.10.2. However, in a number of circumstances, the student's parent may not recover their legal fees when they prevail or the award of attorney's fees may be reduced. It is important for the charter school personnel to bear in mind that compliance with IDEA and State Public Charter School Authority policy requirements, including requirements relating to time lines, notices, consent, parent contact, and documentation, may directly affect whether and to what extent the charter school may avoid liability for attorney's fees.

2.10.3. If the charter school prevails, parent's attorneys may be liable for the reasonable attorney's fees of the charter school for bringing actions that are or become frivolous, unreasonable, or without foundation. In addition, the charter school may recover reasonable attorney's fees from the parent or the parent's attorney if the request for due process was presented for any improper purpose, such as to harass, to cause unnecessary delay, or to needlessly increase the cost of litigation.

CHAPTER 3 PRIOR NOTICE

INTRODUCTION

The parent has the right to receive prior written notice in a reasonable time in their native language or other mode of communication, when the charter school proposes, or refuses to initiate or change the student's identification, evaluation/re-evaluation, and eligibility, provision of a free appropriate public education (FAPE) through an Individualized Education Program (IEP) and change of placement.

This chapter describes the prior notice requirements for:

- 3.1 Identification, evaluation/re-evaluation
- 3.2 Eligibility
- 3.3 Provision of FAPE, through an IEP and change of placement
- 3.4 Parent Revocation of Consent for Special Education Services

3.1 IDENTIFICATION, EVALUATIONS & RE-EVALUATIONS

3.1.1. Parental Prior Notice of the charter school Proposal

Site-based special education staff must provide the parent prior written notice of the initiation of an evaluation within a reasonable time before the evaluation begins.

- a. Notice of the initiation of the evaluation must be completed in full.
- b. The purpose of this meeting must be marked on the Parental Prior Written Notice as:
 - Evaluate and identify student's special education needs for initial evaluations; or
 - The Parental Prior Notice must be given to the parent prior to or in conjunction with the Consent for Evaluation.
 - Re-evaluate student's special education needs and continued eligibility for special education services.
 - The Parental Prior Notice must be given to the parent prior to or in conjunction with the Consent for Evaluation or Parent Notification of No Additional Assessment Information Needed and Status of Reevaluation; Warranted/Unwarranted.

3.1.2. Parental Prior Notice – Proposed Meeting Arrangements

At the time site-based special education staff notifies parent of the initiation of any evaluation, staff may also provide prior notice of any meeting of the Multidisciplinary Team (MDT) that may be scheduled to consider whether additional data are needed as part of the evaluation.

- a. The term meeting does not include informal or unscheduled conversations involving the charter school personnel. The term also does not include preparatory activities that the charter school personnel engage in to develop a proposal or to prepare a response to a parent proposal that will be discussed at a later meeting.
- b. The Multi-disciplinary Team (MDT) is not required to hold a meeting solely to determine whether additional data are needed, and parent consent is not required in order to review existing data as part of any evaluation.
- c. If a meeting is determined to be necessary to discuss the components of any evaluation, a Parental Prior Written Notice must be completed in full.
- d. The charter school must maintain detailed records of:
 - telephone calls made or attempted and the results of those calls;
 - copies of correspondence sent to the parent and any response received; and
 - any visits made to the parent's home or place of employment and the results of those visits.

3.1.3. Parental Notice of School Refusal

If the student's parent requests an evaluation, and the MDT, during a meeting, determines that an evaluation is not required or otherwise warranted, the MDT must provide the parent written notice of the charter school's determination to refuse the evaluation. Written Notice of Refusal must state:

- a. a description of the action refused by the charter school;
- b. an explanation of why the charter school refuses to take the action;
- c. a description of any other options that the charter school considered and the reasons why those options were rejected;
- d. a description of each evaluation procedure, assessment, record, or report the charter school relied upon when the action was refused;
- e. a description of any other factors that are relevant to the charter school's refusal;
- f. a statement that the parents of a student with a disability have protection under the procedural safeguards described in Chapter 2.0 (Procedural Safeguards).

3.2 ELIGIBILITY

3.2.1. Parental Prior Notice of School Proposal

Site-based special education staff must provide the parent prior written notice of determination of eligibility within a reasonable time before the eligibility meeting is held.

a. Notice of the determination must be completed in full.

b. The purpose of this meeting must be marked on the Parental Prior Notice of School Proposal as: "Determine student aligibility for special education programming"

"Determine student eligibility for special education programming"

3.2.2. Parental Prior Notice – Proposed Meeting Arrangements

At the same time the site-based special education staff notifies the parent of the determination of eligibility, they must also provide the parent prior written notice of the eligibility meeting.

3.3 PROVISION OF A FREE APPROPRIATE PUBLIC EDUCATION (FAPE), THROUGH AN INDIVDUALIZED EDUCATION PROGRAM (IEP)

Parental Prior Written Notice of the charter school Proposal and Parental Prior Notice – Proposed Meeting Arrangements must be given to the parent for all IEP meetings.

3.3.1. Parental Prior Notice of School Proposal

Site-based special education staff is responsible for initiating and conducting meetings for the purpose of developing, reviewing, and revising the IEP of a student with a disability. Within a reasonable time, before a proposed IEP meeting, the site-based special education staff must provide prior notice of the meeting to the student's parent. The Parental Prior Written Notice of the charter school Proposal must be completed in full. Note: If parent is not contacted to schedule an IEP meeting via phone, email, etc. before sending home the prior written notice document, then a reasonable time period is 10 business days before the scheduled IEP meeting.

The purpose of the meeting must always be marked on the Parental Prior Notice of School Proposal as either Develop an Initial/Annual IEP and Educational Placement or Review/Revise IEP. There may be other purposes which also must be marked such as:

a. Change in Placement:

If the IEP team is considering a change in placement, such as moving to a more (or less) restrictive setting, or the discontinuation of educational services upon a student's graduation, prior written notice to the parent is required. When completing the Parental Prior Notice of School Proposal, the purpose of the meeting would be:

- Change in special education placement; AND
- Develop an Initial/Annual IEP and Educational Placement; or
- Review/revise IEP.
- b. Change in Special Education Related Services:

If the IEP team is considering a change or addition of special education related services, prior written notice to the parent is required. When completing the Parental Prior Notice of School Proposal, the purpose of the meeting would be:

Change in Special Education related services, AND

- Develop an Initial/Annual IEP and Educational Placement, or
- Review/revise IEP.
- c. Transition:

Beginning when a student reaches age 14, or earlier if appropriate, the Prior Written Notice must also indicate that one of the purposes of the meeting will be to develop transition services and/or postsecondary goals. When completing the Prior Written Notice, the purpose of the meeting will be to:

- Develop transition services and/or postsecondary goals beginning at age 14; AND
- Develop an Initial/Annual IEP and Educational Placement; or
- Review/revise IEP.
- d. Manifestation Determination:

If the IEP team is going to conduct a manifestation determination, the prior written notice must state that the purpose of the meeting is to:

- Conduct a manifestation determination and propose a disciplinary change of placement; AND
- Develop an Initial/Annual IEP and Educational Placement; or
- Review/revise IEP.

3.3.2. Parental Prior Notice – Proposed Meeting Arrangements

Site-based special education staff is responsible for initiating and conducting meetings for the purpose of developing, reviewing, and revising the IEP of a student with a disability. Within a reasonable time, but at least five school days (the charter school Best Practice is 10 days) or mutual agreement before a proposed IEP meeting, the site-based special education staff must provide prior notice of the meeting to the student's parent. The Parental Prior Notice – Proposed Meeting Arrangements must be completed in full. The Notice of Meeting Arrangement must indicate:

- a. the purpose, time, and location of the meeting;
- b. who will be in attendance at the meeting (not positions);
- c. the student if the student is 14 years old or older prior to the next annual IEP;
- d. the parent may bring to the meeting other people who have knowledge or special expertise regarding the student;
- e. if the parent gives consent to the charter school to invite person(s) from outside agencies who can contribute to the development of the IEP.

3.3.3. Parental Notice of School Refusal

If the student's parent requests to revise the IEP, but the site-based special education staff determines that an IEP is not required or otherwise warranted; then the site based staff must provide the parent written notice of the charter school's determination to refuse the IEP revision. Written Notice of Refusal must state:

- a. a description of the action refused by the charter school;
- b. an explanation of why the charter school refuses to take the action;
- c. a description of any other options that the charter school considered and the reasons why those options were rejected;
- d. a description of each evaluation procedure, assessment, record, or report that the charter school relied upon when the action was refused;
- e. a description of any other factors that are relevant to the charter school's refusal;
- f. a statement that the parent of a student with a disability has protection under the procedural safeguards described in Chapter 2.0; and
- g. sources for the parent to contact to obtain assistance in understanding the provisions of IDEA.

3.3.4. Notice of Intent to Implement IEP

The Notice of Intent to Implement is required to provide prior written notice of the charter school's intent to implement a student's IEP. The Notice of Intent to Implement is required for ALL IEPs.

- a. This includes instances where:
 - the parent disagrees with all or part of the IEP (disagree checked on IEP); or
 - the parent does not agree or disagree (no box checked on IEP); or
 - the parent is not in attendance (either by telephone or in person). The IEP and notice of Implementation should be sent to parents immediately following the IEP.
- b. The Notice of Intent to Implement must be provided to the parent within 10 days after the IEP meeting, along with a copy of the IEP and Procedural Safeguards. If the parent did not attend the IEP meeting, either by telephone or in person, then the Notice of Intent to Implement should specify implementation will begin 10 calendar days from the date of the original meeting.
 - If the parent is not in attendance for the first scheduled meeting, then a second schedule meeting must be schedule. If the parent does not attend the second meeting, the team can hold the meeting without the parent present. Send home PWN marked intent to implement.
 - If the parent is not in attendance, do not mark that the parent is in agreement or disagreement. Just mark that the parent was not present.
- c. The Notice of Intent to Implement must state:
 - a description of the action proposed or refused by the charter school;
 - an explanation of why the charter school proposes or refuses to take the action;
 - a description of any other options that the charter school considered and the reasons why those options were rejected;
 - a description of each evaluation procedure, assessment, record, or report the charter school relied upon when the action was proposed or refused;
 - a description of any other factors that are relevant to the charter school's proposal or refusal;
 - a statement that the parent of a student with a disability has protection under the procedural safeguards described in Chapter 2.0; and
 - sources for the parent to contact to obtain assistance in understanding the provisions of IDEA.

3.4 REVOCATION OF CONSENT FOR SPECIAL EDUCATION SERVICES

3.4.1. Parental Prior Notice of School Proposal

The parent has the right to revoke consent for the continued provision of special education and related services by submitting a written request for the revocation to the charter school Site Administrator.

The charter school Site Administrator will respond by issuing the parent a prior written notice to change the student's placement and direct the school to status the last date of specially designed instruction in the student's confidential folder and that services will be discontinued due to Parent written request as described in Chapter 7.0 (Individualized Educational Programs).

CHAPTER 4 IDENTIFICATION

INTRODUCTION

Under the Individual with Disabilities Education Improvement Act of 2004 (IDEA) and Nevada Administrative Code (NAC), the school has a "Child Find" obligation to ensure that all children with disabilities residing in the State, including children with disabilities who are homeless, wards of the State, or attending private schools, regardless of the severity of their disability, and who are in need of special education and related services are identified, located, and evaluated. Child Find responsibilities also include highly mobile and migrant children. In addition, early intervention strategies may be appropriate for some students who are experiencing academic and/or behavior problems.

This Chapter describes both the identification and the intervention processes. These processes are not mutually exclusive. Rather, either or both may be appropriate for a particular student. The process for making a referral is described in the Evaluation Chapter.

This chapter describes:

- 4.1 Child Identification
- 4.2 General Education Interventions/Response to Intervention (Rtl) Model
- 4.3 Referral

4.1 CHILD IDENTIFICATION

4.1.1. Identification Requirements/Child Find

Identifying students with disabilities is the first step in providing appropriate educational services to students who are eligible for special education and related services.

IDEA and NAC regulations require all charter schools to have policies and procedures in place to ensure that children aged 3 through 21 residing within their enrolled students' counties who are suspected of having disabilities and needing special education and/or related services are identified, located, and evaluated. Therefore, all public charter schools are responsible for developing a "Child Find" program that will encompass these three elements of identification, locating, and evaluating students.

The charter school works in cooperation with other agencies in their county to:

- 1. Locate all children and youth with disabilities from the ages of birth through 21 in the counties of which your school(s) reside and/or provide services.
- 2. Identify and refer individuals suspected of having a disability for evaluations.
- 3. Provide information to the community about the Child Find project and increase awareness about the educational rights of individuals with disabilities and their parents, through the following methods:
 - a. Newspaper articles and other media
 - b. Correspondence with community members
 - c. Annual screenings in schools and in the community
 - d. Teacher training on identifying potential disabilities
- 4. Maintain a child identification log indicating which children 3-21 years of age are receiving special education and related services and which children were found to be not eligible for service. The log contains the following information, if applicable, on all children referred for evaluation:
 - a. Student Name
 - b. Age
 - c. Date Referred
 - d. Date Evaluated

- e. Date Service Initiated
- f. Disability Category
- g. Reason for Not Serving
- 5. Coordinate with other agencies providing services to children (i.e. local health department; Women, Infants, & Children (WIC), etc). Charter Schools will make at least two contacts per school year with local agencies to find out if they may have knowledge of children with disabilities who are not being served, explain the referral process, and request that they refer students under the age of 22 to public schools.

Students who may be identified include:

- a. children who are suspected of being a child with a disability and in need of special education, even though they are advancing from grade to grade;
- b. highly mobile students including migrant students;
- c. homeless children;
- d. wards of the state; and
- e. children who are enrolled in private schools or are home-schooled

4.1.2 Before Making a Referral

When a child is having difficulty learning in a regular education classroom, it is often assumed that the child should be referred for a special education evaluation to determine any learning problems. But before a referral is made, the teacher should attempt a variety of strategies designed to facilitate the child's learning within that classroom.

The <u>Individuals with Disabilities Education Act</u> (IDEA) requires that children with disabilities be educated as much as possible with their nondisabled peers. By modifying what takes place in the classroom to meet a child's needs, we are addressing the spirit of the law. Frequently, such modifications are effective and may eliminate or diminish the need for special education services.

4.2 When Intervention Appropriate – General Education Interventions

If a student is experiencing an educational or behavioral difficulty but is not suspected of having a disability by the charter school, the charter school may attempt to remediate such difficulty through providing scientific, research-based interventions in general education environments.

The <u>Nevada Administrative Code</u> (NAC) §388.325 defines the use of scientific, research-based intervention for students who are not yet suspected of having a disability. The following procedures shall be used by the school whenever targeted scientific, research-based interventions are provided to a particular student who is experiencing academic or behavioral difficulty:

1. Develop an intervention plan for the student, to include:

- a. A description of the academic or behavior concerns, and the degree to which the student's academic or behavior performance fails to meet the demands of the educational setting;
- b. The interventions to be provided, which are targeted toward improving performance and increasing the rate of learning.
- c. The data to be collected to measure the student's level of performance and rate of learning.
- d. The frequency of data collection; a description of how the data will be summarized; a description of how intervention effectiveness will be evaluated; a schedule for evaluating intervention effectiveness.
- 2. Provide a copy of the intervention plan to the student's parents.
- 3. If the eligibility team intends to determine eligibility for SPECIFIC LEARNING DISABILITIES based upon the child's RESPONSE TO INTERVENTION, provide the "NEVADA DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION POLICY STATEMENT RESPONSE TO SCIENTIFIC, RESEARCH-BASED INTERVENTION" document to the student's parents. This Policy Statement is not required if the student's eligibility for SPECIFIC LEARNING DISABILITIES will be determined based upon the discrepancy analysis model.
- 4. Based in part on the results of the targeted, scientific, research-based intervention, determine whether the student is suspected of having a disability and should be evaluated for special education eligibility.

- 5. If the parent requests an initial evaluation for special education eligibility while interventions are being attempted, the charter school must:
 - a. Conduct the initial evaluation if the charter school agrees that the student is suspected of having a disability; or

See our charter groups guidelines for parental request for evaluations.

b. Provide PARTENTAL PRIOR WRITTEN NOTICE of its refusal to conduct the initial evaluation (if the charter school does not agree that the student is suspected of having a disability). Any proposed refusal to evaluate a student must be discussed with one of the LEA's Special Education Programs Professional (EPP). State public charter recommends that refusal be discussed with one of their EPPs

If the charter school determines that the educational difficulty or behavior of the pupil is resistant to general education intervention, or if the charter school determines that the intervention requires continued and substantial effort and may require the provision of special education and related services to be effective, the charter school may refer the student for an initial evaluation.

4.3 REFERRAL

A student qualifies for all the rights and benefits of IDEA once he or she is determined to be a child with a disability as defined in the Nevada Administrative Code (NAC). Generally, students are evaluated when either the parents of the child request an evaluation, or when, as a result of the charter school's "child find" or general education intervention activities, charter school personnel recommend an evaluation.

If the charter school proposes to conduct an initial evaluation of a student, parents must be provided with prior written notice of the proposed evaluation and a copy of the Parent Rights document. Next, consent for the evaluation must be obtained before the evaluation may begin. See PROCEDURAL SAFEGUARDS section.

In conducting the evaluation, the charter school must use a variety of assessment tools and strategies to gather relevant functional and developmental information on the child, including information supplied by the child's parents. Further, the information gathered should relate to enabling the child to be involved in and progress in the general curriculum. If appropriate, because there are existing evaluation data (e.g., a student who moved to the charter school from out of state and evaluation information from the other state was available in a timely manner, or a student making the transition from infant/toddler early intervention services at age three), the charter school must review existing evaluation data and determine what, if any, additional assessments are necessary. See EVALUATION/REEVALUATION REPORT. On the basis of this review, the charter school must identify and gather the

additional data needed to determine:

- 1. Whether the child has a disability.
- 2. The child's present levels of performance and educational needs.
- 3. Whether the child needs special education and related services.

The initial referral process is as follows:

- 1. Identify the student's problem and initiate the special education referral process.
 - a. Complete the Special Education REFERRAL FORM and include the following:
 - Copy of emergency information obtained in most current school enrollment documents.
 - Vision and hearing results (must be a pass)
 - Developmental history completed
 - Student classroom observation form completed
 - Attendance information
 - Copy of educational intervention(s) and modification(s) (RtI, CI, etc.)

- Academic results, sample of classroom work, test scores, etc.
- b. Provide prior written notice of the proposal to evaluate the student (PARENTAL PRIOR WRITTEN NOTICE) with a copy of Parent Rights
- c. Obtain parent consent to evaluate the student (CONSENT FOR EVALUATION)
 - Academic results (i.e. WIAT)
 - Behavior assessment (i.e. Devereaux or Burks)
- d. Site Administrator/designee's signature on referral form authorizing the initial referral process.
- 2. Review referral packet for appropriateness and completeness.
- i. Parent has been given written notice of the charter school's proposal to evaluate the student.
- ii. Parent has provided consent to evaluate prior to any individually administered assessments given on the basis of the suspicion of a disability.
- iii. Parent has been given a copy of Parent Rights, and rights have been explained in their primary language (i.e. Spanish, German, etc.)
- iv. Student has passed the vision and hearing tests,
 - or has been treated by a physician to correct problem area,
 - or a copy of the "passed" or "normal" results are provided.
 - Copies of data are legible and included.
- vi. Site Administrator has signed referral.
- vii. Assign designee or case manager for referral.

Designee is the school psychologist or the speech language pathologist (for speech only).

2. Process referral packet.

۷.

- a. Send copies to the psychologist and/or other evaluation coordinator(s) (i.e. Speech & Language therapist) to initiate the evaluation.
- b. Collect further data if needed.
- c. Send copies of referral page, copy of consent for evaluation and relevant information to related service provider if assessment is needed and is indicated on referral form (i.e. Speech & Language therapist, Occupational therapist, or Physical therapist).
- 3. If applicable, psychologist will complete the evaluation, write the report, and forward copies to the case manager. If the speech therapist has been the evaluation coordinator, he/she also serves as the case manager. See Evaluation section of this Manual for further information.
- 4. Schedule a meeting to determine eligibility (PARENTAL PRIOR WRITTEN NOTICE and NOTIFICATION OF MEETING). See Eligibility section of this Manual for further information. Meeting must include required Eligibility Team members. Please refer to the signature lines of each disability form for specific required members of each eligibility team.
- 5. Once eligibility is determined and if student is found eligible, an Individual Educational Plan (IEP) must be written within 30 calendar days. Required IEP members, in addition to a person who can interpret the instructional implications of the evaluation must be present during the IEP.

CHAPTER 5 EVALUATION

INTRODUCTION

Before special education or related services can be provided to a student with a disability, the charter school must conduct a comprehensive evaluation based on the determined scope of the assessment to address all areas of suspected disability. The purpose of this evaluation is to determine whether the student is eligible for special education services and, if so, to determine the student's special educational programming and service needs. Evaluation of a student is also required in other circumstances, such as when it is suspected that the student is no longer eligible under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) eligibility, or may have a disability not addressed by the student's current finding of eligibility.

This Chapter describes:

- 5.1 Suspicion of Disability
- 5.2 Initial Evaluations
- 5.3 Reevaluation
- 5.4 Evaluation for Transfer Students
- 5.5 General Requirements for Evaluation
- 5.6 Early Childhood Evaluation
- 5.7 Bilingual Evaluation
- 5.8 Evaluation for Special Education Students who are involved in the Discipline Process
- 5.9 Homebound Evaluation
- 5.10 Evaluation Reports
- 5.11 Independent Educational Evaluations
- 5.12 Screenings

5.1 SUSPICION OF A DISABILITY

If the charter school personnel have reason to suspect that a student may have a disability and need special education and related services, the Site Administrator and staff should be contacted so that they may meet to review the information available and determine whether a referral should be initiated. When a student is experiencing academic or behavioral problems but there is no suspicion of an IDEA eligibility, personnel should consider accessing the School Intervention Team /Response to Instruction Program (SIT/RTI) regarding any necessary interventions, accommodations, and supports for the student. Parent input is also an important consideration in relationship to providing students with intervention services.

5.2 INITIAL EVALUATIONS

5.2.1. Definition

The term "Initial Evaluation" refers to a formal evaluation that considers initial eligibility for special education under the Nevada Administrative Code (NAC). Initial evaluation applies to:

- a. general education students with no history of special education;
- b. general education students who previously received and were exited from special education, including general education students whose parents revoked consent for the continued receipt of special education services; or
- c. all transfer students from other states that have a current out of-state eligibility, but no current special education eligibility in Nevada.

5.2.2. Scope/Review of Evaluation Data and Determination of Need for Additional Data

In the case of students transitioning from Early Intervention Services at age three (IDEA, Part C), or for students from out-of-state that have evaluation records available, as part of an initial evaluation, the combined members

of the student's IEP committee and the Eligibility Team shall review existing evaluation data. Based on that review and input from the student's parent, the team must identify what additional data, if any, are needed. The group may conduct its review without a meeting, but all should clearly document that the data has been reviewed in accordance with NAC requirements.

5.2.3. Request for an Initial Evaluation Referral

- a. Sources may include parents and/or the charter school staff.
 - If the charter school personnel request an initial evaluation, initial evaluation steps need to be followed as described in 5.2.4.
 - If the parent requests an initial evaluation, either verbally or in writing, the charter school personnel must respond formally. They:
 - may decide an evaluation is NOT warranted or determined that interventions will be tried first, then a refusal (Form located in Appendix) must be completed and sent to parents: or
 - team may decide an evaluation is warranted, then proceed with procedures for initial evaluation including sending a written prior notice or
 - team may decide to do an evaluation (follow initial evaluation procedures) and refer to SIT to do interventions concurrently.

5.2.4. Initial Evaluation Steps

- a. Initiate referral and notify team members and related service providers as deemed appropriate. Referral sources may include parents and/or charter school staff.
- b. Provide the parent with the Procedural Safeguards and prior written notice and document all contacts and attempted contacts with the parent. If the charter school personnel are unable to convince the parent to participate, all efforts to obtain parent input should be documented.
- c. Determine scope/review of evaluation data and determination of need for additional data (see Chapter 3.0).
- d. Obtain Parent Consent for Evaluation. Parent consent for evaluation may not be necessary for out of state transfer students unless additional assessments are warranted as described in 5.4.
- e. Conduct needed assessments as warranted.
- f. Hold eligibility meeting within 45 school days of signed consent and/or the initiation of PWN (use appropriate prior notice procedures for scheduling as described in Chapter 3.0) without additional assessment.
- g. DRAFT copies of evaluation reports may be given to the parent and must be clearly labeled as a draft.
 - If sending draft home, mark draft and leave off any determination of time, or location, placement, and justification statement.
- h. Provide a copy of completed evaluation reports and Statement(s) of Eligibility to the parent on the day of the meeting or within 10 calendar days of eligibility meeting.
- i. For eligible students, complete IEP development within 30 calendar days of eligibility determination.

5.3 REEVALUATIONS

5.3.1. Definition

The term "Reevaluation" refers to the formal evaluation of a student who is already identified as eligible for special education under NAC. Reevaluation applies to:

- a. students who are routinely evaluated every three years for continuing special education eligibility in Nevada;
- b. students who are evaluated for continuing eligibility for special education in Nevada under a different or additional eligibility classification. This includes: students who currently hold Developmental Delay or Speech/Language Impairment eligibilities;
- c. other students whose primary eligibility classifications might change (e.g., LD to ED, ID to MI). A reevaluation is required if there is sufficient information to suspect that a significant change in a student's physical, psychological, academic, or social functioning is occurring that may have an impact on the

student's eligibility for special education and/or related services, including situations where the student may no longer need special education services to receive an appropriate education.

5.3.2. Scope/ Review of Evaluation Data and Determination of Need for Additional Data

As part of any reevaluation, the combined input from the student's IEP team, including input from the student's parent(s), Identify what additional data, if any, are needed.

The combined members:

- a. conduct a review of data from existing evaluations, including, but not limited tp:
 - evaluations and information provided by the parents of the student,
 - current local or state assessments, classroom-based assessments and observations,
 - observations by teachers and related service providers, and
- b. based upon the review and input from the student's parent, identify the additional data, if any that are required to determine:
 - whether the student continues to have a disability, and the educational needs of the student,
 - the present levels of academic achievement and related developmental needs (functional levels) of the student,
 - whether the student continues to need special education and related services; and
 - whether any additions or modifications to the special education and related services are needed to enable the student to meet the measurable annual goals set out in the IEP of the student and to participate, as appropriate, in the general education curriculum.

5.3.3. Reevaluation Steps

A student receiving special education services must be reevaluated before the student can be determined ineligible for continuing special education services as described in 6.0. As recognized exceptions under IDEA, a reevaluation is not required before the termination of a student's eligibility due to graduation with a regular high school diploma, or due to the student's exceeding the age of eligibility for FAPE under Nevada law. If the student's parent requests a reevaluation, and the MDT determines that a reevaluation is not required or otherwise warranted, the MDT must provide the parent prior written notice of refusal together with the procedural safeguards notice.

STEP 1 COMPLETE PRIOR PARENTAL NOTICE OF SCHOOL PROPOSAL AND REEVALUATION REFERRAL NOTICE

Reevaluation Referral Notice & the Prior Parental Notice of District Proposal

STEP 2: SCOPE of ASSESSMENT

Scope is documented in the MDT evaluation report and supporting evidence should be found in the confidential folder (Scope form located in Appendix). Note: Use of the form is optional as long as there is supporting evidence in the confidential folder. Conduct review of data from existing evaluations (See 5.3.2) Input is gathered from combined members of the Eligibility Team & IEP Team which includes parents.

No New Assessments Needed

- a. No Additional Assessment Information Needed and Status of Reevaluation: Warranted/Unwarranted
- b. Parent Notification
- c. Team consensus must agree to no additional assessments needed.
- d. Must be dated on or after the Parental Notice

New Assessment Needed

- a. Parental Consent for Evaluation
- b. MUST be dated on or after the Parent Notice

Reevaluation Unwarranted (Waiver)

- a. The student has two or more prior, consecutive evaluations confirming the current disability, only one of which needs to be the current charter school Nevada evaluation
- b. All 5 questions on the form must be answered "Yes"
- c. SCOPE must be documented on the Status Record or form in Appendix.

Formal Evaluation Report Eligibility Statement

- a. Must be held within 45 school days after receipt of signed Parental Consent for Evaluation
- b. Must address all required assessment components
- c. For reevaluations that are deemed unwarranted (), the development of a reevaluation report is required, and a new Statement of Eligibility and IEP is required. The IEP must be completed within 30 calendar days from the eligibility date. Completion of the statement of need for reevaluation (waiver) triggers the new 3-year routine reevaluation time line.



5.4 EVALUATION FOR TRANSFER STUDENTS

The circumstances under which a student enrolls or transfers into the charter school from another school district, will govern which specific special education procedures are applicable. Informed written consent for initial provision of services must be obtained from the parent prior to implementation of special education services.

All transfer students are entitled to the same open enrollment procedures as all other charter school students. All students should be registered and enrolled into the school by the provided deadlines.

5.4.1. Transfers Within Nevada

A current Nevada eligibility from any Nevada school district or charter school can be accepted outright by the charter school and that eligibility may remain in effect for up to 3 years of the date of the last formal eligibility determination. For in-state transfer students, formal evaluation is pursued only when deemed warranted by an MDT/IEP Team. The standard time line of 45 school days for timely completion of these reevaluations would apply.

When the parents register their child for school and indicate that student was receiving special education services at his/her previous school in Nevada, a form indicating the name and location of the previous school will be completed and signed by the parent. The current charter school will send the request to the previous charter school or county school district for confidential records even if the parents submit a copy of their child's current IEP. There are additional documents that need to be acquired such as the most current psychological report among other relevant information. Attempts to locate/obtain records will be documented. If such documentation cannot be obtained, charter school staff should contact the charter school or county school district by phone to follow up on the written request. Records received will be provided to the special education case manager and/or coordinator.

If the student's previous IEP is available, the charter school must provide the student with a free appropriate public education, including services comparable to those described in the previous IEP, in consultation with the parents, for a period no longer than 30 calendar days, until the charter school adopts the previous IEP, or develops a new IEP.

If no IEP is available, the student should be receiving services under a 30-calendar-day interim IEP. Upon the expiration of 30 days after the development of the interim IEP, a complete IEP must be developed. Because the student is already eligible in Nevada, a reevaluation is usually not needed.

5.4.2. Transfers from Out-of-State

Initial evaluation procedures are required for all out-of-state special education transfer students. This includes transferring from a State where a student was receiving special education services under the Developmentally Delayed classification to the age of nine. The timeline for completing an initial evaluation in Nevada is 45 school days from the date of parental consent for evaluation through formal determination of the student's eligibility for special education in Nevada.

The special education instructional facilitator is responsible for coordinating the process needed to ensure that Nevada eligibility is confirmed, whether under the 30-day interim IEP timeline (in circumstances when no IEP is available from the previous charter school or school district), or under the 45-school day timeline when the district is providing services comparable to the services provided under the student's out-of-state IEP.

Parental consent must be obtained using the CONSENT FOR EVALUATION form. If evaluation information is available, the combined members of the eligibility team and IEP Committee must complete the EVALUATION/REEVALUATION REPORT form. If no additional data are needed, provide PARENTAL PRIOR WRITTEN

NOTICE of this decision. The eligibility team must meet to determine eligibility within 45 school days of obtaining the parent's written consent.

If the student's previous IEP is available, the charter school must provide the student with a free appropriate public education, including services comparable to those described in the previous IEP, in consultation with the parents, until eligibility in Nevada has been determined and until the charter school develops a new IEP, if appropriate.

If no IEP is available, the student should be receiving services under a 30-calendar-day interim IEP. If a 30-day interim IEP has been developed the student's eligibility must be confirmed and a complete IEP must be developed prior to the expiration of the 30 days. During the 30-day period, the student should be receiving services under an interim Individualized Educational Program.



TRANSFER STUDENTS FLOWCHART

5.5 GENERAL REQUIREMENTS FOR EVALUATIONS

Initial evaluations and reevaluations must be comprehensive enough to identify all of the student's special education and related service needs, whether or not commonly linked to the disability category in which the student has been, or may be, classified.

5.5.1. Assessment Areas

Nevada regulations impose specific requirements for evaluation of particular areas of a student's abilities/skills, behavior, and performance, as follows:

a. Performance in Current Educational Setting

Definition: "Performance in the current educational setting" means the behavioral and academic functioning of a student in the environment in which the majority of the student's education occurs. Generally, a student's past and present educational performance is reviewed to obtain information about: achievement test scores; grades; appropriateness of instruction and progress relative to instruction; any prior, scientific, research- based interventions which may involve modification of the classroom environment, curriculum instruction; or deliverv of anv positive behavioral intervention/strategies/supports; disciplinary record; and attendance. The person conducting this portion of the evaluation should also review any information collected through the Response To Intervention Program (RTI). If the performance of a student with a disability in the student's current educational setting is assessed, the assessment may include:

- observation of the student in that setting;
- review of any report from a parent or teacher of the student;
- review of samples of the work of the student; and
- curriculum-based assessment.

If the assessment of performance is required to determine the eligibility of the student with Specific Learning Disabilities, information can be used from:

- an observation in routine classroom instruction and monitoring of the student's performance that was done before the student was referred for an evaluation; or
- an observation by an eligibility team member of the student's academic progress in the regular classroom after the student has been referred for an evaluation and parental consent has been obtained. Any interpretation of an assessment of performance in the current educational setting must be made by one or more members of the eligibility team having personal knowledge of the performance of the student.
- b. Intervention

Definition: "Intervention" means a strategy, developed on the basis of individual need, designed to have a remediate effect upon any academic or behavioral difficulties of a student. The term does not include disciplinary procedures applied to a group of students unless, giving consideration to the individual needs of a student, such procedures are demonstrably more appropriate than other strategies. Examples of intervention practices may include, but are not limited to:

- adapting curriculum materials to the needs of the student;
- variations in the techniques employed in teaching the student;
- tutoring or supplemental instruction;
- using behavior management programs;
- counseling or direct social skills instruction for the student; and
- modifications to the educational environment.

Definition: "Scientific, research-based intervention" means the modification of the classroom environment, curriculum or delivery of instruction in general education settings, which is based upon an examination of characteristics of the student as a learner, the instruction being provided and the curricular

tasks to be accomplished, and targeted toward improving the student's level of performance and rate of learning. The modification of the classroom environment, curriculum or delivery of instruction is demonstrated through scientifically-based research and practice to have a positive impact on a student's academic achievement or behavior.

c. Cognitive Abilities

Definition: "Cognitive abilities" means those abilities involving the processes of thinking, reasoning and problem solving. An individually administered, standardized test of cognitive ability must be used as part of the evaluation process, when appropriate, in assessing the cognitive abilities of a student with a disability. If a score other than the total score of the student on such a test is used to assess the student's cognitive abilities, the procedure must be justified, on the basis of professionally recognized criteria, in the records of the student maintained by the charter school. Any interpretation of an assessment of cognitive abilities must be made by a licensed school psychologist or licensed or certified psychologist. In the case of a student under the age of 6 years, any such interpretation may be made by a licensed school psychologist with documented training in the assessment of preschool students with disabilities

d. Social and Emotional Condition

Definition: "Social and emotional condition" means the present thoughts, feelings and interactive behavior of a person. If the social and emotional condition of a student is assessed, the assessment may include:

- observation of the student;
- interview of the student or of any person having personal knowledge of the student; and
- use of a behavior rating scale, an adaptive behavioral scale; and a self-report inventory. A student may not be identified as a student with serious emotional disturbance without prior interventions and unless a variety of these techniques is used to assess the social and emotional condition of the student. Any interpretation of an assessment of social and emotional condition must be made by a school psychologist or another certified psychologist or licensed mental health professional.

e. Adaptive Skills

Definition: "Adaptive skills" include communication, self-care, home living, social skills, community use, self-direction, health and safety, functional academics, leisure and work. The person conducting the evaluation must use a validated adaptive behavior scale. The assessment must include an assessment of any six or more of the following:

- communication;
- self-care;
- home living;
- social skills;
- community use;
- self-direction;
- health and safety;
- functional academics; and
- leisure and work.

Any interpretation of an assessment of adaptive skills must be made by a person qualified to assess adaptive skills through the use of an adaptive behavior scale.

f. Health

Definition: "Health" means the general physical condition of a person. If the health of a student is assessed, the assessments include:

- review of health and developmental history;
- hearing and vision screening; and
- physical examination.

When the health of a student with a disability is assessed, the following assessments may also be included:

- audiological assessment;
- physical therapy assessment; or
- occupational therapy assessment of the student.

Any interpretation of an assessment of health must be made by a person qualified to assess the health condition of a student. An evaluation of a student's health and developmental history must be completed to determine if the student has one or more health concerns that substantially affect his or her educational performance. It is essential that the student's medical history and current health be evaluated early in the evaluation process so that any health problems can be identified and, if possible, be remediated prior to conducting other evaluation procedures. Each student being evaluated must undergo a general health evaluation, including vision, hearing, and neurological screening, which must be conducted at the time, or within six months, of the evaluation. However, no student shall be required to undergo any physical examination or medical treatment if the parent objects because of religious beliefs.

A health evaluation generally is conducted by the charter school nurse, who may recommend further medical information as necessary, including obtaining a physician's report. The school nurse conducting the health evaluation should obtain information, as appropriate, from the student's parent, teacher, family physician, the student, and any other pertinent sources such as public health agencies or medical clinics with knowledge of the student. Other staff who obtains pertinent health information in the course of consulting with the parent or the student should provide such information to the school nurse conducting the review.

If a student fails any general health screening, the student should be referred for an examination by a licensed practitioner for diagnosis and remediation. If a student fails a hearing screening and no medical follow-up has occurred, or if a Multidisciplinary Team member believes the student may have a hearing disability, the school nurse should facilitate scheduling of an audiological evaluation with an audiologist. Similarly, if a student fails a general vision screening and no medical follow-up has occurred, the school nurse should facilitate scheduling of a vision evaluation with a licensed practitioner. If a student fails any general health screening, further evaluation and remediation of any problem involving vision, hearing, or neurological function should be completed when possible prior to conducting other evaluation procedures that may be affected by the condition.

If the health evaluation reveals that the student has a vision or hearing problem that cannot be remediated, the school nurse should notify all members of the evaluation team prior to other evaluation procedures being conducted. Failure of any general health screening does not constitute an eligibility determination for the purposes of the IDEA. The school nurse should inform the parent of any student who has failed a general health screening about the eligibility determination process described in the Eligibility Chapter 6.0 for assistance in informing the parent about the eligibility process, the school nurse should contact the student's Multidisciplinary Team.

If a medical consultation, including any psychiatric or neurological consultation, is appropriate, the school nurse conducting the evaluation should contact the charter school Site Administrator should assistance be required in facilitating such a consultation. Nevada regulations require any diagnostic decision concerning an evaluation of health to be made by a person qualified to assess the condition in issue.

The school nurse should document the results of the health evaluation in the MDT report, which should clearly indicate whether the student has a health concern requiring consideration by the Multidisciplinary Team and/or IEP Committee. For example, the report should include information about whether the student needs medication, special health care procedures, preferential seating, etc. The report should include reports of any other medical professionals consulted as part of the health evaluation.

A health evaluation of a student with significant health concerns who has transferred from outside the county of residence and wishes to enroll or is enrolled in the charter school should be completed as part of the evaluation process if the student:

- requires a medical procedure such as G-tube feeding, suctioning, catheterization, oxygen, etc.;
- recently experienced a traumatic brain injury;
- has a seizure disorder not under control;
- has uncontrolled respiratory problems requiring procedures during the school day;
- has other serious health concerns which might warrant medical intervention or monitoring; or
- requires significant assistance with personal care (e.g., toileting, feeding, etc.).

g. Speech, Language or Other Communication Skills

Definition: "Speech and language" means skills relating to articulation, phonology, receptive language, expressive language, syntax, semantics, morphology, fluency and the use of the voice. If the speech and language or other communication skills of a student are assessed, the assessment may include:

- observation of the student;
- interview of the student or of any person having personal knowledge of the student;
- use of information from a parent or teacher of the student;
- use of a standardized test of speech, language or other communication skills; and
- health assessment.

Any interpretation of an assessment of speech, language or other communication skills must be made by a licensed speech and language specialist.

h. Academic Achievement

Definition: "Academic achievement" means the possession of basic reading skills and skills relating to oral expression, listening comprehension, written expression, reading fluency, reading comprehension, mathematics calculation and mathematics reasoning. In the case of a student under the age of 6, the term means academic readiness and the mastery of language concepts. If the academic achievement of a student with a disability is assessed, the person conducting the assessment may use:

- a standardized test of academic achievement;
- curriculum-based assessment; and
- a report by the teacher of the student.

If the assessment of academic achievement is required to determine the eligibility of the student for special services and programs of instruction, then the assessment must be based upon the use of a standardized test. Any interpretation of an assessment of academic achievement must be made by a person qualified to administer individually standardized tests of academic achievement to the student.

i. Functional Behavior

As used in this section, if the functional behavior of a student is assessed as part of the evaluation process, the assessment must include:

- systematic observation of the occurrence of the targeted behavior for an accurate definition and description of the frequency, duration and intensity of the behavior;
- systematic observation of the events that immediately precede each display of the targeted behavior and are associated with the display of the behavior;
- systematic observation and analysis of the consequences following the display of the targeted behavior, to identify the specific environmental or physiological outcomes produced by the behavior, in order to determine the function that the behavior serves for the student. The communicative intent of the targeted behavior must be identified in terms of what the student is either requesting or protesting through the display of the behavior.
- analysis of the settings in which the targeted behavior occurs most frequently. Factors that may be considered include the physical setting, the social setting, the activities and the nature of instruction, scheduling, the quality of communication between the student and staff and other students, the degree of participation of the student in the setting, the amount and quality of social interaction, the degree of choice and the variety of activities.
- review of records for health and medical factors which may influence the targeted behavior, including, without limitation, levels of medication, sleep cycles, health and diet; and

• review of the history of the targeted behavior to include the effectiveness of intervention previously used.

"Targeted behavior" means the particular adaptive or inappropriate behavior of the student that the person conducting the assessment monitors in order to promote adaptive behavior and reduce the occurrence of inappropriate behavior.

5.5.2. Evaluation Procedures

In selecting tests and other evaluation materials used to assess a student, the charter school personnel must ensure that in conducting the evaluation, the charter school MDT must, at a minimum:

- a. Use a variety of assessment tools and strategies to gather relevant functional, developmental, and academic information about the student, including information provided by the parent that may assist in determining:
 - whether the student is a student with an IDEA eligibility; and
 - the content of the student's IEP, including information related to enabling the student to be involved in and progress in the general education curriculum (or for a preschool child, to participate in appropriate activities).
- b. Not use any single measure or assessment as the sole criterion for determining whether a student is a student with an IDEA disability and for determining an appropriate educational program for the student.
- c. Use technically sound instruments that may assess the relative contribution of cognitive and behavioral factors, in addition to physical or developmental factors.
- d. Ensure that assessments and other evaluation materials used to assess the student are:
 - selected and administered so as not to be discriminatory on a racial or cultural basis; and
 - provided and administered in the student's native language or other mode of communication and in the form most likely to yield accurate information on what the student knows and can do academically, developmentally, and functionally, unless it is clearly not feasible to provide or administer;
 - used for the purposes for which the assessments or measures are valid and reliable;
 - administered by trained and knowledgeable personnel; and
 - administered in accordance with any instructions provided by the producer of the assessments.
- e. Use assessments and other evaluation materials including those tailored to assess specific areas of educational need and not merely those that are designed to provide a single general intelligence quotient.
- f. Select and administer assessments to best ensure that if an assessment is administered to a student with impaired sensory, manual, or speaking skills, the assessment results accurately reflect the student's aptitude or achievement level or whatever other factors the test purports to measure, rather than reflecting the student's impaired sensory, manual, or speaking skills (unless those skills are the factors that the test purports to measure).
- g. Select assessment tools and strategies which provide relevant information that directly assists team members in determining the educational needs of the student.
- h. Assess the student in all areas related to the suspected disability, including, if appropriate, health, vision, hearing, social and emotional status, general intelligence, academic performance, communicative status, and motor abilities.
- i. Coordinate with students' prior schools if they have transferred from one district to another district in the same school year, or from another charter school to the charter school, as necessary and as expeditiously as possible to ensure prompt completion of full evaluations.
- j. Must be sufficiently comprehensive to identify all of the student's special education and related service's needs, whether or not commonly linked to the disability category in which the student has been classified.

5.5.3. Required Assessments by Eligibility Category

- a. An evaluation for Autism Spectrum Disorder under the Nevada Administrative Code (NAC) must include assessment of:
 - health and medical status;
 - developmental history, including, without limitation, the rate and sequence of development and a clear statement of strengths and weaknesses;
- cognitive abilities;
- social and emotional condition in multiple settings;
- academic achievement;
- adaptive skills; and
- speech, language and other communication skills.
- An evaluation for Autism Spectrum Disorder must also consider:
 - sensory regulation;
 - self-help and independent living skills;
 - behavior problems;
 - symbolic and imaginative play;
 - activities and special interests; and
 - motor skills.

b.

e.

- c. An evaluation for Hearing Impairment under NAC must include:
 - a comprehensive audiological examination, including pure tone and speech discrimination tests, performed by an audiologist; and
 - an assessment of the health of the student, which must include:
 - health of the student, which must include a comprehensive examination of vision;
 - academic achievement of the student; and
 - speech and language of the student.

If the above requirements are satisfied, the evaluation of the student may include an assessment of the student's cognitive abilities and social and emotional condition.

- d. An evaluation for Visual Impairment under NAC must include:
 - a comprehensive examination of vision, performed by an eye specialist; and
 - an assessment of the health and academic achievement of the student.

If the above requirements are satisfied, the evaluation of the student may include an assessment of the student's cognitive abilities and social and emotional condition.

- An evaluation for Orthopedic Impairment under NAC must include an assessment of:
 - the health of the student, which must include a physical examination; and
 - the student's functional limitations in relation to the demands of a regular classroom.

If the above requirements are satisfied, the evaluation of the student may include an assessment for physical therapy or occupational therapy, and an assessment of the student's cognitive abilities, social and emotional condition and academic achievement.

- f. An evaluation for Health Impairment other than Orthopedic under NAC must:
 - assess the health of the student; and
 - analyze the ability of the student to perform in a regular classroom.
 - If the above requirements are satisfied, the evaluation of the student may include an assessment of the student's developmental history, cognitive abilities, social and emotional condition, academic

achievement and language and motor skills.

- g. An evaluation for Speech and Language Impairment under NAC must include an assessment of:
 - the performance of the student relating to language, articulation, fluency or voice, as relevant to the student's impairment;
 - the health of the student; and
 - if relevant to the student's eligibility for special education services, the cognitive abilities, academic achievement, and social and emotional condition of the student.
- h. An evaluation for Traumatic Brain Injury under NAC must include an assessment of:
 - health;
 - developmental history;
 - cognitive abilities;
 - social and emotional condition;
 - academic achievement;
 - language and motor skills;
 - sensory and perceptual abilities; and
 - attention, comprehension, judgment and problem-solving skills.

An evaluation for Traumatic Brain Injury must also consider, without limitation:

- medical documentation of the injury;
- the student's educational performance relative to a normative population;
- the student's strengths and weaknesses; and
- if possible, the student's educational performance before and after the student acquired the injury.
- i. An evaluation for Intellectual Disability under NAC must include an assessment of:
 - cognitive abilities;
 - adaptive skills, including prevocational and vocational assessments, if appropriate;
 - health, including a developmental history;
 - academic achievement; and
 - performance of the student relating to speech and language.
- j. An evaluation for Emotional Disturbance under NAC must include an assessment of:
 - social and emotional condition, based in part upon information from the student;
 - health and cognitive abilities;
 - performance in current educational setting; and
 - any previous intervention.

"Socially maladjusted" and "conduct problem" mean behavior characterized by knowledge of social expectations and intentional disregard of those expectations.

k. An evaluation for Specific Learning Disability under NAC must include assessment of:

- health and developmental history;
- performance in the student's current educational setting;
- any scientific, research-based intervention provided to the student;
- academic achievement;
- social and emotional condition;
- cognitive abilities, only if the evaluation involved determining the existence of a statistically significant discrepancy between achievement and intellectual ability; and
- an observation of the academic performance of the student in the student's classroom or, in the case of a child under school age, in an environment appropriate for the child's age.

To ensure that underachievement of a student suspected of having a Specific Learning Disability is not due to lack of appropriate instruction in reading or math, the evaluation must consider:

- data that demonstrates that prior to, or as part of, the referral process, the student was provided appropriate instruction in regular education settings, delivered by qualified personnel;
- data-based documentation of repeated assessments of achievement at reasonable intervals, reflecting formal assessment of student progress during instruction and was provided to the student's parents; and other extrinsic factors, such as limited English proficiency. Evidence of appropriate instruction and interventions to promote student progress is important in ensuring a full evaluation of all areas of suspected need.
- I. An evaluation for Multiple Impairments under NAC must include:
 - an assessment of Intellectual Disability, including:
 - cognitive abilities;
 - adaptive skills, including prevocational and vocational assessments if appropriate;
 - health of the student, including a developmental history;
 - academic achievement; and
 - performance of the student relating to speech and language; and
 - an assessment of another disability satisfying NAC requirements.
- m. An evaluation for Developmental Delay under NAC must include an assessment of:
 - health;
 - developmental functioning; and
 - social and emotional condition.
- n. An evaluation for Deaf-Blindness under NAC must include an assessment of

- hearing impairment satisfying NAC requirements; and
- visual impairment satisfying NAC requirements.

5.5.4. Timelines for Evaluations

- a. Every effort must be made to complete the evaluation within a reasonable time after the charter school has reason to suspect that a student may have a disability and need special education and related services.
 - Both initial evaluations and reevaluations must be completed within 45 school days, from the date of securing informed parental consent or Notice of No Additional Assessments Information Needed, whichever is appropriate, through completion of eligibility determination. The 45-day timeline applies to those days when the student is scheduled to attend school for a standard instructional day (i.e., not summer vacation, track breaks, holidays or ESY). Exception: evaluations that coincide with Interim IEP placements must be completed within 30 calendar days.
 - A formal reevaluation must be conducted when conditions warrant it (i.e., new referral questions/assessment needs).
 - A formal reevaluation must occur:
 - Not more than once a year, unless the parent and the charter school otherwise agree.
 - At least once every 3 years, unless the parent and the charter school agree that a reevaluation is not necessary. (Student must have 2 or more evaluations, one of which must have been conducted by the current charter school).
 - An authorized charter school representative (site administrator or designee) must be involved in the decision-making process. He/she must possess a valid Nevada Administrative license or Nevada Special Education license/endorsement.
 - Agreement between the parent and the charter school that a reevaluation is not warranted must be documented through the Statement of Need (SCOPE) for Reevaluation form.
 - The charter school is not required to conduct reevaluations for students to meet the entrance or eligibility requirements of an outside institution or agency (e.g., vocational rehabilitation programs, colleges/universities, outside agencies, or other post-secondary settings).
- b. Timelines in Exceptional Circumstances
 - Upon formal written request of the charter school, the Superintendent of Public Instruction at the Nevada Department of Education may extend the deadline for conducting the initial evaluations for not more than 15 school days.
 - The deadline does not apply if the parent of the student repeatedly fails or refuses to deliver the student for the evaluation.
 - If for any reason (such as extended illness of the student), it becomes impossible to complete the evaluation within 45 school days, the charter school personnel should document the justification for the delay in writing. Delay should only occur in exceptional cases and the documentation for the justification should conform to the codes used in the charter school student information system.

5.6 EARLY CHILDHOOD EVALUATION

5.6.1. Early Childhood Considerations

The completion of formal eligibility reevaluations for students with disabilities who are 3, 4 or 5 years of age occur when warranted, including when other eligibility classifications are suspected.

In the case of a 5-year old who has a Developmental Delay eligibility, formal reevaluation procedures are required and this reevaluation must occur no later than the student's sixth birthday.

5.7 BILINGUAL EVALUATIONS

5.7.1. Language and Cultural Information

If there is reason to believe that the student may have limited English proficiency (LEP) and is being considered for referral for evaluation or has been referred for evaluation (as well as when an evaluation has been ordered by a hearing officer), the Site Administrator (or designee) should ensure that the following have occurred:

- a. The charter school personnel must have assessed and documented the student's proficiency in English and the student's native language. This language assessment must include:
 - an interview with the student's parent;
 - a determination of the language spoken in the student's home;
 - the language the student uses most comfortably and frequently;
 - the language the student uses to conceptualize and communicate; and
 - the student's levels of language proficiency in English and the native language if feasible to do so.
 - Information must be gathered about the student's cultural background, including:
 - the language spoken at home;
 - ethnicity;
 - socioeconomic status;
 - the extent to which school expectations may conflict with cultural expectations;
 - family mobility; and
 - other information which may be relevant to how the student functions at school.
- c. Information must be gathered about the student's mode of communication through observation of the extent to which the student uses expressive and written language and other modes of communication as a substitute for expressive language (e.g., gestures, signing, or unstructured sounds).

5.7.2. Evaluations

b.

If there are indications that a student may use a language other than English, the MDT must determine whether a bilingual evaluation is necessary, on a case-by-case basis. For the purpose of making such a determination, the MDT must include qualified personnel with knowledge of second language acquisition theory or document consultation with such a professional.

When a bilingual evaluation is required, the MDT must consult with a Speech Language Pathologist or a bilingual School Psychologist, as needed, in determining which evaluation components must be conducted by qualified bilingual personnel, and which components may be conducted by site-based staff. During the evaluation process, the student's proficiency in their native language must be determined, if feasible, and must be documented in the evaluation report.

5.8 EVALUATIONS FOR SPECIAL EDUCATION STUDENTS WHO ARE INVOLVED IN THE DISCIPLINE PROCESS

5.8.1. In some circumstances, a student who has not yet been determined to be eligible may be entitled to procedural protections under the IDEA and NAC. If there was a recognized suspicion of disability prior to the behavior infraction and recommendation of an alternative placement, discipline must cease, unless the infraction involved weapons, drugs or serious bodily harm, and an expedited evaluation must occur. The LEA is deemed to have knowledge that a student is a student with a disability if, before the behavior that precipitated the disciplinary action occurred:

- a. the parent of the student had expressed concern in writing, to the charter school supervisory or administrative personnel, that the student is in need of special education and related services;
- b. the parent of the student had requested an evaluation of the student; or
- c. the teacher of the student, or other personnel of, the charter school had expressed specific concerns about a pattern of behavior demonstrated by the student, directly to the charter school director of special education or to other charter school supervisory personnel.

5.8.2. Exception - The LEA shall not be deemed to have knowledge that a student is a student with a disability if:

- a. the parent of the student has not allowed an evaluation;
- b. if the parent of the student has refused services;
- c. the student has been evaluated and it has been determined that the student is not a student with a disability; or

d. the parent has revoked consent for special education and related services.

5.8.3. If a request is made for an evaluation during the time period in which the student is pending long-term disciplinary action (i.e. after the discipline infraction has occurred), an evaluation shall be conducted by the referring school in an expedited manner. Pending the results of the evaluation, the student shall remain in the educational placement determined by school authorities.

5.9 HOMEBOUND EVALUATION

Evaluations for special education eligibility completed for students who are hospitalized or are receiving homebound services must follow standard procedures for evaluation. Evaluation practices may differ in terms of the setting and modifications required to complete evaluations with these students. The charter school personnel are responsible for completing the evaluation for all students enrolled at the charter school.

5.10 EVALUATION REPORTS

5.10.1. At the conclusion of the evaluation process, a written report that summarizes the procedures employed, the results, and any educational implications must be developed and eligibility members should have input. The MDT evaluation report may include assessment data from general and special education teachers and related services providers including a school psychologist, speech and language pathologist, school nurse, occupational therapist, physical therapist, and other appropriate personnel. All eligibility members who conduct assessments must include their results in the report.

5.10.2. The MDT evaluation report must include a detailed, educationally relevant description of the student's **needs.** The report must be written in succinct, readily understandable language, using as little educational jargon as possible.

Each report should include, as appropriate:

- a. student demographic information;
- b. reasons for referral;
- c. review of prior/previous interventions and student progress, and the student's educational history and classroom performance data;
- d. evaluation methods used;
- e. any variation from standard conditions in the administration of assessments, including variations in the qualifications of the person administering a test or the method of test administration;
- f. results of all relevant assessments and interpretations of results, including the student's strengths and weaknesses;
- g. a description of the student's relevant behavior during the evaluation and classroom observation, and the relationship of that behavior to the student's evaluation results and educational performance;
- h. if a bilingual evaluation was conducted or considered, the language(s) used to test the student and the methods used;
- i. environmental, cultural, or economic factors; and
- j. professional recommendation regarding the student's eligibility for special education and related services.

5.10.3. Distribution of a draft MDT evaluation report to the parent at, or immediately prior to, scheduled eligibility meetings is an acceptable practice that can facilitate team collaboration and informed decision making. However, draft reports do not constitute educational records under FERPA and therefore, the parent is not entitled to earlier release of draft reports.

5.10.4. The person(s) conducting the evaluation must sign the MDT evaluation report, provide the dates the assessments were administered, and the date of the eligibility meeting. The parent must receive a copy of the signed MDT evaluation report and Statement(s) of Eligibility upon their completion at the formal MDT eligibility meeting. The MDT evaluation report must be maintained in the student's confidential folder.

5.11 INDEPENDENT EDUCATIONAL EVALUATIONS

5.11.1. Definition

An independent educational evaluation (IEE) means an evaluation conducted by a qualified examiner who is not employed by the charter school.

5.11.2. Right to evaluation

If a parent disagrees with an evaluation obtained by the charter school, the parent has the right to request an IEE. The charter school personnel must respond to the request in a timely manner. The charter school personnel must, without unnecessary delay, either:

- a. ensure that an IEE is provided at the charter school's expense; or
- b. initiate an impartial due process hearing, to demonstrate that the charter school's evaluation is appropriate.

At expense means that the charter school either pays for the full cost of the evaluation or ensures that the evaluation is otherwise provided at no cost to the parent. The parent may be asked about, but not required, to provide reasons for objecting to the charter school's evaluation prior to obtaining an IEE, but any request for such reasons may not be used to delay an IEE. For an independent educational evaluation to be conducted at the charter school's expense, the criteria under which the evaluation is obtained, including the location of the evaluation and the qualifications of the examiner, must be the same as the criteria the charter school uses when it initiates an evaluation, to the extent those criteria are consistent with the parent's right to an IEE. Beyond these conditions, the charter school is not allowed to impose additional conditions or timelines.

If a hearing officer requests an IEE as part of a hearing, the cost of the evaluation must be at public expense. If a due process hearing results in a final decision that the charter school's evaluation is appropriate, the student's parent still has the right to an IEE, but not at the charter school's expense. The charter school personnel must consider an IEE, whether or not conducted at the charter school's expense, in any decision regarding the provision of a free appropriate public education to the student, so long as the IEE meets the charter school criteria. The results of an IEE may be presented as evidence in a due process hearing.

5.11.3. Procedures

- a. If a parent requests an IEE, either verbally or in writing, the school must submit the request in writing along with the confidential folder to the charter school Site Administrator or designee within two school days of the parent's request.
- b. Within 15 school days of the receipt of the request, the Site Administrator, or other charter school designee, will review the request and notify the parent of the decision in writing.
- c. The decision will come from the charter school Site Administrator or designee.
- d. The school will not send a Parental Prior Notice of District Refusal.

5.11.4. Notice of the Right to an Independent Educational Evaluation

The charter school personnel must provide to parents, on request for an IEE, information about where an IEE may be obtained, including the charter school's criteria applicable to IEEs. This information should be made available in a manner that is readily understandable to the general public, including parents whose native language is not English.

5.11.5. Screenings

The screening of a student by a teacher or specialist to determine appropriate instruction strategies for curriculum implementation shall not be considered to be an evaluation for determining eligibility for special education and related services.

CHAPTER 6 ELIGIBILITY

This Chapter describes:

- 6.1 The Eligibility Determination
- 6.2 The Multidisciplinary Team (MDT) and Eligibility Team (ET)
- 6.3 Criteria for determining Eligibility
- 6.4 Report of the Eligibility Determination

6.1 THE ELIGIBILITY DETERMINATION

Once a student has been formally evaluated, the charter school must convene a meeting of the Multidisciplinary Team (MDT) to determine whether the student has a disability and whether the student is eligible for special education and related services. This chapter explains the general requirements for eligibility determination, eligibility criteria, the composition of the MDT, and the requirements for the team's reports. In order to ensure that required time frames are met for conducting an Individualized Education Program (IEP) meeting and that students begin receiving needed services in a timely manner, it is important to promptly schedule the MDT's eligibility determination meeting. In many instances, the eligibility determination and the IEP meeting may be held on the same date, provided that all necessary participants for each meeting are available and appropriate prior notices were sent.

6.1.1. General Requirements of Eligibility Determination

- a. Upon completion of a formal evaluation, an MDT of qualified professionals and the student's parent must determine whether the student is a child with a disability within the meaning of IDEA. IDEA defines a child with a disability as a child who has been formally evaluated, has one or more identified disabilities, and because of that disability, needs special education and related services.
- b. A student must have at least one of the following disabilities, as defined in the NAC, to be eligible for special education services in Nevada:
 - Autism spectrum disorder;
 - hearing impairment (including deafness);
 - visual impairment (including blindness);
 - deaf-blindness;
 - orthopedic impairment;
 - health impairment, other than orthopedic impairment;
 - speech and language impairment;
 - traumatic brain injury;
 - intellectual disability;
 - emotional disturbance;
 - specific learning disability;
 - multiple impairments; and/or
 - developmental delays (for a child aged 3 through 5 only).
- c. A student is not considered eligible for special education services if the MDT determines, through an appropriate evaluation, that a student has one of the above disabilities but does not require special education services. Related services are a support service and are only provided to students eligible for special education services.
- d. Speech and Language Impairment is one of the identified eligibilities under NAC. Speech/Language services may be considered as either specially designed instruction or related services.

6.1.2. Lack of Instruction in Reading or Math and Limited English Proficiency

- a. A student may not be determined to be a child with a disability if the determinant factor for eligibility is:
 - lack of appropriate instruction in reading including the essential components of reading instruction;
 - the essential components of reading instruction means explicit and systematic instruction in:

- phonemic awareness;
- phonics;
- vocabulary development;
- reading fluency, including oral reading skills; and
- reading comprehension strategies;
- lack of appropriate instruction in math; or
- limited English proficiency; and
- the student does not otherwise meet the eligibility criteria described in this chapter.

6.1.3. Restrictions

٠

a. Drug or Alcohol Addiction

A student's drug or alcohol addiction may not serve as the sole basis for determining that the student has a disability for purposes of IDEA eligibility. However, a student with a drug or alcohol addiction is eligible under IDEA if the MDT determines that the student otherwise meets the criteria for one of the identified disabilities and needs special education and related services.

b. Students Incarcerated as Adults

The charter school is not responsible for initial identification activities for students who are convicted as adults and incarcerated in adult prisons.

6.1.4. Age Ranges for Eligibility

A child with a disability who has an educational need is eligible for services under IDEA when the child turns three years of age. A student's eligibility terminates when the student graduates with a regular high school diploma (Option 1) or reaches age 22, whichever is earlier.

NOTE: Even though Federal and State monies are terminated after a Special Education student's 22nd birthday, public charter schools may choose to continue services through the end of the school year. Additionally, students who receive an Adjusted Diploma (Option 2) before their 22 birthday, can choose to return and stay in school until they are 22 years of age.

6.1.5. Termination of Eligibility

- a. Any termination of eligibility is considered a change in placement. Termination of eligibility occurs when the student or guardian who has retained educational rights:
 - graduates with a regular high school diploma (Option 1);
 - turns 22 years of age, or
 - is formally evaluated and found not eligible by the Multidisciplinary Team, or
 - student or guardian revokes services.
- b. A Free Appropriate Public Education (FAPE) is available to any individual student with a disability who needs special education and related services. A student may still be eligible for special education even though they have demonstrated passing grades and are advancing grade to grade. The determination that a student is eligible under this part must be made on an individual basis by an appropriate MDT.

6.2 THE MULTIDISCIPLINARY TEAM

6.2.1. General Requirements for MDT/Eligibility Team Membership

Membership requirements differ based on specific eligibility classifications, as defined by NAC. These requirements are identified in the following chart.

REQUIRED PARTICIPANTS AT MDT EVALUATION/ELIGIBILITY MEETINGS

Eligibility Category	School Psychologist	Special Ed. Teacher / Specialist	Gen. Ed. Teacher	Speech Pathologist	School Nurse	Pa re nt
Autism Spectrum Disorder	X	Х	X	X		X
Deaf/Blind*		**			R	X
Developmental Delay	X	X			R	X
Emotional Disturbance	X	X	X			X
Health Impairment	X	X	X		X	X
Hearing Impairment/ Deaf*		**			R	X
Intellectual Disability	X	X		Х		X
Multiple Impairment	X	X		Х		X
Orthopedic Impairment		X	X		X	X
Specific Learning Disability	Х	X	X			X
Speech/Lang. Impairment		**	X	Х		X
Traumatic Brain Injury	X	X	X	Х	X	X
Visual Impairment		**			R	X

Above Required Participants Chart Key

X = required member as indicated by the (NAC)

* =the charter school /SPCSA recommends an audiologist be present

** = Two (2) specialists required in attendance

***=only if the student has another disability in addition to speech and language impairment

R = Recommended member by the charter school/ SPCSA

5.2.2. Other Considerations

a. A minimum of three (3) participants must be in attendance for any eligibility.

- b. Health assessments are required for all eligibilities; however, a school nurse is not always a required participant in formal eligibility meetings.
- c. Eligibility decisions are finalized as a function of the majority position among required team members, whereas IEP and placement decisions are typically finalized as a function of attaining consensus among required participants. In the absence of a consensus among MDT members for eligibility determination, the team must consider and determine the following factors:
 - were there sufficient discussions among team members over outstanding disagreements; and
 - is there enough information available to render a decision.

6.3 CRITERIA FOR DETERMINING ELIGIBILITY

In order to determine that a student is eligible for special education and related services, the MDT must determine that the student meets the specific criteria under NAC for one or more disabilities. The following sections describe NAC criteria according to specific classifications.

6.3.1. Autism

a. Definition and Criteria for Determining Eligibility

NAC defines "Autism" to mean a spectrum disorder which:

- significantly affects the verbal and nonverbal communication and social skills of a person and is
 often characterized by repetitive activities and stereotyped movements, resistance to changes in
 environment or daily routine, and responding to sensory experiences in an unusual manner;
- is usually apparent before the age of 3 years; and
- adversely affects the educational performance of a student causing significant delays or irregular patterns in learning, or both. The term includes, without limitation, a group of developmental disorders such as autistic disorder, Asperger's disorder, atypical autism, pervasive developmental disorder and other disorders that share the characteristics described above. The term Autism does not apply if a student's educational performance is adversely affected primarily because the student has an emotional disturbance as defined in NAC.

6.3.2. Hearing Impairment

a. Definition

NAC defines "Hearing Impairment" to mean an impairment of the hearing mechanism which affects sound integration and prevents or delays the normal development of speech and language.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations provide that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction if the MDT concludes that the student meets the following standards, as applicable:

- Hard of Hearing
- the student has the ability, if aided, to hear and understand most spoken words;
- the student's hearing mechanism, though defective, is sufficiently functional with or without the use of a hearing aid to allow a receptive flow of information; and
- the student has an average hearing threshold of 30 decibels or more.
- Deafness
- routine auditory communication is impossible for the student, or nearly so, because of the student's inability to discriminate among and understand the sounds that reach the student;
- the sense of hearing of the student is nonfunctional for the ordinary purposes of life, whether as the result of congenital or post-lingual deafness; and
- the student has an average hearing threshold level, at 500, 1,000 and 2,000 Hz, of 92 decibels or more.

As used in this subsection, nonfunctional for the ordinary purposes of life means that the student does not receive speech sounds clearly enough through hearing, with or without amplification and notwithstanding the fact that he may be aware of loud or random noises, to develop language. A student under the age of 6 years can be eligible for the special services and programs under the classification of Hearing Impairment.

6.3.3. Visual Impairment

a. Definition

NAC defines "Visual Impairment" to mean an impairment which, despite correction, adversely affects or will adversely affect the ability of a student to benefit from or participate in an educational program without the assistance of special education.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations provide that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction based on moderate or severe visual impairment if the MDT concludes that the student meets the following standards, as applicable:

- Moderate Visual Impairment
 - the student can use vision as the main channel of learning; and
 - the student's visual acuity is 20/70 or less in the better eye with the best possible correction; or

- the student suffers from a progressive deterioration of vision, the probable result of which will be the student's visual acuity is 20/70 or less in the better eye with the best possible correction.
- Severe Visual Impairment
 - the student's visual acuity does not exceed 20/200 in the better eye;
 - the student's vision in the better eye is restricted to afield which subtends an arc of not more than 20 degrees; or
 - the student suffers from a progressive deterioration of vision, the probable result of which will be one or both of the conditions described in the points above. A student under the age of 6 years can be eligible for the special services and programs under the classification of Visual Impairment.

6.3.4. Deaf-Blindness

a. Definition

NAC defines "Deaf-Blindness" to mean concomitant hearing and visual impairments, the combination of which causes such severe communication and other developmental and educational problems that they cannot be accommodated in special education programs solely for students who are deaf or students who are blind.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations do not delineate specific criteria for determining Deaf- Blindness. To be determined eligible for services under the disability of Deaf-Blindness, the student must be eligible to receive services under both Hearing Impairment and Visual Impairment. A student under the age of 6 years can be eligible for the special services and programs under the classification of Deaf-Blindness.

6.3.5. Orthopedic Impairment

a. Definition

NAC defines an "Orthopedic Impairment" to mean a severe impairment that adversely affects the student's educational performance and which results from:

- congenital anomaly including without limitation, clubfoot and absence of a member;
- a disease, including without limitation, bone tuberculosis and poliomyelitis; or
- any disease including without limitation, cerebral palsy, an amputation and a fracture or burn that caused a contracture.
- b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations provide that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction if the MDT determines that the student suffers from a Severe Orthopedic Impairment which adversely affects the student's educational performance. To determine whether an Orthopedic Impairment adversely affects educational performance, an analysis must be conducted of the impairment to determine whether the student can function in a regular classroom.

6.3.6. Health Impairment other than Orthopedic Impairment

a. Definition

NAC defines "Health Impairment" to mean an impairment that limits the strength vitality or alertness of the student, including, but not limited to, a heightened alertness to environmental stimuli which results in limited alertness with respect to the educational environment and which:

- is caused by chronic or acute health problems such as asthma, attention deficit disorder or attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, childhood disintegrative disorder, diabetes, epilepsy, a heart condition, hemophilia, lead poisoning, leukemia, nephritis, rheumatic fever, Rhett's disorder, sickle-cell anemia, and Tourette syndrome (this list of specific health conditions is meant to be illustrative, not exhaustive); and
 - adversely affects the educational performance of the student.
- b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

A student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction if the MDT concludes that the student has health impairment other than an orthopedic impairment which could reasonably be interpreted as adversely affecting the educational performance of the student. Adversely affecting educational

performance may include, without limitation, difficulty concentrating, chronic fatigue and impulsiveness which interfere with the student's ability to be educated.

- c. Some students with attention deficit disorder (ADD) or attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) may be eligible for special education and related services by meeting the criteria for Health Impairment, or may be eligible based on meeting the criteria described in this chapter for another type of disability. Those students would be classified as eligible for services under the Health Impairment definition if:
 - the ADD or ADHD is determined to be a chronic health problem that results in limited alertness (including heightened alertness to environmental stimuli that results in limited alertness with respect to the educational environment);
 - the ADD or ADHD adversely affects educational performance; and
 - special education and related services are needed to address the ADD or ADHD.

6.3.7. Speech and Language Impairment

a. Definition

NAC defines "Speech and Language Impairment" to mean a disorder relating to language, articulation, fluency, or the use of the voice which:

- is outside the range of acceptable variation in a given environment;
- is inconsistent with the chronological or mental age of the student; or
- affects the emotional, social, or educational adjustment of the student.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations state that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction based on a speech and language impairment if the MDT concludes that the student meets the following standards, as applicable:

- that an impairment exists;
- the student has demonstrated the ability to profit from speech and language therapy; and
- the student requires a program of instruction, because of the nature or severity of the student's impairment, which is not feasible in the current educational setting because:
- intensive remedial techniques or strategies, which can only be implemented in a clinical or therapeutic setting, are required to improve communication skills of the student;
- the nature of the impairment requires that the student receive the services of a speech and language pathologist; or
- the impairment is of such severity or multiplicity as to require individual or small group management that is available only in a speech and language program. The MDT may find that a student has a Speech and Language Impairment based on a deficit or disorder with respect to:
 - phonology or articulation, as indicated by the presence of three or more of the following conditions:
 - the student has the physiological potential to make the neuromuscular adjustments necessary for oral expression;
 - the student's lack of intelligibility interferes with communicative ability;
 - the student cannot adequately discriminate, initiate, or sequence sound patterns;
 - the student's ability to articulate is significantly less than that which is expected in view of the student's cognitive abilities and level of development; or
 - the deficit or disorder has an adverse social, emotional, or academic effect on the student.
- use and comprehension of language, as indicated by the presence of two or more of the following conditions:
- the student's ability to comprehend language is significantly less than that which is expected in view of the cognitive abilities and level of development of the student;
- the student's pragmatic use of language is inappropriate; or
- the deficit or disorder has an adverse social, emotional, or academic effect on the student.
- fluency of speech, as indicated by the presence of two or more of the following conditions:
 - the student's speech is observed to be diffluent;

- the severity of the deficit or disorder is such that it interferes with the student's communication; or
- the deficit or disorder has an adverse social, emotional, or academic effect on the student.
- quality, pitch, or intensity of voice, as indicated by the presence of two or more of the following conditions:
 - voice therapy is recommended by a physician or another person certified as a specialist in the identification and treatment of oral, nasal, or laryngeal anomalies;
 - the severity of the deficit or disorder is such that it interferes with the student's communication; or
 - the deficit or disorder has an adverse social, emotional, or academic effect on the student.
- A student with limited English proficiency is eligible for the special services and programs of instruction on the same basis as other students, if the impairment:
 - manifests itself in the student's native language and in English; and
 - is not attributable to the phonological system of the student's native language, or to dialectical differences of articulation and language form between that language and English.
- A student under the age of 6 years can be eligible for special services and programs under the classification of Speech and Language Impairment.

6.3.8. Traumatic Brain Injury

a. Definition

NAC defines "Traumatic Brain Injury" to mean an injury to the brain caused by an external force that results in the total or partial functional disability or psychosocial impairment of a person, or both. Except as otherwise provided in this section, the term applies to any injury to the brain which adversely affects educational performance including, without limitation, injuries affecting a student's:

- cognitive abilities;
- speech;
- language;
- information processing;
- memory;
- attention;
- reasoning;
- abstract thinking;
- judgment;
- problem solving abilities;
- sensory, perceptual and motor skill abilities;
- psychosocial behavior; and
- physical functions.

The term does not include injuries to the brain that are congenital or degenerative or which are induced by trauma during birth.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

A student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction if the MDT concludes that the student has a traumatic brain injury that adversely affects the student's educational performance. In making the determination, the eligibility team shall consider, the following, but not limited to:

- medical documentation of the injury;
- the student's educational performance relative to a normative population;
- the student's strengths and weaknesses; and if possible, the student's educational performance before and after the student acquired the injury.

6.3.9. Intellectual Disability

a. Definition

NAC defines the term "Intellectual Disability" as a condition that:

is characterized by intellectual functioning at a level that is significantly below average, and which exists concurrently with related limitations in two or more of the following adaptive skill areas:

- communication skills;
- self-care;
- home living;
- social skills;
- use of the community;
- self-direction;
- health and safety;
- functional academics;
- leisure; and
- work;
- manifests before the age of 18 years; and
- adversely affects the educational performance of a student.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations provide that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction based on mild, moderate, severe, or profound Intellectual Disability if the MDT concludes that the student meets the following standards, as applicable:

- Mild Intellectual Disability
 - the measured cognitive abilities, as determined by an acceptable individual standardized test, are at least 2 standard deviations below the mean score for that test;
 - the adaptive skills, in comparison with those members of the student's chronological peer group, indicates that the student is experiencing difficulty; and
 - the academic achievement is generally consistent with the cognitive abilities and adaptive skills of the student.
- Moderate Intellectual Disability
 - the measured cognitive abilities, as determined by an acceptable individual standardized test, are at least 3 standard deviations below the mean score for that test;
 - the adaptive skills, in comparison with those members of the student's chronological peer group, indicates that the student has markedly lower capabilities; and
 - the academic achievement and speech and language development is generally consistent with the cognitive abilities and adaptive skills of the student.
- Severe Intellectual Disability
 - the measured cognitive abilities, as determined by an acceptable individual standardized test, are at least 4 standard deviations below the mean score for that test;
 - the adaptive skills, in comparison with those members of the student's chronological peer group, indicates that the student has extensively lower capabilities; and
 - the developmental functioning of the student is generally consistent with the cognitive abilities and adaptive skills of the student.
- Profound Intellectual Disability
 - the measured cognitive abilities, as determined by an acceptable individual standardized test, are at least 5 standard deviations below the mean score for that test;
 - the adaptive skills, in comparison with those members of the student's chronological peer group, indicates that the student has extremely limited capabilities; and
 - the developmental functioning of the student is generally consistent with the cognitive abilities and adaptive skills of the student.

6.3.10. Emotional Disturbance

- a. Definition
 - NAC defines "Serious Emotional Disturbance" to mean a severe emotional disorder that:
 - is exhibited by a person for at least 3 months;
 - adversely affects academic performance; and

- includes one or more of the following:
- an inability to learn which is not caused by an intellectual, sensory or health factor;
- an inability to engage in or to maintain interpersonal relationships with peers and teachers;
- inappropriate behavior or feelings;
- a general and pervasive mood of unhappiness or depression; a physical symptom associated with a personal or academic problem; or
- the expression of fears regarding personal or academic problems.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations provide that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction based on an emotional disturbance if the MDT concludes that:

- the student exhibits one or more of the characteristics described in section below;
- these characteristics have been evident for at least 3 months;
- the characteristics adversely affect the student's ability to perform developmental tasks appropriate to the student's age:
 - within the educational environment, despite the provision of intervention strategies; or
 - in the case of a student under school age, in the home, child care, or preschool setting; and
 - special education support is required to alleviate these adverse effects.

The characteristics listed in Nevada regulation for Emotional Disturbance involve consistent manifestation of any of the following:

- an inability to build or maintain satisfactory interpersonal relationships within the school environment, including:
 - withdrawal or isolation from others; or
 - efforts by the student to obtain negative attention from others through punishment;
 - inappropriate behavior or feelings under normal circumstances, including atypical behavior such as outbursts of anger, crying, or head banging, without apparent cause or reason;
 - a pervasive mood of unhappiness or depression; or
 - fears or a tendency to develop physical symptoms associated with personal or school problems.

Nevada regulations specify that a student is not eligible for special education and programs of instruction solely because of sensory, intellectual, or health factors or the student is socially maladjusted or has a conduct problem. A student who is socially maladjusted or has a conduct problem may not be determined to be eligible for special education services and programs of instruction unless the MDT concludes that the student otherwise meets the eligibility criteria.

6.3.11. Specific Learning Disability

a. Definition

NAC defines "Specific Learning Disability" to mean a disorder in one or more of the basic psychological processes involved in understanding or using spoken or written language which is not primarily the result of a visual, hearing or motor impairment, intellectual disability, serious emotional disturbance, or an environmental, cultural or economic disadvantage. The disorder may manifest itself in an imperfect ability to listen, think, speak, read, write, spell or perform mathematical calculations. The disorder includes, without limitation, such conditions as perceptual disabilities, brain injury, minimal brain dysfunction, dyslexia and developmental aphasia.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations provide that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction based on specific learning disabilities if the MDT concludes that:

- The student does not achieve adequately for the student's age or meet State-approved gradelevel standards in one or more of the following areas, when provided with learning experiences and instruction appropriate for the student's age or State-approved grade-level standards:
 - oral expression;
 - listening comprehension;
 - written expression;
 - basic reading skills;

- reading fluency skills;
- reading comprehension;
- mathematics calculation; or
- mathematics problem solving;
- The student does not make sufficient progress to meet age or State- approved grade-level standards in one or more of the areas identified in this subsection when using a process based on the student's response to scientific, research-based intervention; or the student exhibits a pattern of strengths and weaknesses in performance, achievement, or both, relative to age, State-approved grade-level standards, or intellectual development, that is determined by the group to be relevant to the identification of a specific learning disability; and
- The findings in this subsection are not primarily the result of:
 - a visual, hearing, or motor disability;
 - intellectual disability;
 - emotional disturbance; cultural factors;
 - environmental or economic disadvantage; or
 - limited English proficiency.
- Interventions implemented in general education classrooms have not remedied any identified underachievement.
- Any identified underachievement or severe discrepancy between achievement and intellectual ability is not correctable without special education services.
- If the charter school determines that student has not made sufficient progress to meet age or State-approved grade level standards in one or more of the areas identified in this subsection when using a process based on the student's response to scientific, research-based intervention the charter school, being a public agency, must document:
 - the instructional strategies used and the student centered data collected; and
 - that the student's parents were notified about the charter school's Special Education Department's policies regarding the amount and nature of student performance data that would be collected and the general education services that would be provided;
 - strategies for increasing the student's rate of learning; and
 - the parents' right to request an evaluation to determine whether the student is eligible for special education and related services.
- The MDT must document the determination of eligibility which must contain:
 - a statement as to whether the student has a specific learning disability;
 - the basis for making that determination, including an assurance that the determination has been made in accordance with NAC;
 - a description of the relevant behavior noted during the observation of the student;
 - a statement of the relationship of that behavior to the academic functioning of the student;
 - any educationally relevant medical findings;
- a statement as to whether the student does not achieve adequately for the student's age or to meet State approved grade-level standards and:
 - the student has not made sufficient progress to meet age or State approved standards when using a process based on the student's response to scientific, research based intervention; or
 - the student exhibits a pattern of strengths and weaknesses in performance, achievement, or both, relative to age, State-approved grade level standards or intellectual development.
 - a statement that any identified underachievement or severe discrepancy between achievement and intellectual development is not correctable without special education services;
 - the conclusion of the team concerning the effect upon the student of any visual, hearing, or motor disability; intellectual disability; emotional disturbance; cultural factors; environmental or economic disadvantage; or limited English proficiency on the child's achievement level; and

- if the student has participated in a process that assesses the student's response to scientific, research-based intervention:
 - the instructional strategies used and the student centered data collected; and
 - documentation that the student's parents were notified about:
 - the charter school's Department's policies regarding the amount and nature of student performance data that would be collected and the general education services that would be provided;
 - strategies for increasing the student's rate of learning; and
 - the parents' right to request an evaluation to determine whether the student is eligible for special education and related services.
- a certification by each member of the team that the report reflects the member's conclusions or, if the report does not reflect the conclusions of a member, a minority report of the conclusions of that member.

Students with ADD or ADHD who are eligible for special education and related services may meet the criteria for "Health Impairment," "Specific Learning Disability" or "Emotional Disturbance", depending upon the student's profile.

6.3.12. Multiple Impairment

a. Definition and Criteria for Determining Eligibility

NAC defines "Multiple Impairments" to mean that a student meets the requirements for eligibility for students with Intellectual Disability and the requirements for eligibility for any additional disabling condition, other than a Specific Learning Disability, Developmental Delay or a Speech and Language Impairment.

6.3.13. Developmental Delay

a. Definition

•

NAC defines "developmental functioning" to mean cognitive abilities, gross and fine motor skills, self-help, social and emotional condition, and the skill in the use of receptive and expressive language.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations provide that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction based on Developmental Delay (DD) if the Multidisciplinary Team concludes that the student demonstrates a delay of at least two standard deviations in one, or at least one standard deviation in two or more, of the following areas:

- receptive or expressive language;
- cognitive abilities;
- gross or fine motor function;
- self-help;
 - social or emotional condition.

c. Termination of Eligibility

A student may no longer be identified with a developmental delay if:

- the student maintains appropriate developmental functioning in all developmental areas for 6 months or more, and the MDT, based on evaluation data, concludes that special education services are no longer necessary; or
- the student reaches age 6. For students who have DD classification and are approaching the age of 6, the charter school should reevaluate to determine whether the student has another disability that would require continuing special education services.

6.4 REPORT OF THE ELIGIBILITY DETERMINATION

6.4.1. Preparation of the Reports

The MDT must document its determination of a student's eligibility or ineligibility for special education services in a written evaluation report and statement of eligibility. All team members must indicate that the evaluation report is an accurate summary of their analysis and conclusions by signing the final report. All evaluation reports must be

filed in the student's confidential folder (All students who have been formally evaluated should have a confidential folder developed and maintained at the charter school campus, whether or not the student was found eligible). The MDT must complete a statement of eligibility for each disability formally considered by the team. The parent must be provided a copy of finalized statements of eligibility and evaluation reports on which the determination of the student's eligibility or ineligibility is based. When the eligibility determination is based on the conclusions of the majority of the team, and some members disagree, the team may consider whether to prepare a written report of the minority's conclusion (required for minority conclusions when determining specific learning disability eligibility). A minority report must be attached to the pertinent statement of eligibility in the confidential folder. NOTE: Refer to 5.2 and 5.3.

6.4.2. Content of the MDT Evaluation Report

The evaluation report should discuss the MDT's findings and conclusions regarding whether the student has a specific disability and whether, because of that disability, the student needs special education and related services. The report should discuss the basis for these conclusions, with reference to the definitions, criteria, and required evaluation components for each particular area of disability considered, including those rejected by the team. The report should describe the student's areas of deficit and strengths and the resulting effects on student's learning, functional performance, and academic achievement. An evaluation report must include the reason for referral, required assessments by disability classification, and determination of special education need. The report should specifically recommend any additional evaluations when needed. If no such recommendation is made, the presumption will be that the MDT has concluded that no additional evaluation is required. The report should be written in clear and concise language understandable to the parent and others who may refer to it.

CHAPTER 7 INDIVIDUALIZED EDUCATION PROGRAMS

INTRODUCTION

Once a determination has been made that a student has a disability and needs special education and related services, an Individualized Education Program (IEP) must be developed for the student in accordance with the procedures and standards described in this Chapter. An IEP is a written program designed to provide special education and related services in accordance with the student's disability related needs.

This Chapter describes:

- 7.1 Prior Written Notice
- 7.2 Parental Participation
- 7.3 IEP Meeting Participants
- 7.4 Consent for Initial Provision of Special Education and Related Services
- 7.5 Types of IEPs
- 7.6 IEP Components
- 7.7 Students with disabilities in adult prisons
- 7.8 Conducting an IEP meeting

7.1 PRIOR WRITTEN NOTICES

7.1.1. Parental Prior Notice of District/the charter school Proposal

- a. It is the responsibility of the Teacher of Record to reach an agreement with the parent for a mutually agreed upon time for a meeting and provide Prior Written Notice (PWN) to the parent/legal guardian and student if 14 years of age or older.
- b. Beginning when a student reaches age 14, the notice must indicate that proposed action of the meeting is to also plan transition services and a copy of the notice <u>must</u> be provided to the student. Additionally, the confidential folder must have copies of the PWN to parents and student.

7.1.2. Proposed Meeting Arrangements

- a. At a reasonable time before a proposed IEP meeting, the Teacher of Record must also provide proposed meeting arrangements to the student's parent.
- b. The meeting arrangements should include time, date, location, participants and their positions of the IEP meeting (i.e. Amy Smith, Occupational Therapist)
- c. Beginning at age 14, the student must be invited to attend the meeting and be provided a copy of the meeting arrangements.
- d. The Proposed Meeting Arrangements and the Parental Prior Notice of School Proposals must use understandable language and be provided in the native language or other mode of communication of the parent/guardian and/or student.
- e. A copy of the Proposed Meeting Arrangements and the Parental Prior Notice of School Proposals must be filed in the student's confidential folder and documented in the status record that a copy was given to the parent and the student (14 years or older). See Chapter 3.0 on Prior Notices for additional information and procedures.

7.2 PARENTAL PARTICIPATION

7.2.1. Teacher of Record must take steps to ensure that one or both of the student's parents/legal guardians are present at each IEP meeting or are afforded the opportunity to participate in the development of the student's IEP.

7.2.2. IEP meetings should be scheduled at a mutually agreed upon time and place, and the parent should be notified well enough in advance, 5 to 10 days, of the meeting to ensure that they will have an opportunity to attend. If neither parent can physically attend an IEP meeting, Teacher of Record must use other methods to

ensure parent participation (this could include a telephone conference call, videoconference, or other means with the required team members present).

7.2.3. ** The charter school may proceed with an IEP meeting without a parent in attendance, if and only if, the charter school has detailed records of all required attempts to ensure parent participation as described in 7.2.4. below and only after three separate meeting dates have been set up with all documentation unless the parent has expressed a desire to attend, then the school must continue to document attempts to include the parents in the development of their child's IEP. On the third IEP meeting date arranged, send home a Prior Written Notice through certified mail with signature receipt. Once receipt is received, place in confidential folder. If parent is a No Show on the third meeting date, convene the meeting with Parent Not in Attendance.

7.2.4. All efforts to arrange a mutually agreed upon time and place for the meeting must be documented in the student's confidential folder, including:

- a. detailed records of telephone calls made or attempted and the results of those calls,
- (It is the best practice that at least one telephone call is made, and follow-up calls are made if staff is unable to speak with the parent directly over the phone. If parents don't have a phone, document other methods utilized to contact parent);
- b. copies of correspondence sent to the parent and any responses received; and
- c. detailed records of any visits made to the parent's home or place of employment and the results of those visits.

7.2.5. The charter school should take whatever action is necessary to ensure that the parent understands the proceedings of the IEP meeting, including arranging for an interpreter for a parent who is hearing impaired or whose native language is other than English. Parent must have a waiver signed when interpreter is required but not utilized.

7.3 IEP MEETING PARTICIPATION

7.3.1. Required participants

Teacher of Record is responsible for ensuring that the IEP Team includes the following required participants:

- a. one or both of the student's parents/legal guardians;
- b. the charter school representative who acts as the Local Education Agency (LEA) representative and is:
 - qualified to provide, or supervise the provision of, specially designed instruction to meet the unique needs of students with disabilities;
 - knowledgeable about the general curriculum;
 - knowledgeable about the availability of the charter school resources; and
 - a Site Administrator or designee who has attained an administrator's and/or Special Education endorsement/license as a generalist and has the authority to commit the charter school resources and ensure that IEP services will be provided.
- c. at least one General Education Teacher who teaches the student;
 - If the student has more than one teacher, the Site Administrator or designee may designate which teacher(s) will participate.
 - If the student does not currently access general education classes, a general education teacher knowledgeable of the grade level curriculum must attend.
- d. at least one Special Education teacher or provider who is or will be responsible for implementing the IEP; and
 - For example, a student who receives only speech/language services, the speech/language pathologist would serve as the special education teacher.
- e. an individual who can interpret the instructional implications of evaluation results, (who may also be a member of the team as described above other than the parent).

7.3.2. Additional participants who must be invited

- a. In the case of an IEP that includes transition services or considers the student's transition service needs:
 - the student must be invited;
 - <u>upon parental/legal guardian consent</u>, a representative of a participating agency that is likely to provide or pay for transition services must be invited if the IEP is to include transition services or to consider the student's transition service needs. A parent can refuse to provide consent for the charter school to invite other agencies that are likely to be responsible for providing or paying for transition services.
- b. In the case of an IEP for a student that has reached the age of majority (age 18), the parent may be invited by the student. If educational rights have been retained by the parent, follow procedures outlined in 7.1.1 -7.2.5
- c. In the case of an IEP that includes a related service, the provider must be invited (attendance is not required) if the student's evaluation has identified a need for a particular related service or if a related service is to be discussed as part of the IEP meeting.
- d. In the case of an initial IEP meeting for a preschool child who previously received early intervention services, the charter school must notify the parent that, upon the parent's request, the charter school will invite the service coordinator or representative of the child's early intervention system to participate in the meeting.
- e. In the case of an IEP for a student whose parent/legal guardian is deaf or whose native language is other than English, the charter school must take whatever action is necessary to ensure the parent understands the proceedings of the IEP team meeting, including arranging for an interpreter.

7.3.3. Other participants that may be invited

- a. The charter school has the right to invite additional participants who have knowledge or special expertise concerning the student to the IEP meeting. The parent must be provided this information in writing on the Proposed Meeting Arrangements form (i.e. Prior Written Notice form). The school must obtain written permission from the parent prior to the proposed meeting.
- b. If behavioral concerns are going to be discussed, a person who is knowledgeable about positive behavioral supports may be invited. This person may be a special education teacher, school counselor, school psychologist, behavior mentor teacher or special education instructional facilitator.
- c. The parent has the right to bring additional participants to an IEP meeting who have knowledge or special expertise regarding the student. The parent determines the knowledge or special expertise of the additional participants. This may include friends, family members, neighbors, attorneys and advocates. The parent may indicate who they are bringing when responding to the proposed meeting arrangements, however, it is not required.

7.4 CONSENT FOR INITIAL PROVISION OF SPECIAL EDUCATION AND RELATED SERVICES

7.4.1. Consent for the Initial Provision of Services is only obtained <u>after</u> the initial eligibility has been determined in the State of Nevada

- a. **Consent for Initial Provision of Services must be obtained before the Initial IEP meeting**
- b. Before consent is obtained, the parent must be provided with an explanation of the continuum of services.
- c. The parents must be fully informed of the special education and related services
- d. The charter school may not initiate a due process hearing to provide special education and related services to a student when a parent refuses to consent to initial services. A student whose parent has refused consent for initial services would not be provided special education and related services and would continue to receive general education services.

7.4.2. Revocation of Consent for Special Education and Related Services

- a. The charter school must respond to any parent request for termination of services. A student may only be removed from special education for the following reasons:
 - found not eligible through a reevaluation;
 - graduation with an Option One/Standard diploma;

aging out at 22 years old;

•

- written revocation of consent by parent and the charter school's issuance of prior notice of revocation of services; or
- the decision of a hearing officer.
- b. If at any time following the initial provision of special education and related services, the parent revokes consent for the continued provision of special education and related services;
 - the parent must submit a written request for revocation of consent to the charter school Administration
 - upon receipt of the request from the parents, the charter school Administration will:
 - 1. send the parent a prior written notice to change the student's placement, including date of effectivity of termination of specially designed instruction services (the school will continue implementing the student's IEP until the date services will be discontinued);
 - 2. notify the school of the date when services will be discontinued;
 - 3. within ten calendar days from the date of revocation request, the prior written notice is sent to the parent; and
 - 4. the charter school will document on the status record of the confidential folder the date that services will be discontinued.
 - after services have been terminated through revocation, the school is not required to convene an IEP Team meeting or develop an IEP for further provision of special education and related services;
 - the charter school can initiate a due process hearing or mediation procedures to continue special education and related services for a student when their parent has revoked consent;
 - if at a later date the parent requests that special education services be reinstated, the request will be treated as an initial referral;
 - if the parent requests that the special education records be expunged, Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) procedures for amending records are followed;
 - if the student engages in behavior that may result in a disciplinary change of placement:
 - the student is not entitled to the protections under IDEA;
 - the charter school is deemed not to have knowledge of a suspicion of a disability; and
 - the student will be disciplined as a general education student.
 - the parent consent is for the initial provision of special education and related services generally not for a particular service.
 - a parent cannot revoke one service (e.g. revoke resource services but want the speech/language services).
 - if a parent disagrees with the provision of any particular service, they can pursue their due process rights by requesting a hearing.

7.5 TYPES OF IEPS

Requirements for Prior Written Notice, Parental Participation, and IEP Meeting Participants must be met for all types of IEP meetings.

7.5.1. Initial IEP

- a. Purpose
 - An Initial IEP is the first IEP developed following the Initial Eligibility in the state of Nevada and Consent for Initial Provision of Services.
 - In the case of a student that was previously determined eligible and then exited from special education services in Nevada, any new eligibility determination in Nevada would be followed by an Initial IEP.
 - In the case of a student that was previously determined eligible in Nevada and moved to another state or was not in school and then re-enrolled in another Nevada charter school or Nevada county school district with an expired IEP and expired eligibility, see Transfer Flow Chart Chapter 5.0.
- b. Time lines

- An Initial IEP meeting must be convened within 30 calendar days after the date of the eligibility determination. It may be held immediately following the eligibility determination, but no later than 30 calendar days.
- An Initial IEP must be in effect before special education and related services are provided to the student.
- An Initial IEP must be in effect by the third birthday if a student is receiving services through an Individualized Family Service Plan (IFSP) and continues to be eligible for services. The Initial IEP team must consider the student's IFSP. Note: An IFSP is a plan for special services for young children, birth to three years of age, with developmental delays.

c. IEP Development

- <u>After</u> Consent for Initial Provision of Special Education and Related Services is signed, an Initial IEP is developed based on current information which may include: educational records, formal and informal assessments, teacher reports and observation data, medical records, interviews with student, parent, and school personnel and any outside information provided by the parent.
- A student whose parent has refused consent for initial services is not provided special education and related services and therefore an IEP does not need to be developed. See Procedural Safeguards Chapter 2.0 for additional information and procedures.

7.5.2. Annual IEP

a. Purpose

- An Annual IEP is the yearly review and revision of the current IEP.
- b. Time lines
 - After the Initial IEP is developed, the charter school must ensure that the IEP team reviews/revises the student's IEP periodically, but no less than annually, to determine whether the annual goals are being achieved.
 - While the student remains eligible under IDEA, the Annual IEP must be held on or before the oneyear anniversary of the date of the previous Annual IEP.
 - The charter school must ensure that each student with a disability within the school has a current IEP in effect at the beginning of each school year.
 - An IEP must be implemented as soon as possible following its development. There can be no unnecessary delay in providing special education and related services to the student.

c. IEP Development

- Prior to the development of the annual IEP, each goal in the current IEP must be reviewed for progress.
- An Annual IEP must be developed based on current information which may include: educational records, formal and informal assessments, teacher and related service provider reports and observation data, medical records, interviews with student, parent, and school personnel and any outside information provided by the parent.
- In the event that the parent cannot, or does not participate in the annual review, the IEP team <u>must</u> proceed with the development of the Annual IEP, provided that the parental prior notice requirements have been met.

7.5.3. IEP Review/Revision

- a. Purpose
 - The IEP Review/Revision is to ensure services continue to be appropriate based on new information and/or the charter school or parental concerns.
- b. Time lines
 - Any time before the annual review, the parent/legal guardian or the charter school may request to reconvene the IEP team to review and possibly revise the IEP.
 - If a parent requests a meeting and the team agrees with the need for a revision, a prior written notice of proposal and meeting arrangement must be provided to the parent.
 - If the team disagrees with the need for a revision meeting, a prior written notice of refusal must be provided to the parent. See Prior Notice Chapter 3.0 for additional information and procedures.

c. IEP Development

An IEP review and/or revision may be required, as appropriate, to address the following:

- the results of any evaluation;
- disciplinary actions that result in a disciplinary change of placement;
- lack of expected progress towards the annual goals;
- lack of expected progress in the general education curriculum;
- any proposed placement change;
- information about the student provided to or by the parent; or
- the student's anticipated needs (supplementary aids/services).
- During the IEP revision, the entire annual IEP does not need to be reviewed. Items discussed are
 related to the purpose of the meeting as identified in the prior notice and other areas agreed upon
 by the team.
- d. Revision without a Meeting

IDEA allows the parent and the LEA to agree to make changes to an annual IEP without a meeting. The charter school will not implement this provision witho0ut supervisor's approval and written permission from the parents/legal guardians. Note: This is used in rare circumstances.

7.5.4. Interim IEP

- a. Purpose
 - The purpose of an Interim IEP is to provide appropriate special education services until the charter school either conducts an evaluation and/or develops a new IEP.
 - The charter school's Interim placement procedure is reserved for a transfer student, both in-state and out-of-state, with a current special education eligibility or an expired IEP from other school districts.

b. Timelines

- The transfer student should be enrolled as expeditiously as possible in the charter school.
- An Interim IEP meeting must be scheduled and an interim IEP developed in order to determine the student's appropriate placement for the interim period.
- The Interim IEP expires in 30 calendar days from the date it was developed. See Evaluation Chapter 5.0 on Transfer Students for additional information and procedures.
- c. IEP Development
 - An Interim IEP should be developed based on available information which may include: educational records, medical records, and interviews with student, parent, and prior school staff.
 - Educational records may be exchanged between school districts without parent consent under FERPA. However, an Authorization for Release of Confidential Information must be signed by a parent to obtain records from outside agencies. If the charter school sends confidential records to another school without parent permission, the charter school must notify parent which confidential records were forwarded and where you sent them. (Best practice would be to send notice as registered receipt to parents and retain in records.)
 - The Interim IEP must include all the required components of an IEP as described in section 7.6.
 - In developing the Interim IEP, the team may need to rely on a limited amount of information which may not be current. This information will serve as a basis to develop the Interim IEP until the charter school develops a new IEP.
 - Within 30 calendar days of the development of the interim IEP, the MDT/IEP team must reconvene to address eligibility and develop a comprehensive IEP.

7.5.5. Temporary Placement

a. A temporary placement is for a student with a current out of district eligibility and current IEP. The current out of district IEP is implemented to provide comparable special education services until the charter school develops a new IEP. Comparable services means services that are "similar," or "equivalent" to those described in the student's IEP from the previous school.

- b. If the charter schools determines that comparable special education services cannot be offered then the charter school must develop an Interim IEP to provide appropriate special education services until the charter school conducts an evaluation. (see 7.5.4)
- c. The current out of state IEP can be implemented for no longer than 45 school days from the date of enrollment.
- d. The transfer student should be enrolled as expeditiously as possible in the charter school. Educational records may be requested and obtained from out of district school without parental consent, however, under FERPA parents must be notified. An authorization for Release of Confidential information must be signed by a parent to obtain records from outside agencies.
- e. SEIF is responsible for review of the student's educational records and consults with the parent in order to provide services. The charter school in consultation with the parent must provide the student with a Free Appropriate Public Education by implementing the current out of district or out of state IEP as written or implementing a 30 day interim IEP. If the team implements the out of district IEP with comparable services, the school team MUST convene to address eligibility within 45 school days of placement.
- f. If the parent disagrees with the charter school's comparability of services the STAY PUT would not apply because Nevada eligibility has not been determined. The student will be placed in general education. The 45 school day timeline still applies.
- g. If the parent disagrees with providing the student with Special Education services the parent should be provide an explanation and copy of parental rights, specifically revocation procedures.

7.5.6. Homebound IEP

a. Purpose

Homebound is a temporary service for all students who are unable to attend school full time with health issues due to injury or illness. If a student is eligible to receive special education and related services, Homebound becomes an educational placement. Therefore, an IEP revision is written to address a change of placement.

- b. Time lines
 - A licensed physician completes the referral and provides a treatment plan. The information on the referral must be verified before homebound services can begin. The fact that the student will be or anticipated to be absent for an extended period must be substantiated by a qualified physician who is acting within their authorized scope of practice. For additional information, see Placement Chapter 8.0.
 - After the receipt of a completed Homebound referral, the charter school staff initiates a Revision IEP meeting.
- c. IEP Development/Meeting
 - The charter school is responsible for conducting all events (i.e., homebound revision IEP, annual IEP, three-year reevaluation and the anticipated date of return to school).
 - The charter school is responsible for inviting all pertinent/required members of the IEP team and distributing all necessary notifications.
 - The Homebound teacher(s) must be included in the IEP meeting.
 - During the IEP meeting, the Homebound representative cannot substitute for any IEP required participant (LEA, SET or GET). The Homebound representative will sign the IEP cover page in the area marked "other."
 - The school nurse or school psychologist provides current health/psychological information for the IEP.
 - At a minimum, the homebound revision IEP must include: IEP Page One, present levels of performance addressing the student's current medical condition, specially designed instruction, and placement page. Other pages may be included, if appropriate.
 - Instruction is intended to reflect the student's educational program as outlined in the student's IEP. The amount of instruction is dependent on several factors: the student's IEP, the age of the student, the grade of the student, the nature of the defined health issues, the identified schedule of the secondary student, NAC, and other disability related needs. The actual determination of the

amount of weekly instructional hours is determined by the IEP team after due consideration of the above factors.

- The Homebound teacher must be provided a copy of the student's Annual IEP and the Revision IEP indicating the need for Homebound instruction. The assigned Homebound teacher must follow the IEP as written.
- If related services are part of the IEP, the Homebound teacher must confirm with the parent that related services are being provided in the home. The Homebound teacher must contact the charter school Site Administrator or designee if related services have not been initiated.
- The Homebound teacher is responsible for submitting progress reports and grades the student has earned to the charter school Site Administrator. Recording and disseminating the report card to the family is the responsibility of the charter school.
- The charter school must maintain student attendance. Students who return to school after being in a Homebound Placement prior to the end of the semester may require a reduced schedule until the new semester begins. This must be determined by the team and addressed on the accommodations page of the IEP.
- During any period of Homebound services, the Homebound teacher is responsible for providing all applicable books, materials, and assignments from the student's classroom teacher and/or service providers; reviewing completed assignments with the student; and returning materials to the student's teacher for grading and/or credit. During any provision of Homebound services, an adult (other than the Homebound teacher) aged 21 or older must be present.
- If the student will continue to be on Homebound placement at the beginning of a new school year and the doctor's orders have expired, a new application must be completed to update the student's condition and the IEP team must determine if the need for Homebound placement continues.
- Homebound is a placement decision, therefore the IEP team must convene an IEP for placement to Homebound and placement back to the school campus. The IEP may include two placement pages. The first page indicating the Homebound placement and the second page indicating the placement after a physician has released the student and the student no longer requires Homebound.
- Homebound teacher must hold proper certification/license to provide services outlined in IEP. (See 8.5.2 for additional information)
- e. Private Mental Health Treatment Facilities
 - If a parent enrolls a child in a private mental health treatment facility, the IEP will NOT be changed to reflect Homebound placement as the charter school is not providing services.
 - If this student becomes eligible for Homebound services outside the mental health treatment facility, regular Homebound procedures will be followed beginning with the application.

7.5.7. Graduation IEP

a. Purpose

• A Graduation IEP is only developed for a student who is graduating with an adjusted (Option II) diploma.

- b. Time lines
 - A graduation IEP is developed when:
 - A student meets the high school graduation credit requirements (22 1/2 credits) and has not passed the Nevada High School Proficiency/End of Course Examinations; or
 - The IEP team elects to adjust the required areas of study and prescribe an appropriate curriculum.
- c. IEP Development
 - The present levels of the graduation IEP should indicate the student may return at any time before their 22nd birthday to receive special education services. A graduation IEP for an Option II diploma is not an exit IEP. Graduation of a student via an Adjusted High School Diploma (Option II) does not automatically end the student's eligibility for special education and related services.

- The current Annual IEP is in effect if the student returns for educational services before the IEP has expired. If the IEP has expired, there are two choices:
- a new Annual IEP can be written upon enrollment; or
- an interim IEP can be written for the student who has been out of school for an extended period of time.
- Additionally, if the student returns more than three years after their last MDT evaluation, eligibility must be determined before continuing special education services.

7.5.8. Exit IEP

- a. Purpose/Time lines
 - An Exit IEP must be developed:
 - when a student reaches the age of 22 (aging out); or
 - when a student meets regular (Option 1) diploma requirements.
- b. IEP Development
 - In the case of an Exit IEP following a reevaluation:
 - present levels must include the results of the reevaluation indicating the student is no longer eligible for special education services; and
 - o placement must be changed to indicate the student is no longer receiving special education services.
 - In the case of an Exit IEP for a student aging out or graduating with an Option I Diploma/Regular Diploma, provide:
 - 1. present levels which indicate why the student is no longer eligible for special education services;
 - 2. a Summary of Performance must be completed by the IEP team (see appendix for Summary of Performance template); and
 - 3. include academic and functional performance (which include recommendations on how to assist the student in meeting their postsecondary goals; and
 - 4. include a team of persons with knowledge or special expertise regarding the student should give input to the creation of the document.
 - Placement is changed to indicate the student is no longer receiving special education services.

7.6 IEP COMPONENTS

An IEP is designed to provide special education and related services for a student with an identified eligibility. The following forms must be completed by the IEP team in accordance with the student's needs.

7.6.1. IEP Information/Page One

The IEP information page:

- a. identifies demographic information;
- b. documents Student's primary language, English language learner code, and primary language spoken at home;
- c. documents the need for an interpreter or other accommodations (if parent is not in attendance, interpreter does not sign as a participant);
- d. identifies eligibility;
- e. identifies meeting information;
- f. identifies IEP team participants (participants should print and sign that they attended the meeting);
- g. documents receipt and explanation of Procedural Safeguards:
 - A copy of the Procedural Safeguards must be reviewed and given to the parents during initial, annual, re-evaluation, and manifestation determination meetings or when requested by the parent.
 - If a revision IEP is held during that school year, document the annual date that the Procedural Safeguards were given.
 - Documents that at least one year prior to reaching age 18 the student was informed of their rights under IDEA and advised that these rights will transfer to them at age 18;

- If the student is 16 at the time an IEP is being developed, and there is no expectation that another IEP will be held prior to the student turning 17, the rights transfer must be discussed when the student is 16, and otherwise it will not be discussed at least one year prior to reaching age 18.
- Parents whose child participates in the state's alternate assessment may submit an application (Notice of Application to Represent the Educational Interests of a Special Education Student at the Age of Majority) to continue to represent their child's special education interests.
 - This application applies to IDEA educational rights only and is not meant to replace court competency rulings.
- Use the comments section to note any additional important information, (e.g., that a meeting was conducted via telephone, that a meeting was being held in response to a parental request, or that the parent was not in attendance.)

7.6.2. Present Levels of Academic Achievement and Functional Performance

Present Levels of Academic Achievement and Functional Performance serves as the foundation for the development of goals and benchmarks in the IEP. Data in this section should be collected in a variety of areas and from a variety of sources. Federal law requires the IEP team to consider relevant results of the initial evaluation or most recent evaluation of the student and the academic, developmental and functional needs of the student. For students who are 16 or older, or who will turn 16 when the IEP is in effect, also consider the results of age appropriate transition assessments related to training, education, employment, and independent living skills as appropriate.

- a. The name of the assessments and the date assessed, that provide pertinent information for the development of the IEP should be written in this section. This may include formal or informal methods, norm or criterion referenced tests, classroom observations, student work samples, teacher-made or other achievement tests, recent evaluation results, behavior rating scales, performance data from the regular education teachers, and parental input.
- b. When appropriate, English Language Proficiency scores must be included.
- c. Results corresponding to the assessments conducted should be described to build a profile of the student's current abilities. Grades, attendance and test scores should be utilized in combination with assessments conducted to build an accurate picture of the student's ability.
- d. Functional performance includes self-help, social-emotional, organizational skills and daily living skills as appropriate. A statement of functional performance must be stated even if the student is functioning with age appropriate skills.
- Parent input can be noted in this section as "not demonstrated in the school setting," unless the student is performing in a setting that requires parental support.
 Effect on student's involvement and progress in the general curriculum or, for Early Childhood students, involvement in developmental activities are also noted in Present Levels.
- f. Describe how the student's disability affects his or her involvement and progress in the general curriculum. For early childhood students, focus on the student's involvement in appropriate developmental activities. Information recorded here should relate to the assessment results. In describing the student's current and anticipated level of participation in the general curriculum, consider the following:
 - Do not use "may," use "does or will". Example: John will have difficulty with basic multiplication facts.
 - The regular education teacher(s) MUST BE consulted regarding the student's performance relative to the classroom expectations. The regular education teachers should share information regarding the accommodations, modifications or supports that might be required in order for the student to participate meaningfully in the general curriculum.
 - Requires input from general education teacher on what is taught, how it is taught, what instructional activities students are engaged in and how are the knowledge and skills demonstrated and evaluated.
 - Indicate student's performance as it relates to general education classroom requirements and expectations.
 - Do not include accommodations and placement information.
 - No effect statement is required for summary of most recent MDT results (unless initial)

- No effect statement for ELL students is required when reporting English acquisition scores as having a Second Language. Being eligible as an ELL student is NOT considered a disability.
- For each area of deficit, 2 elements must be identified:
 - $\circ \quad$ grade level expectations that the student is not meeting and
 - o how the student's deficits impact the student in that area
- A separate effects statement is required for each deficit area.
 Ex. Typical peers are able to ______. Due to XYZ's deficit in (Reading Comprehension), he/ she is unable to ______.

(DO NOT include an accommodation or modification at the end of the sentence.)

7.6.3. Student Strengths/Parent Concerns/Student's Preferences and Interests

- a. Describe student strengths using input from teachers, parents and student (if applicable), and take these into considerations when developing the IEP.
- b. Complete the statement to reflect the parent's concerns as they relate to the student's education. This information must be considered when determining services.
- c. Information concerning the student's interests and preferences are required if transition services will be discussed, beginning at age 14 or younger, if appropriate. This information may be collected before the meeting or solicited from the student during the meeting.

7.6.4 Special Factors

The team must consider and address each of the special factors. If the team chooses "Yes" for any of the factors, the team may address this factor in a variety of ways, including goals and benchmarks, a behavior plan, supplementary aids and services, related services, or accommodations and modifications. Each special factor that

is

marked "Yes" must be reflected in the present levels of performance.

- a. "Behavior impeding learning" if team selects "Yes", either a behavior plan in accordance with the five elements of NAC 388.284 must be developed OR the five elements must be included within the IEP and noted on the status record indicating where in the IEP each element is addressed:
 - 1. positive methods to modify the environment of pupils with disabilities to promote adaptive behavior and reduce the occurrence of inappropriate behavior;
 - 2. methods to teach skills to pupils with disabilities so that the pupils can replace inappropriate behavior with adaptive behavior;
 - 3. methods to enhance the independence and quality of life of pupils with disabilities;
 - 4. the use of the least restrictive methods to respond to and reinforce the behavior of pupils with disabilities; and
 - 5. a process of designing interventions based on the pupil that are focused on promoting appropriate changes in behavior as well as enhancing the overall quality of life for the pupil without the use of aversive or negative means.
- b. "Require assistive technology devices and services" if team selects "Yes", team must determine nature and extent of devices and services and address the needs in the IEP.
- c. "Limited English proficiency" if team selects "Yes", accommodations proven to be effective for English Language Learners must be listed in the supplementary aids and services section.
- d. "Blind or visually impaired" if team selects "Yes", team must evaluate reading and writing needs and provide for instruction in Braille unless deemed not appropriate for the student.
- e. "Deaf or hard of hearing" if team selects "Yes", team must consider language and communication needs and address the needs in the IEP.
- f. "Dyslexia and Specific Learning Disability (SLD)" if team selects "yes", team must consider instructional approaches and address those chosen in the IEP. (AB341)

7.6.5. Transition Services

Transition services are a coordinated set of activities for a student with a disability that is designed within an outcome-oriented process and promotes the student's movement from school to postsecondary activities.

a. Transition services must be based on the individual student's needs, taking into account the student's preferences and interests.

- b. The transition statement should relate directly to the student's goals beyond secondary education, and show how planned studies are linked to these goals.
- c. When completing the transition section of the IEP the team must consider the following:
 - diploma option must be declared at age 14 and reviewed annually;
 - beginning at age 14, a short statement that directly quotes what the student wants for the future must be included under "Vision for the Future";
 - if the student is 14 years of age or older on the day of the IEP, a statement of transition services with regard to the student's course of study must be completed (standard course of study, functional curriculum, advanced courses, or vocational program);
 - if the student is 16 years of age or older or will reach 16 years of age when the IEP is in effect, the team will describe desired post-secondary goals and coordinated activities. At a minimum, the transition plan must cover, "Training/Education" and "Employment". "Independent Living Skills" are addressed when appropriate. Transition services may be considered earlier if deemed appropriate by the IEP team;
 - on or before the student's 16th birthday, the IEP team must develop a statement of needed transition services, including strategies or activities to work toward the measurable postsecondary goals already identified. The statement must address each type of coordinated activity: instruction, related services, community experiences, the development of employment and other post-school adult living objectives; and if appropriate, acquisition of daily living skills and a functional vocational evaluation; and
 - upon parental consent, a representative of a participating agency must be invited if that agency is likely to be responsible for providing or paying for transition services.

7.6.6. Annual Goals and Benchmarks

The IEP team must develop measurable academic and functional annual goals for the areas of need identified in the present levels. General instructional strategies and methodology are not required to be included in the student's IEP in order to receive FAPE. The goals and benchmarks indicated in the IEP must enable the student to be involved and make progress in the general education curriculum, or for preschool children, as appropriate, enable participation in developmentally appropriate activities.

- a. All goals must be derived from the present levels of performance.
- b. Significant deficit areas must be addressed by a goal.

c. Goals must be specific to the student, measurable and attainable in a year's time. Goals are measurable when they state:

- direction (increase, maintain, decrease, etc.);
- area of need (reading, social skills, communication, functional, etc.);
- level of attainment or success (grade level, accuracy, etc.);
- how progress will be measured; and
- setting and staff responsible for implementation.
- d. Postsecondary goals are required for students who are 16 or older or will turn 16 when the IEP is in effect and are designed to assist the student in moving toward the desired postsecondary outcomes.
 - At least one goal must be related to training/education and employment (one goal can be developed for both).
 - The IEP must indicate which goals are written to support postsecondary transition outcomes in training/education, employment or independent living skills.
 - Postsecondary goals for independent living skills are optional and written when appropriate for the student.
 - Postsecondary goals must be based on age appropriate assessments, as described in present levels of academic achievement and functional performance.
 - Postsecondary goals may be considered earlier if deemed appropriate by the IEP team.

- d. Benchmarks are developed to describe the amount of progress the student is expected to make toward the annual goals within specified segments of the year, generally coinciding with reporting periods (first grading period, first semester of school year, etc.).
- e. If the IEP team determines that a student will receive Extended School Year (ESY) services, the applicable boxes must be checked to indicate the goals that will be addressed during ESY. The charter school will be responsible for providing this service if they offer this service at the time of the IEP.

7.6.7. Specially Designed Instruction

- a. All areas of Specially Designed Instruction (SDI) must be addressed by a goal and reflected in present levels.
- b. SDI must be written to reflect deficit areas (such as reading, math, written expression, behavior or communication). SDI does not address course subjects such as history, science, geography, etc. If for example, a student needs services in these areas, SDI needs to be written as reading in the content area of history. SDI is NOT a class schedule.
- c. "Direct" services mean services provided to the student from a special education teacher/related services provider or an assistant under the direction of a special education teacher or provider.
- d. "Consult" services means services provided to other staff members regarding the student.
- e. "Assess" can be added to indicate an assessment for Adapted Physical Education services, Hearing Impaired services, and Vision services.
- f. State the projected date for the beginning and ending of the services.
- g. State the anticipated frequency and location of services.

7.6.8. Related Services

- a. Related services are supportive services that are required for the student with a disability to benefit from special education. Recommendations made by the related services personnel should be used to guide IEP team discussions.
 - Referrals for any related services, except transportation, are generated by the IEP team. The IEP team should consult with the related services provider to determine the appropriateness of the referral.

• Related Services assessments require prior written notice (PWN) and permission (consent) to evaluate.

- b. The time line for the completion of related service assessment, reconvening of the IEP team for the review
 - of the report, and consideration of the recommendations regarding services is 45 school days.
 - Related Services may include:
 - Speech/Language Therapy;
 - Physical Therapy;
 - Occupational Therapy;
 - Counseling;
 - Psychological Services;
 - Orientation and Mobility;
 - Audiology (does not include a medical device that is surgically implanted, the optimization of that device's functioning, and maintenance of that device or replacement of that device);
 - School Health Services and School Nurse Services;
 - Medical Services for diagnostic or evaluation purposes;
 - Recreation, including therapeutic recreation;
 - Parent Counseling and Training;
 - Interpreting Services;
 - Social work Services; and
 - Transportation: this a related service that is provided for a student with a disability as a related need. The charter school must develop a mutual agreement to provide transportation services.

- "Direct" services are services provided to the student from a special education teacher/related services provider or an assistant under the direct supervision of a special education teacher. Instruction can be provided in a group or individually.
- "Consult" services are services provided to other staff members service personnel may include observing the progress of the student in various educational environments.
- "Assess" means that the team has agreed that an assessment is required. Permission to evaluate must be completed.
- c. State the projected date for the beginning and ending of the services.
- d. State the anticipated frequency and location of services.

7.6.9 Method for Reporting Progress

- a. The IEP team determines how the student's parent will be regularly informed of the student's progress toward the annual goals
- b. At a minimum, an "IEP Goals Page(s)" must be indicated in the IEP.
- c. Progress reports must be completed and a copy must be given to parent and a copy filed in the confidential folder for each reporting period.
- d. Document that the progress report was provided to the parent in the status record.
- e. Early Childhood Special Education (ECSE) Six-Month Review is required for special education students under the age of six. This review is conducted with the parent at least every six calendar months from the initial IEP and six months from each annual review.
 - The purpose of this review is to:
 - Provide updated information to the parent;
 - Measure the extent of student progress; and developmentally appropriate performance in all of the early childhood domains for six months or more.
 - Prior to the Six-Month Review meeting, the teacher of record reviews all data and if there is data to support that developmentally appropriate functioning in all domains has been maintained for six or more months, an IEP meeting must be scheduled, adhering to SPCSA procedures for notification of a formal IEP meeting.
 - The data collected from a variety of sources may include the Brigance of Early Childhood Development, Creative Curriculum, Speech and Language session notes and assessments, portfolio of student work, parental input, and ongoing data collection. This information must be documented on IEP Progress Report.
 - The review must include input from related service providers who are providing services to the student.
 - This Six-Month Review does NOT require convening an IEP, unless changes will be made to the IEP. If changes are needed, then the charter school procedures must be followed for an IEP.

7.6.10. Accommodations and Modifications/Supplementary Aids and Services

- a. Identify supports provided to enable the student to advance appropriately toward attaining the annual goals, be involved in and make progress in the general education curriculum, and to participate in extracurricular and other nonacademic activities.
- b. Identify adaptive equipment needs without specifying the equipment.
- c. Reference current behavior plans and health plans.
- d. Include English Language Learner (ELL) strategies that will meet the language needs of the student if the student demonstrates limited English proficiency as indicated by Special Factors.
- e. State the projected beginning and ending dates for services.
- f. State the frequency of services indicating the specific circumstance(s) or condition(s) in which the accommodation and/or modification will be utilized.
- g. State the location where the accommodation and/or modification will be implemented.

7.6.11. Participation in State-wide and School-wide Assessment Accommodations

- a. Indicate how the student will participate in state-wide or school-wide assessments.
- b. If the team discusses an alternate assessment, the following criteria must be indicated:
 - The student must meet all six criteria on the Nevada Alternative Assessment (NAA) participation form.
 - A statement of why the student cannot participate in a particular general assessment, even with appropriate modifications or accommodations.
 - A statement of why the particular alternate assessment selected is appropriate for the student.
- c. Non-enrolled adult students if a student had an IEP in high school and is requesting to test as an adult with accommodations, the following criteria apply:
 - The student must have a statement of eligibility that is less than 3 years old.
 - The student must be under 22 years of age
 - The student must have a current IEP listing the testing accommodations
 - A student who has earned an adjusted diploma may return and take the High School Proficiency Exam.
- d. The State approved accommodation form must be used and completed for each student at the annual review. Any accommodation not specifically listed on the form must be approved individually by the Nevada Department of Education to assure a valid administration of the test.

7.6.12. Activities Eligibility

•

- a. The IEP team determines the student's participation in extracurricular activities
- b. If an IEP team recommends an exception to the rules of the Nevada Interscholastic Activities Association (NIAA) the parent must contact the NIAA requesting the exception.

7.6.13. Extended School Year (ESY) Determination

- a. ESY services must be provided only if the student's IEP team determines, on an individual basis, that services are necessary for the provision of a free appropriate public education to the student. The need is based upon guidelines established for ESY, in the areas of regression/recoupment or a critical learning period. The IEP team needs to base their ESY decisions on the data collected. The team may not limit extended school year services to a particular category of disability or unilaterally limit the type, amount or duration of those services.
- b. ESY services must be addressed at every annual IEP
- c. If the ESY decision is deferred to a later date, the team must hold an IEP Review/Revision on or before the deferred date to discuss the data collected and make an ESY determination.
- d. The charter school is required to support Extended School Year (ESY) when they offer ESY and/or a student requires it.

7.6.14. Placement Considerations

An explanation of the extent, if any, to which the student will not participate with nondisabled students in the regular education environment including academic classes, nonacademic settings, and extra-curricular activities must be discussed.

- a. Each placement must be reviewed and considered until a choice is made by the team. All placements discussed must either be rejected or accepted (If considering a change of placement see Chapter 8.0).
- b. The IEP team determines the placement not the specific site location.

7.6.15. Justification Statement

A justification statement is provided only when a student is removed from the regular education environment. Special classes, separate schooling, or other removal of students with disabilities from the regular education environment can only occur if the nature or severity of the disability is such that education in regular classes with the use of supplementary aids and services cannot be achieved satisfactorily.

a. The IEP team must explain why the student's IEP cannot be implemented in the regular education environment with the use of supplementary aids and services.

- b. A student with a disability may not be removed from education in age appropriate regular classrooms solely because of modifications in the general curriculum.
- c. Justification statements must be individualized and related to each student's particular needs.
- d. In selecting the least restrictive environment, consideration must be given to any potential harmful effects on the student or on the quality of service that the student needs.

7.6.16. IEP Implementation

- a. If the parent agrees with the IEP, the Intent to implement must be completed and given to the parent along with the copy of the IEP. The implementation date is as soon as possible, but no later than ten (10) calendar days.
- b. If the parent does not participate in the IEP meeting, marks disagree, or declines to select an option, the Intent to implement must be completed and sent to the parent along with a copy of the IEP. The implementation date is ten (10) calendar days from the date of the completion of the IEP. See Chapter 3.3.4 for more information on Notice to Implement IEP.
- c. If the parent participated via telephone, the IEP Intent to implement must be completed and sent to the parent along with a copy of the IEP. The implementation date is determined by the parent's agreement or disagreement with the IEP.

7.6.17. **Consensus

Decisions in special education that pertain to identification, evaluation, placement, or provision of FAPE, must be made by the team as a matter of consensus or general agreement among involved parties. The charter school has the ultimate responsibility to ensure that the IEP includes the services the student needs in order to receive a free appropriate public education (FAPE). For special education decision-making, the following sequential priorities have been established to assist teams in achieving consensus.

- a. Unanimous Agreement All participating parties, including parents and their representatives agree on major decisions pertaining to identification, evaluation, placement, or provision of FAPE. When unanimous agreement is NOT achieved, then:
- b. Consensus among School Members All participating charter school personnel excluding the parents and their representatives reach general agreement. When consensus among all participating charter school personnel is NOT achieved, then:
- c. Consensus among School Required Members All required charter school personnel excluding other participating charter school members, parents and their representatives reach agreement. When consensus among all required charter school personnel is NOT achieved, then:
- d. Lack of Consensus In the absence of a final decision by the charter school's required members of the IEP team, the team must consider and determine the following factors: a) was there sufficient discussion among team members over outstanding disagreements, and b) is there enough information available to render a decision. Considering these factors, the team has two options:
 - Reschedule the meeting to provide thorough discussions on disagreed upon issues and/or gather more information.
 - During an **Initial or Reevaluation MDT meeting** where there is no consensus, contact the facilitator and the Director of Special Education and initiate the following procedures:
 - 1. Terminate with the intent to reconvene at a later date. Determine a plan with timeline established. During this timeframe, the participants must review the data, determine any presenting concerns or issues, and consider any additional assessments.
 - 2. Contact the facilitator and the Director of Special Education regarding lack of consensus.
 - 3. Reconvene the meeting to discuss the issues, point of dissention, and review the data. If agreement of what is needed to answer the issues through further data, review new information and data at the reconvened MDT meeting.
 - 4. MDT can address presenting issues and determine eligibility.

- 5. If consensus then cannot be determined, it is necessary to ask for a second opinion and parent has the right to request an IEE.
- 6. Parent has right to file a complaint or Due Process.
- During an IEP meeting, the LEA makes a decision only when there are an even number of required IEP team members and consensus cannot be met. IEP team needs to collaborate and reach consensus because if parent marks "Disagree", the parent has the right to File a Due Process or Complaint.

LEA makes a decision only at an IEP meeting where there are an even number of required IEP team members and consensus cannot be met.

7.6.18. Tape recording

A parent request to record an IEP meeting may be permissible under certain circumstances.

- a. Any parent making a request to record must do so prior to the meeting, and all participants in the IEP meeting must agree to the recording. The IEP team can reconvene at another agreed upon time and place if either the parents/legal guardians and/or school is not prepared to record the meeting.
- b. In instances where the parent with a disability is requesting the recording to understand the proceeding, the request must be honored by the school staff. The charter school must make arrangements to record the meeting and the charter school's recording becomes the official copy.
- c. It is the charter school's responsibility to record the meeting and provide a copy to the parent.
- d. A copy of the recording must be maintained in the student's confidential folder.

7.6.19. Advocates or attorneys present at meetings

- a. At the discretion of the parent or the charter school, both parties have the right to bring to the IEP meeting individuals who have knowledge of the child and/or the IEP meeting process, or special advocate or attorney. The primary role of the advocate or attorney is to advise and assist the parent in taking an active and participatory role in the meetings. Their role may also include:
 - assuring that the parents receive and are cognizant of their procedural safeguards;
 - providing explanation/clarification as necessary to understand the process;
 - helping parents articulate their concerns;
 - offering positive and proactive suggestions to assist the timely completion and appropriate development of the IEP, and
 - participate as part of the IEP team if they have "specialized knowledge" of the student.
- b. The parent has the right to representation at the meeting and ideally would notify the charter school that they are bringing a representative, however, this is not required.
- c. Before the school can discuss a student with an advocate/attorney when the parent is not present, the school must obtain a written release of information signed by the parent.
- d. Advocates or attorneys are not permitted to direct or take over an IEP meeting, or require the charter school staff to do or refrain from doing a specific act. The charter school is charged under Nevada Administrative Code (NAC) and IDEA with the responsibility of facilitating IEP meetings, as well as ensuring that the parent has had an adequate opportunity to participate as an equal member of the team. Only the parent can authorize or reject services under NAC and IDEA.

7.6.20. Copies of IEPs

- a. Access to a copy of the IEP must be provided to each regular education teacher, special education teacher, and related service provider who will be working with the student.
- b. If the charter school develops a DRAFT IEP prior to the IEP meeting, the charter school should make it clear to the parents at the outset of the meeting that the services proposed by the charter school are preliminary recommendations for review and discussion with the parents. The charter school should provide the parents with a copy of the DRAFT proposal prior to the meeting, so as to give the parents an opportunity to review the recommendation of the team and be better able to engage in a full discussion of the

proposals for the IEP. It is not permissible for the team to have a final IEP completed before the IEP meeting begins.

7.6.21. Time Frames

An IEP must be implemented immediately following its development. An IEP should never contain breaks in service delivery.
CHAPTER 8 PLACEMENT

INTRODUCTION

After a student's IEP has been developed, their educational placement which includes programs and services must be determined by the IEP team. That level of placement occurs along the continuum of placements available for students with disabilities. Often confused, but not interchangeable, is the term "location". "Location" refers to the physical setting, such as the specific classroom or facility where a student's IEP will be implemented.

This chapter describes:

- 8.1 Placement Process
- 8.2 Least Restrictive Environment
- 8.3 Individualized Placement
- 8.4 Continuum of Placement Decisions
- 8.5 Special Considerations for Certain Types of Placements

8.1 PLACEMENT PROCESS

8.1.1 Time Frames

- a. The student's placement must be determined at least annually.
- b. If there are placement concerns prior to the annual review date, the parent/legal guardian or
- c. the charter school may request to reconvene the IEP team to review and revise the IEP. An IEP must be implemented as soon as possible following its development. There can be no unreasonable or arbitrary delay in providing special education and related services to the student.

8.1.2. Determination by IEP Team

- a. The student's educational placement must be determined by a group of persons, including the parent, and other persons who are knowledgeable about:
 - the student;
 - the meaning of the evaluation data; and
- b. The placement options. The IEP team determines the student's placement.

When the student requires a level of placement which is not available at the charter school, the school will contact a representative from the student's county school district of residence, and together they will determine the location of placement once the IEP team has determined the appropriate placement.

8.1.3. Change of Placement

- a. If at any time the charter school proposes or refuses to change the student's educational placement, in response to a parent request, the parent must receive prior written notice, as described in Chapter 3.0 Prior Notice.
- b. A revision IEP is required when:
 - the charter school personnel or a student's parent believe that the student's placement may be inappropriate; or
 - a significant change in the student's placement is being considered by the school.

8.2 LEAST RESTRICTIVE ENVIRONMENT

8.2.1. The Least Restrictive Environment (LRE) standard requires the charter school to ensure that, to the maximum extent appropriate, students with disabilities

- a. are educated with students who are not disabled; and
- b. that special classes, separate schooling, or other removal of students with disabilities from the regular educational environment occurs only when the nature or severity of the disability of a student is such that education in regular classes with the use of supplementary aids and services cannot be achieved satisfactorily.

8.2.2. The LRE standard requires the charter school to ensure that students with disabilities participate with non-disabled students in non-academic and extracurricular services and activities to the maximum extent appropriate. Such activities may include: meals, recess periods, counseling services, athletics, transportation, health services, recreational activities, special interest groups, field trips, assemblies, clubs sponsored by the charter school, and employment opportunities. LRE requirements apply to both eligible school age students and preschool children.

8.2.3. Special education is not a "place," but rather a set of services delineated in the student's IEP. The LRE provision of the IDEA emphasizes services rather than the placement.

8.3 INDIVIDUALIZED PLACEMENT

8.3.1. The content of the student's IEP determines placement, rather than the placement determining the content of the IEP.

8.3.2. The placement decision must be individualized and based on the student's IEP.

8.3.3. Placement, not location, is determined by the IEP team.

8.3.4. Should a change of placement occur and the charter school is determined not to be the appropriate placement, the charter school and the student's county school district of residence will work in conjunction to assign a student as close as possible to the student's home if the IEP team has determined a specialized level of service. (NAC 388A.453(8))

8.3.5. Eligibility, administrative convenience, the availability of educational or related services, or the availability of space does not determine placement.

8.3.6. Retention is not an IEP team decision. Retention is governed by the charter school administration regulation and state law.

8.4 CONTINUUM OF PLACEMENT DECISIONS

8.4.1. The charter school is required to ensure that a variety of placement options is available to meet the needs of students with disabilities for special education and related services. The continuum must provide for supplementary services (such as resource room or itinerant instruction) in conjunction with placement in a regular education class. The continuum includes, as appropriate, instruction in:

- a. regular education classes;
- b. regular education classes with resource room;
- c. self-contained programs;
- d. community-based programs;
- e. home instruction;
- f. hospitals or institutions.
- g. Working with County School Districts to obtain and utilize their resources, the charter school can further discuss special classes and special schools as an option for appropriate instruction.

8.4.2. The continuum of placement options for a child in early childhood special education may include, as appropriate:

- a. an integrated or specialized center-based program (i.e., a program in which a group of children receives services at a central location) in a regular or special school;
- b. a home-based program;

- c. an itinerant consultant working with a community-based facility; or
- d. the instruction of the child in a hospital or institution.

8.5 SPECIAL CONSIDERATIONS FOR CERTAIN TYPES OF PLACEMENTS

8.5.1. Disciplinary Placements

Under certain circumstances involving discipline, the charter school staff may remove a student with a disability from their current educational placement to an appropriate interim alternative educational setting, another setting, or suspension, including a suspension for more than 10 school days. For a description of these circumstances, see Chapter 9.0. The charter school is responsible for identifying or developing an alternative educational placement including, but not limited to, contracted or inter-local agreement between another charter school or the county school district. The originating charter school is responsible for cost of placement.

8.5.2. Homebound and Hospital Placements

Homebound instruction may be appropriate for a limited number of students, such as students who are medically fragile and are not able to participate in a school setting with other students. However, a medically fragile student may benefit educationally and socially from a general education classroom placement, and may be provided with medically-related services that would permit such a placement. Homebound is not an appropriate placement consideration or an acceptable alternative when a due process hearing or disciplinary action is pending.

- a. Homebound Services for Students receiving Special Education are for students with an IEP who are unable to attend classes due to physical or mental illness where confinement in a hospital or in the home is expected to be a minimum of fifteen (15) consecutive school days. Homebound services are:
 - intended to be a temporary service; and
 - the responsibility of the student's attending school. Homebound instruction is provided:
 - in the home, by a one-on-one Homebound instructor;
 - by referring school staff; and
 - is the responsibility of the charter school.

Homebound instruction is one of the most restrictive educational placements offered by the charter school. Every effort must be made to maintain instruction in the school setting before identifying a Homebound placement. It is the responsibility of the charter school to explore all lesser restrictive options. Such options may include, but are not limited to, a shortened school day and Supplemental Home Services. If a parent enrolls a child in a private mental health treatment facility, the IEP will NOT be changed to reflect homebound placement as the charter school is not providing services. If this student becomes available for homebound services outside the mental health treatment facility, regular homebound procedures will be followed beginning with the application.

Placement of students in Homebound education is initiated by the parent who obtains a Homebound application/referral directly from the charter school when it is determined that a student is unable to attend school due to injury or illness. If the charter school personnel receive notice that it is anticipated that the student will be absent from school for at least 15 consecutive school days for medical reasons, that person should contact the School Nurse (if the medical reason involves physical illness) or School Psychologist (if the medical reason involves mental or emotional illness or substance abuse problems). The fact that the student will be or is anticipated to be absent for at least 15 consecutive school days must be substantiated by a qualified physician who is acting within their authorized scope of practice.

- b. Application/Referral
 - The application/referral is a four-part form requiring completion by the parent, physician, counselor and/or the school nurse and/or the school psychologist.
 - Anticipated confinement duration must be specified (e.g., six weeks, one month). A non-specific period of time (e.g., lifetime, 99 years, to be determined) is not acceptable.
 - A description of the student's disability is required. In the case of a student with a psychological diagnosis, a copy of the psychiatrist's/attending physician's Treatment Plan and a copy of the therapist's Treatment Plan is also required. In addition, a copy of the school team's transition plan

(i.e., a plan to return the student to school, with a timeline, procedures, activities, and responsible school personnel who will participate and be responsible for initiating and monitoring the plan) is required.

- If an extension of Homebound Services is needed, another application must be submitted or, in exceptional cases, a physician's memo or letter may be offered as an extension of the original application if it is within the same school semester. The extension must also identify a specific ending date.
- The application/referral must be completed by all four parties and then faxed or emailed to the charter school. A copy must be maintained at the school in the student's confidential folder.
- Homebound Service is considered a placement change for students receiving special education services and must be determined during an IEP meeting. An IEP Revision meeting must be convened by the student's school of attendance prior to initiation and termination of Homebound Service.
- Within one week of receiving the necessary paperwork, the school will notify appropriate school staff of the status of the referral and/or the Homebound Instruction effective start date. (See 7.5.6 for additional information)

CHAPTER 9 DISCIPLINE

INTRODUCTION

The charter school is obligated to provide a free appropriate public education (FAPE) to all eligible students with disabilities, including students who have been suspended or expelled, and is prohibited from applying its disciplinary policies in a manner that discriminates against students with disabilities. Certain procedures apply for placement of a student in an interim alternative educational setting in connection with disciplinary action against the student.

"School day" is defined as any day, including a partial day that students are in attendance at school for instructional purposes.

This chapter discusses the requirements for disciplinary actions for a student with a disability:

- 9.1 Restorative Justice
- 9.2 Short-Term Disciplinary Action
- 9.3 Disciplinary Change of Placement
- 9.4 Long-Term Disciplinary Removal
- 9.5 Manifestation Determination
- 9.6 Request for Hearing
- 9.7 Protections for Students Not Yet Eligible for Special Education
- 9.8 Referral to Law Enforcement Agencies
- 9.9 Disciplinary Information in a Student's Record

9.1 **RESTORATIVE JUSTICE**

9.1.1 Restorative Justice Definition

Restorative Justice was adopted in 2019 in Nevada to replace Progressive Discipline. Restorative Justice is about changing systems (schools, criminal, and juvenile justice) to address harm in a more meaningfully way and to undo systemic patterns of institutional racism and oppression. Restorative Justice helps communities to build relationships, address harm when it happens by: using a strengths-based perspective, being culturally responsive and trauma informed, addressing disproportionality and discrimination, supporting transparent communication with students and parents/guardians, incorporating student voice, incorporating elements from best practice models, and using an MTSS Framework.

9.1.2 Restorative Justice Statutes

- a. NRS 392.4644 (from SB 89, 2019): "(d) Provide restorative disciplinary practices which include, without limitation: (1) Holding a pupil accountable for his or her behavior; (2) Restoration or remedies related to the behavior of the pupil; (3) Relief for any victim of the pupil; and (4) Changing the behavior of the pupil."
- b. NRS 392.472 (from AB 168, 2019): "(b) "Restorative justice" means nonpunitive intervention and support provided by the school to a pupil to improve the behavior of the pupil and remedy any harm caused by the pupil."

- a. Suspensions and Expulsions for students under the age of 11 are prohibited.
- b. Suspensions are defined as three or more consecutive days and requires a conference or some other form of communication with the parent or the legal guardian of the student before the student is allowed to return to school.
- c. Students who are at least 11 years old may be removed from a school, suspended, or expelled, with the following exceptions:
 - i. A general education student in possession of a firearm or dangerous weapon (NRS 392.466.3),
 - ii. The first occurrence of possession of a firearm or a dangerous weapon (as defined in NRS 392.466.11(b) and requires a mandatory one-year minimum expulsion OR placement in another kind of school for a period not to exceed the period of the expulsion; a second occurrence still requires permanent expulsion from the school (NRS 392.466.3).
 - iii. Existing requirements for enrollment elsewhere remain if the student is expelled (NRS 392.466.3).
 - iv. Under extraordinary circumstances, in which case a school may request an exception to this prohibition from the district Board of Trustees (NRS 392.466.9, NRS 392.467.1).
- d. Students may not be expelled, suspended, or removed solely for offenses related to attendance or if the student has been deemed a truant or habitual truant.
- e. Battery or Sale/Distribution of Controlled Substances (NRS 392.466.1)
 - v. If a student commits battery that results in bodily injury of an employee, or
 - vi. If a student sells or distributes any controlled substance on school grounds, a school bus, or at a school sponsored activity AND is at least 11 years old:
 - a. The student must meet with the school and the parents/guardians; and
 - b. The school must provide a plan of action based on restorative justice to the parents/guardians; The student may (but no longer "must") be expelled (NRS 392.466.1). Existing requirements for enrollment elsewhere remain if the student is expelled (NRS 392.466.1).

9.1.3 Restorative Justice Plan of Action

Schools must have a Plan of Action Based on Restorative Justice PRIOR to Removal of a Student

- a. A school must provide a plan of action based on restorative justice prior to the expulsion of any student (NRS 392, new section).
- b. A school must provide a plan of action based on restorative justice prior to the removal of a student for (1) committing a battery that results in bodily injury of an employee or (2) sale/distribution of controlled substances (NRS 392.466.1).
- c. A school must make a reasonable effort to complete a plan of action based on restorative justice prior to the suspension or expulsion of a student deemed a habitual disciplinary problem (NRS 392.466.5)
- d. If a student is suspended, the school shall develop a plan of behavior for the student in consultation with the student and the parents/guardians of the student. The plan must be designed to prevent the student from being deemed a habitual disciplinary problem (NRS 392.4655.5).
 - i. Parents/guardians may choose to have their student not participate in the behavior plan that must be developed. (NRS 392.4655.5)
 - ii. If the parents/guardians opt their student out of participating in the behavior plan, the school must inform them of the consequences of not participating (e.g., that the student may be deemed to be a habitual disciplinary problem) (NRS 392.4655.5).
 - 1. If a student is deemed to be a habitual disciplinary problem AND is at least 11 years old, the student may be suspended (for a period not to exceed one semester) OR may be expelled under extraordinary circumstances as determined by the principal, if and only if the school has made a reasonable effort to complete a plan of action based on restorative justice (NRS 392.466.1).
 - 2. Existing requirements for enrollment elsewhere remain if the student is expelled (NRS 392.466.1).

9.1.4 Changes to discipline laws for students who receive special education services in accordance with an Individualized Education Program (IEP) Suspension or Expulsion

- a. A student with an IEP who is at least 11 years old may be removed from a school, suspended, or expelled only after the district Board of Trustees or designee has reviewed the circumstances and determined that the action is in compliance with the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) (NRS 392.466.10; NRS 392.467.6; NRS 388A.495.4), except in the case of possession of a firearm or dangerous weapon by a student, which is described below.
- b. Suspension of a student with an IEP is limited to 1-5 days for each occurrence of misconduct (NRS 392.466.10; NRS 392.467.6; NRS 388A.495.4).
- c. As with general education students, a student with an IEP who is younger than 11 years old must not be permanently expelled except under extraordinary circumstances, in which case a school may request an exception to this prohibition from the district Board of Trustees (NRS 392.466.9, NRS 392.467.1). Battery or Sale/Distribution of Controlled Substances (NRS 392.466.1)
- d. If a student with an IEP has committed battery of an employee of a school, the employee may appeal the plan of action based on restorative justice if:
 - the employee feels that any actions taken pursuant to that plan are inappropriate; and
 - i. The Board of Trustees or designee has reviewed the circumstances and determined that the appeal is in compliance with Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) (NRS 392.466.2).
 - ii. Possession of a Firearm or Dangerous Weapon (NRS 392.466.3) A student with an IEP who is at least 11 years old who is found to be in possession of a firearm or a dangerous weapon may be removed from the school immediately upon being given an explanation of the reasons for their removal and pending proceedings.
 - iii. A student with an IEP who is 10 years old or younger cannot be removed from school immediately; this age limitation does not apply to general education students.

9.2 SHORT-TERM DISCIPLINARY ACTION

Students with Disabilities can only be suspended or removed from IEP placement a maximum of 10 days per school year. Required Parent Conference is considered out of placement if student is removed from school. If a student is placed in In-School suspension receiving their special education minutes, the student is not considered to be out of placement.

9.2.1. Educational Services

- a. Educational services are not required if removal is for a total of 10 school days or less in a given school year and if services are not provided to students without disabilities who have been similarly removed.
- b. Behavior plans may need to include:
 - review and/or revision of an existing behavioral intervention plan (BIP); and/or
 - functional behavioral assessment if there is no existing behavior plan.
- c. Any break in IEP mandated services equals removal. In-school suspension (ISS) would not be considered as part of the days of suspension as long as the student:
 - participates in the general education curriculum (ISS is considered a general education environment); and
 - continues to receive the services and make progress toward meeting the goals in the student's IEP.
- d. If a student is removed from his or her current educational placement for more than **a total of 10 school days** in a school year, even if these removals do not constitute a change in placement, school personnel must arrange to provide the student educational services to:

- the extent necessary to enable the student to appropriately progress in the general education curriculum; and
- appropriately advance toward achieving the goals set forth in the student's IEP.

9.3 DISCIPLINARY CHANGE OF PLACEMENT

Although the charter school personnel must take certain steps in connection with disciplinary action against a student who has or may have a disability, the most significant procedural protections with respect to disciplinary actions against a student with a disability are triggered when the action constitutes a change in the student's educational placement.

9.3.1. A disciplinary change of placement occurs when a student with a disability is removed from their current educational placement for more than 10 consecutive school days in a school year; or in a series of removals that constitute a pattern when:

- a. the series of removals totals more than 10 cumulative school days in a given year;
- b. the student's behavior is substantially similar to the student's behavior in previous incidents that resulted in the series of removals; and
- c. such additional factors as the length of each removal, the total amount of time the student is removed, and the proximity of the removals to one another.

9.3.2. For any disciplinary actions that total less than 10 school days in a given school year, the charter school is not required to take any action. If the charter school personnel have questions regarding whether a series of disciplinary actions may constitute a change in placement, they should consult the charter school Site Administrator.

9.4 LONG-TERM DISCIPLINARY ACTION CONSTITUTES A CHANGE IN PLACEMENT

Long-term disciplinary removal for students with disabilities refers to a student's removal from instruction for 10 or more consecutive school days in a given school year. This removal constitutes a change of placement. The parent has the right to have a manifestation determination review, to determine relatedness of the student's behavior to the disability, when the student's school recommends removal of the student from the current educational placement to an interim alternative educational placement for more than 10 school days for violating school disciplinary rules.

9.4.1. Procedural Safeguards

- a. Procedural Safeguards must be provided to parents when the school proposes a removal that will result in a disciplinary change of placement.
- b. The date on which the decision is made to make a removal that constitutes a change of placement of a student with a disability, the Site Administrator, school board, or designee must notify the parent of that decision and provide the parent with procedural safeguards notice and the charter school's appeal process.

9.4.2. Educational Services (Alternative Instructional Arrangements, AIA)

- a. If a student is removed from their current educational placement for more than a total of 10 school days in a school year, the Site Administrator must ensure that services are provided to the student with disabilities on the 11th day of total removals.
- b. These services must be provided to the extent necessary to:
 - enable the student to appropriately progress in the general curriculum;
 - appropriately advance toward achieving the goals set out in the student's IEP; and
 - receive, as appropriate, a functional behavioral assessment (FBA) and behavioral intervention services and modifications that are designed to address the behavior so that it does not reoccur.
 - Note: Alternative Educational Placement

9.5 MANIFESTATION DETERMINATION

A manifestation determination meeting must be convened immediately, but no later than 10 school days after the date on which a disciplinary change of placement decision is made. Note: As of the 11th school day of suspension, alternative instructional arrangements must be provided while waiting to convene a manifestation determination meeting.

9.5.1. Procedure **

- a. The Site Administrator meets with parent to inform them of the recommendation for a long-term removal and to provide procedural safeguards.
- b. The site administration must notify special education staff so that a manifestation determination/IEP meeting can be scheduled.
- c. Appropriate prior written notice must be provided to the parent indicating disciplinary action.
- d. ** Manifestation Determination meeting is an IEP Revision meeting with all paperwork (Prior Written Notice, IEP amendment, Manifestation Determination Paperwork, Intent to Implement).

9.5.2. Participants:

- a. LEA;
- b. Parent; and
- c. Relevant members of the IEP team (as determined by the parent and LEA).

9.5.3. The school is required to proceed with the Manifestation Determination (MD) meeting in a timely manner. If the parent is unavailable to attend within the 10-day timeframe, the manifestation determination meeting can be convened without the parent.

- a. If a MD has occurred without the parent, an Intent to Implement must be completed and sent to the parent as described in Chapter 3.0.
- b. If the parent disagrees with the MD, an Intent to Implement must be completed and sent to the parent.
- c. The MD review may be conducted by the IEP Team at the same meeting at which it develops or revises a BIP and appropriate behavioral interventions.

9.5.4. Manifestation Determination Meeting

When conducting a manifestation determination meeting, the IEP Team must review all relevant information in the student's file, including the student's IEP, any teacher observations, and any relevant information provided by the parent to determine:

- a. if the conduct in question was caused by, or had a direct and substantial relationship to the student's disability; or
- b. if the conduct in question was the direct result of the local educational agency's failure to implement the IEP.

Based on this information, the IEP Team must determine whether the student's behavior that is subject to the disciplinary action is a manifestation of their disability. If the LEA, parent and relevant members of the IEP team determine that a student's misconduct was caused by or had a direct and substantial relationship to the student's disability, or a direct result of the District's failure to implement the student's IEP, the conduct shall be determined to be a manifestation of the student's disability.

9.5.5. If the IEP Team determines that the behavior was not a manifestation of the student's disability:

- a. the student is subject to the same disciplinary action as nondisabled peers;
- b. after the 10th day of removal, students with disabilities must continue to receive educational services; and
- c. the parent may request an expedited due process hearing.

9.5.6. If the IEP team determines that the behavior was a manifestation of the student's disability, the team must either:

- a. conduct a functional behavioral assessment (FBA) unless the LEA had conducted a FBA before the behavior that resulted in a change of placement occurred, and implement a behavioral intervention plan (BIP); or
- b. if a BIP had been developed, review the BIP, and modify it, as necessary, to address the behavior.

In addition, the IEP Team should complete the Functional Behavioral Assessment worksheet, the Behavior Plan Worksheet, and all relevant sections of the IEP, as appropriate. The IEP Team may also want to consider if the student needs a reevaluation. Except as provided in section 9.4.7., **the school may not** impose disciplinary action and must return the student to the placement from which the student was removed, unless the IEP team agree to a disciplinary change of placement.

9.5.7. Special Circumstances

The charter school may discuss removal of a student to an interim alternative educational setting for not more than 45 school days without regard to whether the behavior is determined to be a manifestation of the student's disability, in cases where a student:

- a. carried a weapon to school or to a school function under the jurisdiction of the charter school; or
 - The term weapon means a weapon, device, instrument, material, or substance, animate or inanimate, that is used for, or is readily capable of, causing death or serious bodily injury, except that such term does not include a pocket knife with a blade of less than 2½ inches in length.
- b. knowingly possessed or used illegal drugs or sold or solicited the sale of a controlled substance while at school or at a school function under the jurisdiction of the charter school; or
 - An illegal drug means a controlled substance, but does not include a substance that the student legally possesses or uses under the supervision of a licensed health-care professional, or that is legally possessed or used under federal law.
- c. had inflicted serious bodily injury upon another person while at school or at a school function under the jurisdiction of the charter school.
 - Serious bodily injury is an injury involving **substantial** risk of death, extreme physical pain, protracted and obvious disfigurement, or protracted loss or impairment of function of a bodily member, organ or mental faculty.

For questions regarding special circumstances, contact the charter school site administrator for assistance.

9.6 REQUESTS FOR A HEARING

9.6.1. A parent may request a due process hearing when they disagree with any decision regarding disciplinary placement or the manifestation determination.

9.6.2. Following a request from the charter school, the LEA may request a due process hearing when they believe that maintaining the current placement of the student is substantially likely to injure the student or others.

9.5.3. The hearing officer may order a disciplinary change of placement which may include:

- a. returning the student with a disability to the placement from which they were removed; or
- b. ordering a change in placement to an interim alternative educational setting for no more than 45 school days if the hearing officer determines that maintaining the current placement of the student is substantially likely to result in injury to the child or others.

9.6.4. The Nevada Department of Education (NV DOE) who is the State Education Agency (SEA) is required to arrange for an expedited hearing that must occur within 20 school days from the date that the request is made. The hearing officer must render a decision within ten school days after the hearing.

9.5.5. Stay Put Requirements

The student is to remain in the educational setting pending the decision of the hearing officer or until the time period of the disciplinary infraction ends.

9.7 PROTECTIONS FOR STUDENTS WHO ARE NOT YET ELIGIBLE FOR SPECIAL EDUCATION AND RELATED SERVICES

9.7.1. In some circumstances, a student who has not yet been determined to be eligible as a student with a disability may be entitled to procedural protections. If there was a suspicion of a disability prior to the behavior infraction and recommendation of an alternative placement, discipline must cease and an expedited evaluation must occur unless the infraction involved weapons, drugs or serious bodily harm. The LEA is deemed to have knowledge that a student is a student with a disability if, before the behavior that precipitated the disciplinary action occurred:

- a. the parent of the student had expressed concern in writing to supervisory or administrative personnel of the appropriate educational agency, or a teacher of the student, that the student is in need of special education and related services;
- b. the parent of the student has requested an evaluation of the student; the teacher of the student, or other personnel of the LEA, has expressed specific concerns about a pattern of behavior demonstrated by the child, directly to the Site Administrator of the school.

9.7.2. Exception: The LEA is deemed not to have knowledge that a student is a student with a disability if the parent of the student has not allowed an evaluation, has refused or revoked services, or the student has been evaluated, and it was determined that the student was not a student with a disability.

9.8 REFERRAL TO LAW ENFORCEMENT AUTHORITIES

The protections described in this Chapter do not prevent school personnel from reporting a crime committed by a student with a disability to appropriate authorities. Similarly, these protections do not prevent state law enforcement and judicial authorities from exercising their responsibilities in applying federal or state law to crimes committed by a student with a disability. If school personnel report a crime committed by a student with a disability to appropriate authorities, they must ensure that copies of the student's special education and disciplinary records are transmitted for consideration by those authorities to whom the agency reports the crime. The student's records may be transmitted only to the extent such transmission is permitted by the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act.

9.9 DISCIPLINARY INFORMATION IN STUDENT RECORDS

9.9.1. If a student has been or is being subjected to any disciplinary action, the school may include information about such previous or current disciplinary actions in the student's records to the same extent such information is included in the records of students without disabilities.

The information may include:

- a. a description of the student's behavior that required disciplinary action;
- b. a description of the disciplinary action taken; and
- c. any other information that is relevant to the safety of the student and other individuals involved with the student.

9.9.2. The school also may transmit the disciplinary information in the records of students with disabilities to the same extent that type of information is transmitted in the records of nondisabled students. If the student transfers to another school, the student's current IEP and any information of disciplinary action as described above must be transmitted with their records.

IDEA Disciplinary Procedures for Students with Disabilities





CHAPTER 10 STUDENT RECORDS AND CONFIDENTIALITY

INTRODUCTION

The charter school is required to follow certain procedures for collecting, maintaining, disclosing, and destroying educational records relating to a student with a disability. Education records include records covered under Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA). A record includes printed or handwritten documents, but also includes information recorded in any other way, including computer media, videotape, audiotape, film, microfilm, and microfiche.

This chapter discusses student records and confidentiality requirements:

- 10.1 Education records defined
- 10.2 Maintenance of records
- 10.3 Access to records
- 10.4 Copying records
- 10.5 Requests for records
- 10.6 Destruction of records
- 10.7 Amendment of records at parents' request
- 10.8 Annual notice of parental rights

10.1.1. Education records include records that are:

- a. directly related to a student; and
- b. maintained by the charter school.

10.1.2. The term does not include:

- a. records that are kept in the sole possession of the maker of the record, and are not accessible or revealed to any other person;
- b. records of the charter school security;
- c. personnel records;
- d. records that are created or received after a student that is no longer enrolled in the charter school; or
- e. documents under development, but are not yet completed (Multidisciplinary (MDT) reports).

10.1.3. Some of the protections for student records relate to information that is personally identifiable to the student. Information is personally identifiable if it includes:

- a. the name of the student, the student's parent, or other family member;
- b. the student's address;
- c. a personal identifier, such as the student's social security number or student number; or
- d. a list of the student's personal characteristics or other information that would make it possible to identify the student with reasonable certainty.

10.1.4. Although this Chapter refers to the rights of the parent, these rights will transfer from the parent to the student when the student reaches age 18. If the general rights of the parent under IDEA are transferred to the student at age 18, as described in the Procedural Safeguards Chapter 2.0, the parent's rights regarding education records will transfer to the student. However, the school is required to provide the parent and the student notice required under the procedural safeguards requirements of IDEA, as described in the Procedural Safeguards Chapter 2.0.

10.2 MAINTENANCE OF RECORDS

The charter school is required to protect the confidentiality of personally identifiable information regarding a student. The charter school's Special Education Department and its Site Administrator are the designated school officials responsible for ensuring the confidentiality of any personally identifiable information.

10.2.1. The Site Administrator shall:

- a. designate a confidentiality official to serve as a records custodian for each school;
- b. ensure that all school staff that collect or use a student's personally identifiable information are trained in confidentiality requirements;
- c. maintain the records in a secure and locked location; and
- d. ensure that a current list of the names and positions of those the charter school employees who have access to the records are maintained; and
 - posted in plain view and in close proximity to the confidential records; and
 - ensures that the person(s) who access each student education record signs the Status Record.

10.3 ACCESS TO RECORDS

10.3.1. General Right of Access

School personnel must permit the parent to inspect and review any education records relating to their child that the charter school collects, maintains, or uses under IDEA.

- a. As part of the process of allowing access to education records, the Site Administrator is responsible for verifying that the person requesting access has authority to do so. For assistance in determining whether a parent has authority to access a student's education records, contact the charter school Site Administration.
- b. For procedures related to copying records refer to section 10.4.
- c. the charter school regulations require that the Site Administrator must comply with a request to access or review records:
 - no more than 10 days after receipt of the request to review the records; or
 - before any meeting regarding an IEP, hearing, or resolution session.
- d. the charter school personnel must be present to interpret records being reviewed and must follow the record of access procedures as described in 10.3.2. below.

10.3.2. Record of Access

The charter school is required to keep a Status Record of parties obtaining access to confidential education records collected, maintained, or used under IDEA. The record must include the: a. first and last name and title of the party accessing the record;

- b. date access was given; and
- c. purpose for which the party is accessing the record.

10.3.3. Parent Right to Access

- a. Parents' right to inspect and review education records includes the right to:
 - a response from the school for a reasonable request for explanations and interpretations of the records;
 - request copies of the records containing the information; and
 - have a representative of the parent inspect and review the records.
- b. In order to provide meaningful explanations of records for a parent who may be unable to read due to blindness, inability to read English, distance, or other reasons, the Site Administrator must take steps to provide an interpreter, an oral explanation, Braille versions of documents, or an opportunity to review the documents over

the telephone, as appropriate. In addition, copies of certain documents may be provided to a parent, as described in section 10.4.1.

- c. If any education record includes information on more than one student, the parent has the right to inspect and review only the information relating to their own child, or to be informed of that specific information. School personnel should ensure that they block out or omit information about other students on copies of education records or take other measures to avoid disclosure to unauthorized persons.
- d. The school is required to provide the parent, on request, a list of:
 - the types and locations of education records collected, maintained, or used by the school; and
 - the charter school employees with authority to access student's personally identifiable information.
- e. The school shall:
 - inform the parent when personally identifiable information is no longer needed to provide educational services to the student;
 - maintain a permanent record of the student's name, address, telephone number, grades, attendance, classes attended, grades completed and the year they were completed; and not disclose personally identifiable information except as authorized by law.
- f. rights of access extend to student teachers and related service interns who have a legitimate educational interest in accessing educational records.
- g. Specific requirements apply to maintenance and disclosure of disciplinary information included in a student's records. These requirements are discussed in the Discipline Chapter 9.0.

10.4 COPYING RECORDS

10.4.1. If a parent requests a copy of an education record:

- a. the charter school personnel shall comply with the request within a reasonable period, but not more than 45 calendar days after receipt of the request.
- The school is allowed to charge a fee for copying, but may not charge a fee for searching or retrieving information.
 The fee may be waived if charging the fee would effectively prevent the parent from exercising their right to inspect and review the documents. The fee schedule must be published in the school/parent/student handbook.

10.5 REQUEST FOR RECORDS

10.5.1. Written parental consent must be obtained before personally identifiable information in the student's records is disclosed to anyone other than officials of the charter school collecting or using the information under IDEA.

10.5.2. FERPA prevents school personnel from disclosing personally identifiable information in a student's education record, except if the parent or eligible student provides the signed Authorization for Release of Confidential Information consent form.

10.5.3. The written consent must:

- a. specify the records that may be disclosed;
- b. state the purpose of the disclosure; and
- c. identify the party to whom the disclosure may be made.

10.5.4. Prior written consent is not required when providing education records to:

a. school officials with a legitimate educational interest;

- b. officials of another school, school system, or institution of postsecondary education where the student seeks or intends to enroll, or where the student is already enrolled so long as the disclosure is for purposes related to the student's enrollment or transfer;
- c. specified officials for audit or evaluation purposes;
- d. appropriate parties in connection with financial aid to a student;
- e. organizations conducting certain studies for or on behalf of the school;
- f. accrediting organizations;
- g. comply with a judicial order or lawfully issued subpoena; or
- h. state and local authorities, within a juvenile justice system, pursuant to specific State law.

However, the school must make a reasonable attempt to notify the parent, unless the disclosure was initiated by the parent or eligible student, or unless the school's annual FERPA notification includes a provision that education records will be forwarded upon request to other institutions where the student seeks admission or intends to enroll or is already enrolled. The parent is entitled to a copy of the record that was disclosed and has the right to a hearing.

10.5.5. If a parent refuses to provide consent to disclose a student's personally identifiable information, the charter school personnel should contact the charter school Site Administration.

10.6 DESTRUCTION OF RECORDS

10.6.1. If the parent requests that personally identifiable information in the records be destroyed, the parent should contact the charter school Site Administrator. Destruction means either physical destruction or removal of personal identifiable information. However, the charter school may maintain (without a time limitation) a permanent record of the student's name, address, telephone number, grades, attendance record, classes attended, grade level completed, and year completed.

10.6.2. The charter school's policy is to destroy a student's records six (6) calendar years <u>after</u> he/she graduates or would normally have graduated from high school.

10.7 AMENDMENT OF RECORDS AT PARENT'S REQUEST

10.7.1. Request for Amendment

- a. The parent may request the school to amend information in their child's education records if the parent believes that the information: is inaccurate;
 - is misleading; or
 - violates the student's privacy rights or other rights.
- b. The parent must submit the request in writing to the Site Administrator to explain which information is being challenged and the reasons for their objection to the information.
- c. Within ten school days after receiving such a request, the Site Administrator must inform the parent in writing of the determination, the reasons for the decision, and the right to appeal.

10.7.2. Appeal

•

The parent has the right to appeal the determination to the Site Administrator or school designee within ten school days after receipt of the Site Administrator's letter. The Site Administrator or designee shall hold a hearing with the parent within fifteen working days of receipt of the appeal.

10.7.3. Hearing

Upon a parent's request, the school is required to provide an opportunity for a hearing to challenge information in the student's education records to ensure that it is not inaccurate, misleading, or otherwise in violation of the privacy or other rights of the student. The parent's request for a hearing should be forwarded to the Site Administrator or designee. a. Requirements:

- the hearing must be scheduled within fifteen working days after receipt of request;
- reasonable notice must be provided to the parent of the date, time, and place of the hearing;
- the hearing must provide the parent a full and fair opportunity to present relevant evidence, and the parent may be assisted by an attorney or other individual at the parent's expense;
- within five working days after conclusion of the hearing, the Site Administrator or designee must inform the parent of their decision in writing; and
- the parent shall be notified of the decision by certified mail.
- b. If, as a result of the hearing, it is determined that the information is inaccurate, misleading, or otherwise in violation of the privacy or other rights of the student, the charter school personnel must amend the information accordingly. The charter school personnel are responsible for informing the parent in writing that the information has been amended.
- c. If, as a result of the hearing, it is determined that the information is not inaccurate, misleading, or otherwise in violation of the privacy or other rights of the student, the Site Administrator or designee must inform the parent of their right to place in the student's school records a statement commenting on the disputed information or setting forth any reasons for disagreeing with the information. Any such explanation that is placed in the student's records must be maintained by the charter school as part of the student's records. If the student's records or the contested portion is disclosed by the charter school to any party, the explanation must also be disclosed to the party.

10.8 ANNUAL NOTICE OF PARENTAL RIGHTS

10.8.1. The charter school is required to notify parents annually of their right to:

- a. inspect and review the student's education records;
- b. seek amendment of the student's education records that the parent believe are inaccurate, misleading, or that violate the student's privacy rights;
- c. disclosure of personally identifiable information unless an exception applies; and exception applies; and
- d. file an administrative complaint regarding alleged noncompliance with records requirements.

10.8.2. The charter school is required to provide annual notice about these rights in a manner that effectively notifies parents who are disabled, or who have a primary or home language other than English.

CHAPTER 11 DOCUMENTATION OF SPECIAL EDUCATION SERVICES

INTRODUCTION

This section has been developed by Somerset Academy of Nevada to provide each person who handles Individual Education Plans (IEPs) with well-defined guidelines/procedures regarding: (1) determining the student's goals for an IEP; (2) implementation of a student's IEP in accordance with State and Federal law; (3) properly documenting the implementation of a student's IEP; and, (4) how to use the form to show that an IEP is being documented and implemented.

The procedures in this section will: (1) ensure that all school personnel who are responsible for the implementation of an IEP are informed of their duties and the type of support they are to provide; (2) ensure that a student's IEP will be implemented starting on the first day of school; and, (3) monitor the implementation of the required kind/type, amount and location of services in an IEP.

This chapter discusses documentation of special education services:

- 11.1 Policies on Documentation
- 11.2 Procedures on Documentation

11.1 Policies on Documentation

11.1.1 Training on Policies and Procedures

It is the policy at Somerset Academy of Nevada that all administrators, teachers, and other school personnel will be trained annually on these policies and procedures prior to the start of the school year. Any administrators, teachers, or other school personnel starting after the first day of school, will be trained on these policies and procedures prior to entering the classroom at Somerset Academy of Nevada. All administrators, teachers, and other school personnel will be required to sign this Manual after they receive training on the policies and procedures contained herein.

Training will be provided by the Director/Assistant of Special Education Services from Special Education Support Staff, the third party service provider contracted by Somerset Academy of Nevada.

11.1.2 Determining a Student's Goals for an IEP

It is the policy at Somerset Academy of Nevada that an IEP must aim to enable a student to make progress. An IEP must be "reasonably calculated to enable a student to make progress appropriate in light of the student's circumstances." (*See*, <u>Endrew v. Douglas County School Dist.</u>, 580 U.S. _____ 2017). The essential function of an IEP is to set out a plan for pursuing academic and functional advancement. Somerset Academy of Nevada believes that an IEP is not a form document and must be constructed after careful consideration of the student's present levels of achievement, disability, and potential for growth. Goals in a student's IEP will be made by the IEP team based on the progress the student has made and taking into consideration the student's circumstances.

11.1.3 Implementation of a Student's IEP in Accordance with State and Federal Law

All IEPs must be implemented in accordance with Nevada state law and Federal law, including the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973.

11.1.4 Properly Documenting the Implementation of a Student's IEP

All teachers, special education personnel, and any other employee who is responsible for the implementation of any IEP, are required to document each action taken towards the implementation of any IEP. This includes daily documentation by teachers, special education personnel, and any other employee responsible for the implementation of an IEP of what was done to implement that IEP during any given day. All teachers, special education personnel, and any other employee responsible for the implementation of any other employee responsible for the implementation of any IEP.

11.1.5 Using the Documentation Form

Enclosed in this manual in Appendix A is a documentation form that is to be used by all teachers, special education personnel, and any other employee responsible for the implementation of an IEP. Every student's teacher will complete the Service Log for each student with an IEP for whom they provide service. This Service Log is to be filled out daily. Bimonthly on the 2nd and 4th Friday by the end of the school day, each teacher, special education personnel, and any other employee responsible for the implementation of an IEP will print and file the Service Log in the student's Service Log Folder. The Special Education Facilitator will complete a compliance review on each student's Service Log Folder monthly beginning in August.

11.2 Procedures on Documentation

These procedures will outline the procedures that administrators, teachers, special education facilitators, and all other personnel who are responsible for implementing IEPs must take regarding all aspects of implementing an IEP.

11.2.1 Obtaining IEPs Before the School Year

Each student's IEP must be obtained prior to the beginning of the school year. This will ensure each student's IEP is implemented starting on the first day of school. Returning student's IEPs will already be in the possession of the school. During the registration process, parents of students that are enrolling in the school, have the option to inform the school whether their student has an IEP. If the parent selects "Yes", the procedures outlined in subsection "a" must be followed. If the parent selects "No", the procedures outlined in "b" must be followed.

a. School is Aware that an IEP Exists During Registration

If the parent makes the School aware of the existence of an IEP during the registration process by selecting Yes, they have the option of either uploading the IEP or providing the IEP to the School's registrar. Somerset Academy of Nevada will also request all special education records from the student's prior school. The following procedures will also apply to students with an IEP that transfer into the School after school has started.

- Uploaded IEP
 - Upon receipt of the student's IEP, the school registrar will print out each IEP that is uploaded, place their initials, and date in the upper right hand corner;
 - The school registrar will send the IEP to the school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director for review;
 - The school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director will review the IEP and place student's name and information from the students' IEP onto the electronic caseload. If student's IEP contains information that is non-routine, notes will be made on the caseload, dated, and initialed.
 - If the school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director have any questions they will contact the parent of the student;

- After reviewing the IEP the school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director shall, upon receipt of the IEP or at least one week prior to the start of school or upon receipt of the IEP, send the entire IEP to the student's teachers and all other personnel that will be implementing the IEP;
- The Special Education Teacher of Record (TOR) shall document that they have reviewed each student's Confidential Folder including the IEP on the status of the Confidential Folder by the end of the first week of school.
- The TOR shall document that they have provided and reviewed each student's IEP with each of the student's teacher(s) prior to the first day of school.
- Each teacher of each student with an IEP will sign a Recipient of the IEP document which states that they have received and been provided a review the student's IEP. The Document "Recipient of the IEP" will be placed in student's confidential folder and statused by TOR prior to the first day of school. See Document in Appendix A.
- IEP Dropped Off at the School During Registration Process Prior to First Day of School
 - If the IEP is dropped off at the school, the registrar shall upon receipt of the IEP, place their initials and date in the upper right hand corner;
 - The school registrar will send the IEP to the school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director for review;
 - The school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director will review the IEP and place student's name and information from the students' IEP onto the electronic caseload. If student's IEP contains information that is non-routine, notes will be made on the caseload, dated, and initialed.
 - If the school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director have any questions they will contact the parent of the student;
 - After reviewing the IEP the school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director shall, upon receipt of the IEP or at least one week prior to the start of school or upon receipt of the IEP, send the entire IEP to the student's teachers and all other personnel that will be implementing the IEP;
 - The Special Education Teacher of Record (TOR) shall document that they have reviewed each student's Confidential Folder including the IEP on the status of the Confidential Folder by the end of the first week of school.
 - The TOR shall document that they have provided and reviewed each student's IEP with each of the student's teacher(s) prior to the first day of school.
 - Each teacher of each student with an IEP will sign a Recipient of the IEP document which states that they have received and been provided a review the student's IEP. The Document "Recipient of the IEP" will be placed in student's confidential folder and statused by TOR prior to the first day of school. See Document in Appendix A.
- Yes was Selected but No IEP is Provided During the registration process, if the parent selects "Yes" that their student has an IEP and does not provide the IEP to the school, the following procedures must be followed:
 - The school registrar shall send an email to the student's previous school and parent asking for the IEP via CCSD https://transcripts.ccsd.net; also, registrar will send a record request via email to the school
 - If within five (5) days of sending the email to the school, the registrar still has not received the IEP, the Special Education Facilitator or assigned Director or Assistant Director of Special Education shall send a letter via certified mail, return receipt requested, to the student's previous school requesting the IEP be sent to the school within two (2) weeks;

- If the school does not have the IEP beginning July 15th, the school registrar shall send a letter via certified mail, return receipt requested, each week to the student's previous requesting the IEP. This will be done until the IEP is obtained;
- If the school does not have the IEP within two (2) weeks of the beginning of school, the school principal shall contact the student's previous school either by email or by phone and request the IEP. The principal is responsible for documenting this step.
- After First Day of School, Yes was Selected but No IEP is Provided
 - The school registrar shall send an email to the student's previous school and parent asking for the IEP via CCSD https://transcripts.ccsd.net; also, registrar will send a record request via email to the school
 - Special Education Facilitator will call and email the parent and previous school with a request for special education documents so special education services can be provided and status call in Student's Confidential Folder.
 - If within five (5) days of the phone call and to email to the school, the registrar still has not received the IEP, the Special Education Facilitator or assigned Director or Assistant Director of Special Education shall send a letter via certified mail, return receipt requested, to the student's previous school requesting the IEP be sent to the school within two (2) weeks;
 - If the school does not have the IEP within two (2) weeks of the upon student enrollment, the school principal shall call the parent to discuss whether or not student received special education services and contact the student's previous school either by email or by phone and request the IEP. The principal is responsible for documenting this step.

b. The School is Not Aware of the Existence of an IEP

The school may not always be aware that a student has an IEP. The school will follow up with each newly registered student to ensure that an IEP does not exist.

- Upon enrollment, School registrar will send an automatic push email to all parents upon enrollment that welcomes the students to charter school. The email will specifically ask that if their student is on an IEP to turn that documentation into the school. The email will include the following instruction:
 - PLEASE DO NOT EMAIL YOUR CHILD'S IEP. IEPS SHOULD ONLY BE SUBMITTED DIRECTLY TO THE SCHOOL.
- c. The School is Aware of an IEP but it Has Expired

If the school has received an IEP that has expired, the following procedures will be followed:

- Special Education Facilitator will contact the parent to find out whether a current IEP exists;
- If a current IEP exists, the Special Education Facilitator will attempt to obtain the new IEP after expiration date of IEP submitted during enrollment;
- The registrar will do a records request from the student's prior school at least two (2) weeks prior to the start of school;
- The IEP Team will review the IEP for services;
- If there is not a current IEP but there is current eligibility, the school will complete a current Annual IEP within the first two weeks of school. If the eligibility and IEP have expired dates, the school will follow the guidelines for an Interim IEP found in section 7.5.4. School Psychologist will also meet with parent and have a Consent for a Reevaluation signed to complete a Reevaluation for Eligibility.

11.2.2 School Personnel Are Informed of Their Duties and the Type of Support That is Needed

The following procedures will ensure that all school personnel who are responsible for the implementation of the IEP are informed of their duties. This procedure will also ensure that teachers and school personnel are implementing the IEP on the first day of school.

a. At least one (1) week prior to the start of school, the school facilitator will set up meetings with each IEP student's teachers and all other school personnel who will be implementing the IEP to review the IEP.

- This will include going over the student's goals, what that looks like, the type of support they are to provide, and informing the teachers of how they can implement the IEP each day.
- At the meeting each attendee will receive a hard copy of the IEP and/or have access to the IEP electronically.

b. Prior to the start of school all teachers and school personnel who will be implementing the IEP will sign a sheet stating that they have reviewed the IEP and understand their responsibilities and duties in implementing the IEP. This sheet will be kept by the school facilitator.

c. The first week of school, the school facilitator will review the IEP compliance checklist to ensure that each teacher is in compliance and aware of their responsibilities and duties in implementing the IEP

d. The first week of each month, the school facilitator will review the IEP compliance checklist to ensure that each teacher is in compliance and aware of their responsibilities and duties in implementing the IEP.

e. If a teacher or other school personnel who is responsible for implementing an IEP is absent from school, they will inform a school administrator, who will provide a substitute teacher to ensure that the IEP services continue to occur.

- All special education teachers will maintain a substitute binder with information pertinent to providing services to students with IEPs, including but not limited to lesson plans, roster, accommodations/modifications needed for students with IEPs to access curriculum, frequency and duration of services.
- The lesson plans will be developed by the general education teacher of the student.
- The special education teachers will also be developing daily lesson plans specific to their student's goals and objectives.

f. Upon hiring of new Special Education Teachers and Related Service Personnel, the special education facilitator, Lead Related Service Staff, or Director/Assistant Director of Special Education will meet with new staff and review Policies and Procedures in Special Education at Charter Schools.

g. Upon completion of Initial, Reevaluation, and Annual IEPs, TOR will review IEP with school staff, have staff sign Recipient of IEP form, and place form in Confidential Folder. See Appendix A.

11.2.3 Monitoring the Implementation of the IEP

In order to ensure that an IEP is being implemented in the correct manner, Somerset Academy of Nevada has adopted the following monitoring procedure. This procedure will require extensive documentation. The school facilitator will be responsible for following the Special Education Facilitator Month-to-Month Guide found in Appendix B.

- a. Each teacher and school personnel that are implementing an IEP will be responsible for completing the documentation form in Appendix A daily for each IEP student;
- Every student's teacher will complete the Service Log for each student with an IEP for whom they provide service.
 This Service Log is to be filled out daily. Bimonthly on the 2nd and 4th Friday by the end of the school day, each teacher, special education personnel, and any other employee responsible for the implementation of an IEP will print and file the service log the Service Log in the student's Service Log Folder.
- c. The Special Education Facilitator will complete a compliance review on each student's Service Log Folder monthly beginning in August;
- d. If the school facilitator determines that a teacher or other school personnel are not properly implementing the IEP, the school facilitator shall within one (1) school day meet with the teacher or other school personnel and provide corrective training.
- e. The teacher will sign a form stating that they received corrective training.
 - The special education teachers will also be developing daily lesson plans specific to their student's goals and objectives.

- f. The assistant principal will review the documentation form and initial and date the form in the upper right hand corner;
- g. The documentation form will then be placed in the student's education file and Special Education Teachers Employee folder.

11.2.4 Corrective Action Plan for Teachers Under Corrective Procedures

- a. If a teacher or other school personnel refuse to attend corrective training, they will be subject to disciplinary action in accordance with Nevada law and the employee handbook.;
- b. Teachers who have received Corrective Procedure Trainings, will have to print and document documentation forms weekly instead of Bi-monthly for one month. After four weeks of correct implementation and documentation, the Special Education Facilitator will meet with Special Education teacher rand review the implementation improvement.
- c. If Special Education Teacher has improved their documentation, Special Education Teacher can return to Bimonthly filing of paperwork;
- d. If a teacher or other school personnel fails to fill out and submit the documentation form they will be subject to disciplinary action accordance with Nevada law and the employee handbook.

11.2.4 Multi-Disciplinary Team (MDT) and Individualized Educational Program meetings (IEP)

Required Team Members have to attend MDT and IEP meetings for the duration of the meeting. Administrators will provide supervision of teacher's classrooms if MDT/IEP meetings occur at the same time as teacher attendance at meetings.

BY SIGNING BELOW, I ACKNOWLEDGE THAT I HAVE RECEIVED TRAINING ON THE SPECIAL EDUCATION MANUAL CONTAINED HEREIN, AND I AGREE TO ABIDE BY THE POLICIES, PROCESSES, AND PROCEDURES IN THIS MANUAL.

Print Full Name

Signature

Date

[RETAIN IN EMPLOYEE PERSONNEL FILE]

SPECIAL EDUCATION POLICIES AND PROCEDURES IEP DOCUMENTATION

1. INTRODUCTION

This section has been developed by Somerset Academy of Las Vegas to provide each person who handles Individual Education Plans (IEPs) with well-defined guidelines/procedures regarding: (1) determining the student's goals for an IEP; (2) implementation of a student's IEP in accordance with State and Federal law; (3) properly documenting the implementation of a student's IEP; and, (4) how to use the form to show that an IEP is being documented and implemented.

The procedures in this section will: (1) ensure that all school personnel who are responsible for the implementation of an IEP are informed of their duties and the type of support they are to provide; (2) ensure that a student's IEP will be implemented starting on the first day of school; and, (3) monitor the implementation of the required kind/type, amount and location of services in an IEP.

2. POLICIES

2.1 Training on Policies and Procedures

It is the policy at Somerset Academy of Las Vegas that all administrators, teachers, and other school personnel will be trained annually on these policies and procedures prior to the start of the school year. Any administrators, teachers, or other school personnel starting after the first day of school, will be trained on these policies and procedures prior to entering the classroom at Somerset Academy of Las Vegas. All administrators, teachers, and other school personnel will be required to sign this Manual after they receive training on the policies and procedures contained herein.

Training will be provided by the Director/Assistant of Special Education Services from Special Education Support Staff, the third party service provider contracted by Somerset Academy of Las Vegas.

2.2 Determining a Student's Goals for an IEP

It is the policy at Somerset Academy of Las Vegas that an IEP must aim to enable a student to make progress. An IEP must be "reasonably calculated to enable a student to make progress appropriate in light of the student's circumstances." (*See*, Endrew v. Douglas County School Dist., 580 U.S. _____ 2017). The essential function of an IEP is to set out a plan for pursuing academic and functional advancement. Somerset Academy of Las Vegas believes that an IEP is not a form document and must be constructed after careful consideration of the student's present levels of achievement, disability, and potential for growth. Goals in a student's IEP will be made by the IEP team based on the progress the student has made and taking into consideration the student's circumstances.

2.3 Implementation of a Student's IEP in Accordance with State and Federal Law

All IEPs must be implemented in accordance with Las Vegas state law and Federal law, including the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973.

2.4 Properly Documenting the Implementation of a Student's IEP

All teachers, special education personnel, and any other employee who is responsible for the implementation of any IEP, are required to document each action taken towards the implementation of any IEP. This includes daily documentation by teachers, special education personnel, and any other employee responsible for the implementation of an IEP of what was done to implement that IEP during any given day. All teachers, special education personnel, and any other employee responsible for the implementation of an IEP of what was done to implement that IEP during any given day. All teachers, special education personnel, and any other employee responsible for the implementation of an IEP will be required to use the form in appendix A, as outlined in section 2.5.

2.5 Using the Documentation Form

Infinite Campus has updated their platform to include an electronic service log under the special education document tab. The Infinite Campus Service Log collects the information, can be printed out, and is saved on the Infinite Campus server. Every student's teacher will complete the Service Log for each student with an IEP for whom they provide service. This Service Log is to be filled out daily. The Special Education Facilitator will complete a compliance review on each student's Service Log Folder monthly beginning in August.

3. PROCEDURES

These procedures will outline the procedures that administrators, teachers, special education facilitators, and all other personnel who are responsible for implementing IEPs must take regarding all aspects of implementing an IEP.

3.1 Obtaining IEPs Before the School Year

Each student's IEP, must be obtained prior to the beginning of the school year. This will ensure that each student's IEP is implemented starting on the first day of school. Returning student's IEPs will already be in the possession of the school. During the registration process, parents of students that are enrolling in the school, have the option to inform the school whether their student has an IEP. If the parent selects Yes, the procedures outlined in 3.1.A must be followed. If the parent selects No, the procedures outlined in 3.1.B must be followed.

3.1.A School is Aware that an IEP Exists During Registration

If the parent makes the School aware of the existence of an IEP during the registration process by selecting Yes, they have the option of either uploading the IEP or providing the IEP to the School's registrar. Somerset Academy of Las Vegas will also request all special education records from the student's prior school. The following procedures will also apply to students with an IEP that transfer into the School after school has started.

3.1.A.i Uploaded IEP

- 1. Upon receipt of the student's IEP, the school registrar will print out each IEP that is uploaded, place their initials, and date in the upper right hand corner;
- 2. The school registrar will send the IEP to the school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director for review;
- 3. The school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director will review the IEP and place student's name and information from the students' IEP onto the electronic caseload. If student's IEP contains information that is non-routine, notes will be made on the caseload, dated, and initialed.
- 4. If the school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director have any questions they will contact the parent of the student;
- 5. After reviewing the IEP the school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director shall, upon receipt of the IEP or at least one week prior to the start of school or upon receipt of the IEP, send the entire IEP to the student's teachers and all other personnel that will be implementing the IEP;
- 6. The Special Education Teacher of Record (TOR) shall document that they have reviewed each student's Confidential Folder including the IEP on the status of the Confidential Folder by the end of the first week of school.
- 7. The TOR shall document that they have provided and reviewed each student's IEP with each of the student's teacher(s) prior to the first day of school.
- 8. Each teacher of each student with an IEP will sign a Recipient of the IEP document which states that they have received and been provided a review the student's IEP. The Document "Recipient of the IEP" will be placed in student's confidential folder and statused by TOR prior to the first day of school. See Document in Appendix A?

3.1.A.ii IEP Dropped Off at the School During Registration Process prior to First Day of School

- 1. If the IEP is dropped off at the school, the registrar shall upon receipt of the IEP, place their initials and date in the upper right hand corner;
- 2. The school registrar will send the IEP to the school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director for review;
- 3. The school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director will review the IEP and place student's name and information from the students' IEP onto the electronic caseload. If student's IEP contains information that is non-routine, notes will be made on the caseload, dated, and initialed.
- 4. If the school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director have any questions they will contact the parent of the student;
- 5. After reviewing the IEP the school facilitator and assigned special education director or assistant director shall, upon receipt of the IEP or at least one week prior to the start of school or upon receipt of the IEP, send the entire IEP to the student's teachers and all other personnel that will be implementing the IEP;
- 6. The Special Education Teacher of Record (TOR) shall document that they have reviewed each student's Confidential Folder including the IEP on the status of the Confidential Folder by the end of the first week of school.
- 7. The TOR shall document that they have provided and reviewed each student's IEP with each of the student's teacher(s) prior to the first day of school.
- 8. Each teacher of each student with an IEP will sign a Recipient of the IEP document which states that they have received and been provided a review the student's IEP. The Document "Recipient of the IEP" will be placed in student's confidential folder and statused by TOR prior to the first day of school. See Document in Appendix A?

3.1.A.iii Yes was Selected but No IEP is Provided During Registration Prior to the First Day of School.

During the registration process, if the parent selects Yes that their student has an IEP and does not provide the IEP to the school, the following procedures must be followed:

1. The school registrar shall send an email to the student's previous school and parent asking for the IEP via CCSD <u>https://transcripts.ccsd.net;</u> also, registrar will send a record request via email to the school

- 2. If within five (5) days of sending the email to the school, the registrar still has not received the IEP, the Special Education Facilitator or assigned Director or Assistant Director of Special Education shall send a letter via certified mail, return receipt requested, to the student's previous school requesting the IEP be sent to the school within two (2) weeks;
- 3. If the school does not have the IEP beginning July 15th, the school registrar shall send a letter via certified mail, return receipt requested, each week to the student's previous requesting the IEP. This will be done until the IEP is obtained;
- 4. If the school does not have the IEP within two (2) weeks of the beginning of school, the school principal shall contact the student's previous school either by email or by phone and request the IEP. The principal is responsible for documenting this step.

3.1.A.iv After First Day of School, Yes was Selected but No IEP is Provided.

- 1. The school registrar shall send an email to the student's previous school and parent asking for the IEP via CCSD <u>https://transcripts.ccsd.net;</u> also, registrar will send a record request via email to the school
- 2. Special Education Facilitator will call and email the parent and previous school with a request for special education documents so special education services can be provided and status call in Student's Confidential Folder.
- 3. If within five (5) days of the phone call and to email to the school, the registrar still has not received the IEP, the Special Education Facilitator or assigned Director or Assistant Director of Special Education shall send a letter via certified mail, return receipt requested, to the student's previous school requesting the IEP be sent to the school within two (2) weeks;
- 4. If the school does not have the IEP within two (2) weeks of the upon student enrollment, the school principal shall call the parent to discuss whether or not student received special education services and contact the student's previous school either by email or by phone and request the IEP. The principal is responsible for documenting this step.

3.1. B The School is Not Aware of the Existence of an IEP

The school may not always be aware of that a student has an IEP. The school will follow up with each newly registered student to ensure that an IEP does not exist.

1. Upon enrollment, School registrar will send an automatic push email to all parents upon enrollment that welcoming the students to charter school. The email will specifically ask that if their student is on an IEP or 504 plan to turn that documentation into the school. The email will include the following instruction:

a. PLEASE DO NOT EMAIL YOUR CHILD'S IEP OR 504 PLAN. IEP AND 504 PLANS SHOULD ONLY BE SUBMITTED DIRECTLY TO THE SCHOOL.

3.1.C The School is Aware of an IEP But it Has Expired

If the school has received an IEP that has expired, the following procedures will be followed:

- 1. Special Education Facilitator will contact the parent to find out whether a current IEP exists;
- 2. If a current IEP exists, the Special Education Facilitator will attempt to obtain the new IEP after expiration date of IEP submitted during enrollment;
- 3. The registrar will do a records request from the student's prior school at least two (2) weeks prior to the start of school;
- 4. The IEP Team will review the IEP for services;
- 5. If there is not a current IEP but there is current eligibility, the school will complete a current Annual IEP within the first two weeks of school.
- 6. If the eligibility and IEP have expired dates, the school will follow the SPCSA's guidelines for an Interim IEP found in section 7.5.4 of the Special Education Guidance Manual. School Psychologist will also meet with parent and have a Consent for a Reevaluation signed to complete a Reevaluation for Eligibility.

3.2 Electronic Transfer of IEP ADDED 7.20.2020

Upon enrollment, school registrar will electronically request transfer of special education documents (IEP Wizard, Special Ed Evaluation Import Wizard, and Special Ed Documents Import Wizard) from Infinite Campus. Once documents have been released, school registrar will accept the documents. Documents will be locked prior to downloading. School registrar will document that the paperwork has been received from Infinite Campus on the G Drive form "Receipt of SPED Records Spreadsheet" and email the Special Education Facilitator. See Records Request form Infinite Campus document for sequential directions.

In August once school begins, the school registrar will verify that IC transfer of records was completed and received. If not, school registrar will submit a second request for records. Please note that student with disabilities with preschool services has to have the school listed on the enrollment tab to receive Infinite Campus records

3.3 School Personnel Are Informed of Their Duties and the Type of Support That is Needed

The following procedures will ensure that all school personnel who are responsible for the implementation of the IEP are informed of their duties. This procedure will also ensure that teachers and school personnel are implementing the IEP on the first day of school.

- 1. At least one (1) week prior to the start of school, the school facilitator will set up meetings with each IEP student's teachers and all other school personnel who will be implementing the IEP to review the IEP.
 - a. This will include going over the student's goals, what that looks like, the type of support they are to provide, and informing the teachers of how they can implement the IEP each day.
 - b. At the meeting each attendee will receive a hard copy of the IEP and/or have access to the IEP electronically.
- 2. Prior to the start of school all teachers and school personnel who will be implementing the IEP will sign a sheet stating that they have reviewed the IEP and understand their responsibilities and duties in implementing the IEP. This sheet will be kept by the school facilitator.
- 3. The first week of school, the school facilitator will review the IEP compliance checklist to ensure that each teacher is in compliance and aware of their responsibilities and duties in implementing the IEP.
- 4. The first week of each month, the school facilitator will review the IEP compliance checklist to ensure that each teacher is in compliance and aware of their responsibilities and duties in implementing the IEP.
- 5. If a teacher or other school personnel who is responsible for implementing an IEP is absent from school, they will inform a school administrator, who will provide a substitute teacher to ensure that the IEP services continue to occur.
 - a. All special education teachers will maintain a substitute binder with information pertinent to providing services to students with IEPs, including but not limited to lesson plans, roster, accommodations/modifications needed for students with IEPs to access curriculum, frequency and duration of services.
 - b. The lesson plans will be developed by the general education teacher of the student.
 - c. The special education teachers will also be developing daily lesson plans specific to their student's goals and objectives.
- 6. Upon hiring of new Special Education Teachers and Related Service Personnel, the special education facilitator, Lead Related Service Staff, or Director/Assistant Director of Special Education will meet with new staff and review Policies and Procedures in Special Education at Charter Schools.

7. Upon completion of Initial, Reevaluation, and Annual IEPs, TOR will review IEP with school staff, have staff sign Recipient of IEP form, and place form in Confidential Folder. See Appendix A.

3.3.A Monitoring the Implementation of the IEP

In order to ensure that an IEP is being implemented in the correct manner, Somerset has updated the following monitoring procedure. This procedure will require extensive documentation. The school facilitator will be responsible for following the Special Education Facilitator Month-to-Month Guide found in appendix B.

- 1. Each teacher and school personnel that are implementing an IEP will be responsible for completing the documentation form in appendix A, each day for each IEP student;
- 2. Every student's teacher will complete the Service Log for each student with an IEP for whom she/he provide service on the Infinite Campus Service Log tab. This electronic Service Log is to be filled out daily.
- 3. The Special Education Facilitator will complete a compliance review on each student's Infinite Campus Service Log under the Special Education Document Tab in Infinite Campus monthly beginning in August.
- 4. Speech and Language Pathologists and Occupational Therapists will complete service logs on Minute 7 and print out service logs at the end of each quarter to be filed in the student's confidential folder.
- 5. If the school facilitator determines that a teacher or other school personnel are not properly implementing the IEP, the school facilitator shall within one (1) week meet with the teacher or other school personnel and provide corrective training.
- 6. The teacher will sign a form stating that she/he received corrective training.
- 7. Within one (1) week after reviewing each documentation form, the school facilitator will send the documentation forms to the principal or principal designee;
- 8. The assistant principal or principal designee will review the documentation form and initial and date the form in the upper right hand corner;
- 9. The documentation form will then be placed in the Special Education Teachers' Employee folder.

3.4 Corrective Action Plan for Teachers Under Corrective Procedures

- 1. If a teacher or other school personnel refuse to attend corrective training, they will be subject to disciplinary action in accordance with Las Vegas law and the employee handbook.
- 2. Teachers who have received Corrective Procedure Trainings, will have to print and document documentation forms weekly instead of

Bi-monthly for one month. After four weeks of correct implementation and documentation, the Special Education Facilitator will meet with Special Education teacher rand review the implementation improvement.

- 3. If Special Education Teacher has improved their documentation, Special Education Teacher can return to Bi-monthly filing of paperwork.
- 4. If a teacher or other school personnel fails to fill out and submit the documentation form they will be subject to disciplinary action accordance with Las Vegas law and the employee handbook.

4.0 Multi-Disciplinary Team (MDT) and Individualized Educational Program meetings (IEP)

Required Team Members have to attend MDT and IEP meetings for the duration of the meeting. Administrators will provide supervision of teacher's classrooms if MDT/IEP meetings occur at the same time as teacher attendance at meetings.

BY SIGNING BELOW, I ACKNOWLEDGE THAT I HAVE RECEIVED TRAINING ON THE SPECIAL EDUCATION POLICIES AND PROCEDURES IEP DOCUMENTATION MANUAL, AND I AGREE TO ABIDE BY THE POLICIES AND PROCEDURES IN THIS MANUAL.

Print Full Name

Signature

Date

[RETAIN IN EMPLOYEE PERSONNEL FILE]

SOMERSET ACADEMY OF LAS VEGAS

SUPPORT SUMMARY

MEETING DATE: OCTOBER 19, 2021 Agenda Item: 4a – Data Discussion with Jessica Barr Number of Enclosures: 1

SUBJECT: DATA DISCUSSION WITH JESSICA BARR

<u>APPOINTMENTS</u>

_____Approval

<u>**X</u> INFORMATION</u></u>**

_____PUBLIC HEARING

<u>REGULAR ADOPTION</u>

PRESENTER (S): JESSICA BARR

RECOMMENDATION:

PROPOSED WORDING FOR MOTION/ACTION:

FISCAL IMPACT: N/A

ESTIMATED LENGTH OF TIME FOR CONSIDERATION (IN MINUTES): 25-30 MINUTES

BACKGROUND: JESSICA BARR WILL REVIEW THE SOMERSET DATA.

SUBMITTED BY: STAFF

SOMERSET ACADEMY OF NV

SBAC 2021

Academic Achievement & Growth Data


SOMERSET ACADEMY OF NV

ALIANTE 2021



RAISING THE BAR RTB DATA & CONSULTING, LLC 145



PROGRESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

ELA	
2018 - 2019	54.5%
2020 - 2021	43.5%
MATH	
2018 - 2019	50.0%
2020 - 2021	31.5%

Growth

MEDIAN GROWTH PERCENTILES (MGP)



SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL ALIANTE ELEMENTARY GROWTH TRENDS



ELA		
2018 - 2019	43.0	8
2020 - 2021	47.5	8
MATH		
2018 - 2019	37.0	8
2020 - 2021	44.0	2



PROGRESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

ELA	
2018 - 2019	55.6%
2020 - 2021	50.4%
MATH	
2018 - 2019	40.3%
2020 - 2021	25.4%

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL ALIANTE MIDDLE SCHOOL GROWTH TRENDS



ELA		
2018 - 2019	52.0	8
2020 - 2021	60.0	8
MATH		
2018 - 2019	55.0	8
2020 - 2021	62.0	2

ALIANTE HIGHLIGHTS & AREAS OF FOCUS



Middle School ELA growth overall





Middle School Math growth overall





5th grade IEP growth





3rd Grade ELA Proficiency (First Kinder class)





Elementary ELA growth/Gap

Elementary Math growth /Gap

Middle School Math Gap

Consistent IEP/EL growth

SOMERSET ACADEMY OF NV

LONE MOUNTAIN 2021





PROGRESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

ELA	
2017 - 2018	59.9 %
2018 - 2019	59.5 %
2020 - 2021	43.4%

MATH	
2017 - 2018	59.2 %
2018 - 2019	60.0%
2020 - 2021	42.6%



SBAC ASSSESSMENT YEAR

ELA		
2017 - 2018	40.5	8
2018 - 2019	57.0	8
2020 - 2021	56.0	2

MATH		
2017 - 2018	54.0	8
2018 - 2019	65.0	2
2020 - 2021	73.0	

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL LONE MOUNTAIN MIDDLE SCHOOL ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT TRENDS



PROGRESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

ELA	
2017 - 2018	59.3 %
2018 - 2019	67.1%
2020 - 2021	61.0%

MATH	
2017 - 2018	41.1%
2018 - 2019	54.0%
2020 - 2021	36.5%

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL LONE MOUNTAIN MIDDLE SCHOOL GROWTH TRENDS



SBAC ASSSESSMENT YEAR

ELA		
2017 - 2018	52.0	8
2018 - 2019	60.5	8
2020 - 2021	69.0	2

MATH		
2017 - 2018	53.0	8
2018 - 2019	74.0	8
2020 - 2021	63.0	A

LONE MOUNTAIN HIGHLIGHTS & AREAS OF FOCUS



5th grade math growth median (73) and 5th IEP math growth (64)



6th grade ELA growth - median 75 and 73% of students hit individual growth targets





6th math growth (median 70) and 8th math growth (65)





8th grade english learner ELA/math growth medians (91/89.5)



Elementary Opportunity Gap (ELA/Math)

Middle School Math Opportunity Gap

Consistent English Learner support/growth

Consistency across elementary claim performance (ELA)

SOMERSET ACADEMY OF NV

LOSEE 2021





PROGRESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

ELA	
2017 - 2018	49.7 %
2018 - 2019	48.3 %
2020 - 2021	30.2%
MATH	
2017 - 2018	46.2%
2018 - 2019	39.6 %

2020 - 2021 18.0%

159

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL LOSEE ELEMENTARY GROWTH TRENDS



ELA		
2017 - 2018	47.0	8
2018 - 2019	45.0	8
2020 - 2021	42.0	8
MATH		
2017 - 2018	57.5	8
2018 - 2019	41.0	8
2020 - 2021	51.5	8



PROGRESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

^{2020 - 2021} **18.5%**

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL LOSEE MIDDLE SCHOOL GROWTH TRENDS



ELA		
2017 - 2018	47.0	8
2018 - 2019	40.0	8
2020 - 2021	54.0	8
MATH		
2017 - 2018	37.0	8
2018 - 2019	36.0	8
2020 - 2021	61.0	2

LOSEE HIGHLIGHTS & AREAS OF FOCUS



5th grade math growth median (51.5)





Middle school ELA growth median (the highest Losee has EVER had!)



Develop primary to enhance numbers of proficient students as they move up



Middle school Math growth median (the highest Losee has EVER had!)





9th grade English Learners (Avg. 1/2 level improvement)



Enhanced differentiation to increase Elementary AGP/Gap

Middle School Opportunity Gap

Elementary IEP/English Learner Growth

SOMERSET ACADEMY OF NV

NORTH LAS VEGAS 2021



RAISING THE BAR RTB DATA & CONSULTING, LLC 164

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL NORTH LAS VEGAS ELEMENTARY ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT TRENDS



PROGRESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

ELA	
2017 - 2018	42.5%
2018 - 2019	46.4 %
2020 - 2021	36.1%

<u>MATH</u>	
2017 - 2018	35.9 %
2018 - 2019	42.5%
2020 - 2021	27.9 %

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL NORTH LAS VEGAS ELEMENTARY GROWTH TRENDS



ELA		
2017 - 2018	42.5	8
2018 - 2019	50.0	8
2020 - 2021	48.0	8

<u>MATH</u>		
2017 - 2018	42.0	8
2018 - 2019	48.0	8
2020 - 2021	52.0	



PROGRESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

ELA

|--|

- ^{2018 2019} **48.5%**
- **40.2%**

MATH

^{2017 - 2018} **30.4%**

^{2018 - 2019} **40.2%**

^{2020 - 2021} **18.1%**

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL NORTH LAS VEGAS MIDDLE SCHOOL GROWTH TRENDS



ELA		
2017 - 2018	50.0	8
2018 - 2019	54.0	8
2020 - 2021	61.0	8

MATH		
2017 - 2018	41.0	8
2018 - 2019	74.0	8
2020 - 2021	55.0	

NLV HIGHLIGHTS & AREAS OF FOCUS



5th grade Math growth (median 52)





Middle School ELA growth overall





Middle School Math growth overall





Middle School ELA IEP growth median 7th/8th (64/67)



5th grade Math growth (median 52)

Enhanced differentiation to increase Elementary AGP/Gap

Middle School Opportunity Gap

IEP/FRL Growth/Proficiency

SOMERSET ACADEMY OF NV

SKYE CANYON 2021



SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL SKYE CANYON ELEMENTARY ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT TRENDS



PROGRESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

ELA

2018 - 2019 **68.4**%

2020 - 2021 54.7%

MATH

2018 - 2019 61.3%

2020 - 2021 52.4%

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL SKYE CANYON ELEMENTARY GROWTH TRENDS



PROGRESSION OF GROWTH

ELA

2018 - 2019	55.5	8
2020 - 2021	71.0	2

MATH

2018 - 2019	65.0	8
2020 - 2021	76.0	2

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL SKYE CANYON MIDDLE SCHOOL ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT TRENDS



PROGRESSION OF ACA	DEMIC ACHIEVEMENT
ELA	
2018 - 2019	71.0%
2020 - 2021	74.3%
MATH	
2018 - 2019	47.5%
2020 - 2021	45.2%

BROCDESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL SKYE CANYON MIDDLE SCHOOL GROWTH TRENDS



SBAC ASSSESSMENT YEAR

PROGRESSION OF GROWTH

ELA

2 2018 - 2019 55.0 72.0 2020 - 2021 2

MATH

2018 - 2019	51.5	8
2020 - 2021	73.0	

SKYE CANYON HIGHLIGHTS & AREAS OF FOCUS



5th grade ELA growth median (71) and math (76)





3rd grade highest math proficiency in school (greater than 60%)



Middle School math and ELA growth





8th science proficiency improved from pre-pandemic



Continue to enhance K-3 reading proficiency

Continue to enhance consistency across Elementary ELA Claim performance

Middle School Math Opportunity Gap

Middle School English Learner support/growth

SOMERSET ACADEMY OF NV

SKY POINTE 2021



SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL SKY POINTE ELEMENTARY ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT TRENDS



PROGRESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

ELA

2017 - 2018	65.2%		
2018 - 2019	72.0%		

2020 - 2021 54.5%

MATH	
	_

2017 - 2018 68.7%

2018 - 2019 70.1%

2020 - 2021 50.2%

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL SKY POINTE ELEMENTARY GROWTH TRENDS



SBAC ASSSESSMENT YEAR

ELA		
2017 - 2018	39.0	8
2018 - 2019	64.0	8
2020 - 2021	60.5	2

MATH		_
2017 - 2018	51.0	8
2018 - 2019	68.0	8
2020 - 2021	85.0	A

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL SKY POINTE MIDDLE SCHOOL ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT TRENDS



PROGRESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

ELA

2017 - 2018	58.7 %
2018 - 2019	68.3%

2020 - 2021	57	.1%

MATH

2017 - 2018	3	6.	1%	
-------------	---	----	----	--

2018 - 2019 46.7%

2020 - 2021 42.6%



PROGRESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

2017 - 2018	41.0	8
2018 - 2019	55.0	8
2020 - 2021	60.0	8

|--|

2017 - 2018	26.0	8
2018 - 2019	52.0	8
2020 - 2021	65.0	2
SKY POINTE HIGHLIGHTS & AREAS OF FOCUS



5th grade math growth median (85)





Middle School Math and ELA growth





8th science proficiency improved from pre-pandemic





11th ELA - almost half of Sky Pointe students meeting national college readiness benchmark



Continue to enhance K-3 reading proficiency

Continue to enhance Elementary Writing performance

7th/8th Math Opportunity Gap

Middle School IEP Growth (ELA)

SOMERSET ACADEMY OF NV

STEPHANIE 2021



RAISING THE BAR RTB DATA & CONSULTING, LLC **182**

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL STEPHANIE ELEMENTARY ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT TRENDS



PROGRESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

ELA	
2017 - 2018	64.4%
2018 - 2019	63.7%
2020 - 2021	50.3%
MATH	
2017 - 2018	61.1%
2018 - 2019	57.0%
2020 - 2021	36.2%

SOMERSER ACADEMY - OVERALL STEPHANIE ELEMENTARY GROWTH TRENDS



PROGRESSION OF GROWTH

ELA		
2017 - 2018	38.0	8
2018 - 2019	61.0	8
2020 - 2021	67.0	2

MATH		
2017 - 2018	44.5	8
2018 - 2019	62.0	8
2020 - 2021	55.0	Α

SOMERSET ACADEMY - OVERALL STEPHANIE MIDDLE SCHOOL ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT TRENDS



PROGRESSION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

ELA	
2017 - 2018	61.6%
2018 - 2019	66.3%
2020 - 2021	55.3%

MATH	

2017 - 2018	50.6%
2018 - 2019	46.5%
2020 - 2021	29.8 %



PROGRESSION OF GROWTH

ELA		
2017 - 2018	56.0	2
2018 - 2019	60.0	8
2020 - 2021	65.0	8

MATH		
2017 - 2018	59.0	8
2018 - 2019	51.0	8
2020 - 2021	55.0	A

STEPHANIE HIGHLIGHTS & AREAS OF FOCUS



5th ELA growth median (67)



6th ELA - 72.9% of all students and 68.2% of non-proficient students hit their individual growth targets



7th math growth median (61)



Middle School IEP ELA/Math growth medians (72.5/62)



Enhanced differentiation to increase Elementary Math AGP/Gap

Elementary ELA Opportunity Gap

Continue to enhance K-3 reading proficiency

Middle School Math Opportunity Gap

SUPPORT SUMMARY

MEETING DATE: OCTOBER 19, 2021 Agenda Item: 4b – Academic Progress Reports, Campus Recognitions, and Updates Number of Enclosures:

SUBJECT: ACADEMIC PROGRESS REPORTS & CAMPUS RECOGNITIONS

ACTION

<u>APPOINTMENTS</u>

<u>Approval</u>

____CONSENT AGENDA

<u>**X</u> INFORMATION</u></u>**

_____PUBLIC HEARING

_____REGULAR ADOPTION

PRESENTER (S): **SOMERSET PRINCIPALS**

RECOMMENDATION:

PROPOSED WORDING FOR MOTION/ACTION:

FISCAL IMPACT: N/A

ESTIMATED LENGTH OF TIME FOR CONSIDERATION (IN MINUTES): **15-20 MINUTES**

BACKGROUND: **THE PRINCIPALS WILL PROVIDE ACADEMIC PROGRESS REPORTS, CAMPUS RECOGNITIONS, AND UPDATES ON SCHOOL INITIATIVES.**

SUBMITTED BY: **STAFF**

SUPPORT SUMMARY

MEETING DATE: OCTOBER 19, 2021 Agenda Item: 4c - Discussion and Possible Action Regarding Enrollment Number of Enclosures: 0

SUBJECT: DISCUSSION REGARDING ENROLLMENT

<u>X</u> Action

<u>APPOINTMENTS</u>

_____Approval

CONSENT AGENDA

_____INFORMATION

_____PUBLIC HEARING

_____REGULAR ADOPTION

PRESENTER (S): LEE ESPLIN/GARY MCCLAIN

RECOMMENDATION:

PROPOSED WORDING FOR MOTION/ACTION:

FISCAL IMPACT: N/A

ESTIMATED LENGTH OF TIME FOR CONSIDERATION (IN MINUTES): **3-5 MINUTES**

BACKGROUND: SKY POINTE HIGH SCHOOL ENROLLMENT ADJUSTMENTS: 12th grade – NO CHANGE; 11th grade – change to 200; 10th grade – change to 20; 9th grade – NO CHANGE.

SUBMITTED BY: **STAFF**

SUPPORT SUMMARY

MEETING DATE: OCTOBER 19, 2021 AGENDA ITEM: 4d – Review and Approval of Somerset Academic Calendar for the 2022/2023 School Year Number of Enclosures: 1

SUBJECT: ACADEMIC CALENDAR FOR 2022/2023 SCHOOL YEAR

- <u>X</u> Action
- <u>APPOINTMENTS</u>
- CONSENT AGENDA
- ____INFORMATION
- PUBLIC HEARING
 - <u>Regular Adoption</u>

PRESENTER (S): LEE ESPLIN/GARY MCCLAIN

RECOMMENDATION:

PROPOSED WORDING FOR MOTION/ACTION:

Move to approve the academic calendar for the 2022/2023 school year, as presented.

FISCAL IMPACT: N/A

ESTIMATED LENGTH OF TIME FOR CONSIDERATION (IN MINUTES): 3-5 MINUTES

BACKGROUND:

SUBMITTED BY: **Staff**

							02	3 (OFF	IC	ademy of Las Vegas IAL SCHOOL CALENDAR
											ecember 16, 2022; 2nd Semester: January 3, 2023 - May 25, 2023 December 16, 2022; 2nd Semester: January 3, 2023 - May 24, 2023
Week	Total Days	Days		Sυ	м	T	w	R	F	Sa	1st SEMESTER
			JULY	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	July 27 -29: New Teacher Work Days (no students)
	0		AUG	31	1	2	3	4	5	6	August 1 - August 9: Teacher Work Days (no students)
1	3	3		7	8	9	10	11	12	13	August 10: Students's First Day to attend
2	8	5		14	15	16	17	18	19	20	
3	13	5		21	22	23	24	25	26	27	
4	18	5	SEPT	28	29	30	31	1	2	3	
5	22	4		4	5	6	7	8	9	10	September 5: Labor Day Holiday- No School/Students
6	27	5		11	12	13	14	15	16	17	
7	32	5		18	19	20	21	22	23	24	September 21: DATA Day (Half day for students)
8	37	5	ОСТ	25	26	27	28	29	30	1	October 3: Site-based PD Day (No School for Students)
9	42	5		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	October 7: End of First Quarter
10	47	5		9	10	11	12	13	14	15	October 14: Parent Conference- No School/Students
11	52	5		16	17	18	19	20	21	22	
12	56	4		23	24	25	26	27	28	29	October 28: Nevada Day- No School/Students
13	61	5	NOV	30	31	1	2	3	4	5	
14	65	4		6	7	8	9	10	11	12	November 11: Veterans Day- No School/Students
15	70	5		13	14	15	16	17	18	19	
				20	21	22	23	24	25	26	November 21 - 25: Thanksgiving Holiday Break
16	75	5	DEC	27	28	29	30	1	2	3	
17	80	5		4	5	6	7	8	9	10	December 16: Semester Ends
18	85	5		11	12	13	14	15	16	17	
				18	19	20	21	22	23	24	December 19 - 30: Winter Break
				25	26	27	28	29	30	31	2nd SEMESTER
19	89	4	JAN	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	January 2: No School Students & Staff
20	94	5		8	9	10	11	12	13	14	January 11: DATA Day (Half day for students)
21	98	4		15	16	17	18	19	20	21	January 16: Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Day- No School/Students
22	103	5		22	23	24	25	26	27	28	
23	108	5	FEB	29	30	31	1	2	3	4	
24	113	5		5	6	7	8	9	10	11	
25	118	5		12	13	14	15	16	17	18	February 13: Site-based PD Day (No School for Students)
26	122	4		19	20	21	22	23	24	25	February 20: Presidents' Day No School
27	127	5	MAR	26	27	28	1	2	3	4	
28	132	5		5	6	7	8	9	10	11	March 8: DATA Day (Half day for students)
29	137	5		12	13	14	15	16	17	18	March 10: 3rd Quarter Ends
30	142	5		19	20	21	22	23	24	25	
31	147	5	APRIL	26	27	28	29	30	31	1	
				2	3	4	5	6	7	8	April 3-7: Spring Break
32	152	5		9	10	11	12	13	14	15	
33	157	5		16	17	18	19	20	21	22	April 21 : Site-based PD Day (No school for students)
34	162	5		23	24	25	26	27	28	29	
35	167	5	MAY	30	1	2	3	4	5	6	
36	172	5		7	8	9	10	11	12	13	
37	177	5		14	15	16	17	18	19	20	
38	180	3		21	22	23	24	25	26	27	May 24: Last Day for Students
			JUNE	28	29	30	31	1	2	3	May 25 & 26: Make up Days if Needed

SUPPORT SUMMARY

MEETING DATE: OCTOBER 19, 2021 Agenda Item: 4e – Review and Discussion of SPCSA Governance Standards Number of Enclosures: 1

SUBJECT: SPCSA GOVERNANCE STANDARDS

_____Approval

____CONSENT AGENDA

<u>**X</u> INFORMATION</u></u>**

_____PUBLIC HEARING

<u>REGULAR ADOPTION</u>

PRESENTER (S): GARY McCLAIN

RECOMMENDATION:

PROPOSED WORDING FOR MOTION/ACTION:

FISCAL IMPACT: N/A

ESTIMATED LENGTH OF TIME FOR CONSIDERATION (IN MINUTES): **3-5 MINUTES**

BACKGROUND: Assembly Bill 419, Section 3 requires the SPCSA to develop governance standards for sponsored schools. The Board will discuss the standards developed by the SPCSA following focus groups and SPCSA board discussions.

SUBMITTED BY: **Staff**



PURPOSE

The governing body of a public charter school is responsible for ensuring the success of the school and its students. While the school leadership and staff manage the day-to-day responsibilities of operating the school, the governing body is ultimately accountable to the charter school sponsor for academic achievement of students, effective organizational practices, and strong stewardship of public funds.

These *Governance Standards*, developed in alignment with Section 3 of Assembly Bill 419 from the 81st Session of the Nevada Legislature, describe the standards by which the State Public Charter School Authority defines strong charter school governance. Public charter schools sponsored by the State Public Charter School Authority should use these standards as a north star for evaluating board effectiveness and guiding board member development.

STANDARDS

1 Focus on Student Growth, Achievement, and Social and Emotional Wellbeing

- Understand academic performance expectations established by the State of Nevada and State Public Charter School Authority
- Commit to the academic, behavioral, social, and emotional success of all enrolled students and the overall academic success of the school
- Set ambitious and attainable goals for student academic growth and achievement that aim to ensure the success of all students
- Establish objectives for student social and emotional wellbeing that aim to ensure an inclusive, positive, and supportive environment for all students
- Regularly monitor progress toward internal goals and objectives as well as statewide performance expectations
- Analyze student growth, achievement, and wellbeing data by student group (race, ethnicity, gender, disability status, etc.) in order to identify and act on disparities in student performance and experience
- Use data to inform decisions

2 Ensure an Effective and Well-Run Organization

- Understand organizational performance expectations established by the State Public Charter School Authority
- Uphold the legal and ethical duties of the school's board; ensure that the board meets all compliance and reporting requirements
- Uphold legal requirements for charter schools under state and federal laws and regulations and comply with the terms of the charter contract.
- Regularly monitor operational data to ensure the organizational health of the school and to monitor progress towards the State Public Charter School Authority's organizational performance expectations
- Establish and uphold school and board policies that protect the organization, its students, and employees
- Ensure the school has strong operational plans for facilities, food services, transportation, security, and emergency preparedness
- Ensure all board meetings are conducted in accordance with Nevada's Open Meeting Law and that the board operates in accordance with the school's bylaws

3 Manage Financial Resources Responsibly

- Understand financial performance expectations established by the State Public Charter School Authority
- Annually establish and manage to a budget that allocates resources in alignment with the school's goals and strategic plan
- Regularly review financial data and adjust the school's budget or operations as appropriate
- Establish and uphold financial policies and procedures that protect the school's resources
- Regularly monitor financial performance to ensure the short- and long-term financial health of the school and to monitor progress towards the State Public Charter School Authority's performance expectations

4 Commit to Long-Term Success

- Oversee the development and implementation of the school's strategic plan, which aims to bring to fruition the school's mission and vision
- Understand the State Public Charter School Authority's strategic plan and priorities and work to create alignment between the Authority's goals and the school's goals
- Establish board committees to further the strategic plan and school goals
- Regularly assess the board's effectiveness in meeting these *Governance Standards* and achieving strategic goals
- Engage in meaningful board training conducted by independent individuals/organizations
- Maintain an engaged board, ensuring compliance with all bylaws and statutory requirements for board members
- Proactively plan for potential board member transitions and ensure effective onboarding for new board members

5 Ensure Strong Leadership and Effective Partnerships

- Hire school leadership that is committed to the school's model and mission and is capable of leading staff and students to achieve strong results and meet established goals
- Commit to uphold the boundary between governing the school and leading the daily school operations
- Hold school leadership accountable for the operations and performance of the school, addressing challenges proactively
- Regularly evaluate school leader performance based on established expectations; encourage and support their professional development
- Proactively plan for the development of future leaders and for succession
- Establish clear, specific contracts with key partners, including Educational Management Organizations, Charter Management Organizations, and back-office service providers, that set clear expectations for expirations, termination, performance, and outcomes
- Hold partners accountable for their services and performance, addressing challenges proactively
- Regularly evaluate partnerships based on established expectations for performance and outcomes

6 Operate in Service of your School Community

- Ensure that the school's board meetings and its members are accessible to the school community, including parents, teachers, and students
- Develop and consider school policies and critical decisions transparently and in collaboration with the school community
- Establish effective communication systems and proactively seek robust input and feedback from the school community
- Collaborate with stakeholders to address concerns and challenges
- Seek to achieve and maintain board members and school staff that are representative of the school

Nevada State Public	;
Charter School	
Authority	

SUPPORT SUMMARY

MEETING DATE: OCTOBER 19, 2021 AGENDA ITEM: 4f – DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO APPROVE THE VENDOR FOR LOSEE BLEACHER PURCHASE WITH BOND FUNDS FROM THE FOLLOWING: HANSON SPORTS AND STURDI STEEL NUMBER OF ENCLOSURES: 1

SUBJECT: Approval of Vendor for Losee Bleacher Purchase

- <u>X</u> Action
- <u>APPOINTMENTS</u>
- _____CONSENT AGENDA
- _____INFORMATION
- _____PUBLIC HEARING
- _____REGULAR ADOPTION

PRESENTER (S): GARY McCLAIN

RECOMMENDATION:

PROPOSED WORDING FOR MOTION/ACTION:

MOVE TO APPROVE ______ AS THE VENDOR FOR THE LOSEE BLEACHER PURCHASE.

FISCAL IMPACT: N/A

ESTIMATED LENGTH OF TIME FOR CONSIDERATION (IN MINUTES): **5-7 MINUTES**

BACKGROUND: **BIDS FOR THE PURCHASE OF THE LOSEE BLEACHER HAVE BEEN RECEIVED AND ARE BEING PRESENTED FOR CONSIDERATION AND SELECTION.**

SUBMITTED BY: **Staff**

Somerset Academy of Las Vegas

TIPS Contract: Bleachers

Objectives:

To utilize the purchasing co-op, The Interlocal Purchasing System (TIPS) to seek bids for purchasing a bleacher system meeting the criteria set by the campus for a 700+ seat stadium with press box.

Process Description:

Inquiry for bids were sent via TIPS to 14 providers of seating systems. 2 Providers responded.

Bid Results:	(2 Bidders)
---------------------	-------------

Hanson Sports	\$233,261
SturdiSteel	\$238,817

Recommendations: Approve as presented below

Hanson Sports for \$233,261 for the purchase of the Alum A Stand Bleacher with Press Box

*Installation not included





DATE: 9/30/2021

Hanson Sports

REPRESENTING DANT CLAYTON CORPORATION

10716 Lancaster Rd. Liberty, MO 64068

FOR: Somerset Academy Outdoor Bleacher with Press Box

NO. 09302021

DANT CLAYTON REP: PM REP PHONE: E-MAIL ADDRESS: Tim Ritchie (937) 631-0477 tim@hansonsports.com

ITEM	QTY		DESCRIPTION		UNIT	AMOUN
Bleacher Press Box/ Box Understru	Press	1 .	10 Row 129' Alum-a-Stand Elevated 8/24 Rise/Run Closed deck system ADA compliant inset pockets Anodized Seat Boards Anodized foot boards Straight ADA ramp Stairs Elevated front walkway 8'x30' press box, filming platform, understructure	Total:	\$	233,261
xcluded is amages.	permits, l	icenses, te	sting, state approval, taxes, bonding, shimming, prevailing or union wages, concrete material a	nd/or install,	or liquid	ated

**Economical mill finish footboards have been specified on this quote. Hanson Sports will not be responsible for discoloration, staining, and fading resulting from unavoidable condensation that occurs during packing, transporting, and storage, preceding and/or during installation. A clear anodized or Stain and Slip Resistant Deck finish may be purchased to avoid potential staining if selected as an upgrade finish at an additional cost.

IMPORTANT NOTE: Drawings stamped by a registered professional engineer are not included, unless noted above. Please consult with local code officials to determine any additional features which may be desired or required. The owner remains responsible for compliance with local codes, official interpretation and application rests solely with local authorities. Hanson Sports, its suppliers, and its representatives cannot assume liability for code compliance and presents information as unofficial guidelines only.

Above prices are good until <u>15 days</u>.

Signing this quotation denotes a contract when accepted and approved and will be subject to terms and conditions of this quotation. Return signed quotation to place an order. A 30% down payment is required to process the order.

SELLER Hanson Sports C/O Dant Clayton

PURCHASER





WHY CHOOSE ALUM-A-STAND

- Powder coated riserboards offer enhanced aesthetics from both the front and rear of the bleacher.
- Fully closed decking system virtually eliminates underside maintenance.
- Tube and channel understructure offers increased strength and durability.
- All aluminum construction eliminates the risk of rust.
- Construction with bolted extrusions, containing no welded parts susceptible to breakage.



1500 Bernheim Lane, Louisville, KY 40201-7408 502.634.3626 • 800.626.2177 • Fax: 502.637.9983 Email: info@dantclayton.com

www.dantclayton.com



code requirements including the latest editions of the International Building Code and NFPA.

Jefferson High School 15 Row x 165' Cover Photo: ing Hill Middle School 10 Row x 93'

Back Photo: Tuttle High School 10 Row x 27' Seats 143 Specta



ALUM-A-STAND

BLEACHERS ENGINEERED WITH EXTRA STRENGTH AND THE HIGHEST QUALITY



THE ALUM-A-STAND PROVIDES:

Long term durability

- Safety
- Aesthetics
- Value

THE ALUM-A-STAND CONSTRUCTION FEATURES INCLUDE:

- All aluminum tube and channel understructure that is 5 times stronger and 10 times stiffer than conventional angle frame bleachers.
- Snap-into-place footboards no hardware required.
- Bolt through seatboards no clip assemblies required.
- Superior guardrail components all aluminum channel, 3" x 2 7/8", with 9 gauge galvanized chain link fence.
- Fully closed aisles and decking system.







DANT CLAYTON FULLY CLOSED DECKING SYSTEM

- Safety eliminates all open gaps in the decking system.
- Appearance enhances the overall appearance of the bleachers.
- Reduced Maintenance trash/debris stays topside for easy clean-up. Underside maintenance is virtually eliminated.

POWDER COATED ALUMINUM – COLORFUL PROTECTION

Select any of the nine standard colors to enhance bleacher appearance.

All powder coating colors offer superior durability in a variety of weather conditions on aluminum bleacher components. Actual colors may vary. Ask your Dant Clayton Representative for an actual color chip. Premium custom colors also available.



Revised 10/6/21

DATE:	9-10-21
TO:	Gary McClain, Director of Facility Services
FIRM:	Academia Nevada
FAX:	BID
FOR:	Las Vegas, NV – Losee High School - Football

WE ARE TRANSMITTING (2) PAGES TO YOU, INCLUDING THIS PAGE. IF YOU DO NOT RECEIVE ALL OF THE PAGES, PLEASE CALL 1-800-433-3116.

- (1) 8 row x 153'-0" Elevated 38.5" Angle Frame Bleacher
 - 816 gross seats approx. 704 net seats w/ 8 WC spaces
- (1) 8'x30' Press Box

Bleacher Includes:

- 1. Clear anodized aluminum (2x10) seat boards and clear anodized riser boards
- 2. Clear anodized aluminum footboards, Closed Deck configuration
- 3. Galvanized steel angle frame understructure, cross braces and guardrail posts
- 4. Two (2) line aluminum pipe w/ galvanized chain link in fill guardrail
- 5. Five (5) aisles with mid-rails
- 6. WC spaces w/ companion seats
- 7. One (1) ramp and Four (4) stairs
- 8. 8" rise w/ 24" tread,
- 9. Bleacher requires a flat and level surface to sit on, bleacher secured by earth auger anchors
- 10. Shop drawings and calculations for the press box and foundations with Nevada Registered Engineer's, and approved by the State of Nevada

Press Box Includes:

- 1. Galvanized steel cross beams, stringers, bracing and guardrail posts
- 2. Metal framed, aluminum interlocking deck interior floor
- 3. Film deck w/ roof hatch and ladder
- 4. Two (2) line rail system w/ chain link fence
- 5. Exit/egress lights, Security shutters, no windows, no HVAC
- 6. Freight
- 7. Shop drawings and calculations for the press box and foundations with Nevada Registered Engineer's, and approved by the State of Nevada.
- 8. Will require a concrete foundation.

Sturdisteel Notes:

- 1. <u>Excludes:</u> Any UNLOADING or INSTALLATION of materials delivered to the jobsite, permits, bonds or any fees related to the construction of the bleachers, any fence work around the bleacher or not attached the to the bleacher above the footboard level, or fence work in various areas of the site.
- 2. Angle frame bleachers are designed for a flat surface or a surface with a max slope of 1% in a single direction. Anything outside of these parameters might require shimming at an additional cost.
- 3. Press box will require a 2' thick slab, installed by OTHERS. Owner responsible for area for spoil placement or removal from site.

P.O. Box 2655, Waco, TX 76702-2655 • 1.800.433.3116 • FAX: 254.666.4472



- 4. <u>Project duration from notice to proceed</u>: 30-45 days for submittals upon receipt of NOP/LOI and or contract, 120-150 days for fabrication and materials ready for delivery upon receipt of approved final submittals.
- 5. Excludes any item not specifically mentioned as included
- 6. Sturdisteel is AISC Certified.
- 7. Excludes any lights or light poles at the aisle locations or for lighting the aisles. Or any lights under the bleacher or attached to the outside of the press box walls or film deck
- 8. Excludes any fire suppression systems for the bleachers, press box or surrounding areas.
- 9. This scope sheet is to be part of any purchase order or contract for this project.
- 10. NV Business License #NV20101222477, Contractor's License #0031357
- 11. TIPS Contract # 2008012
- 12. Quote is good for 21 days due to the fluctuations in materials costs.

Pricing As Follows:

Lump Sum for Materials ONLY Delivered	<i>\$</i>	3 238,817.00
(Inclusive of Bleacher & Press Box)		

If you have any questions in regards to this proposal, please contact me at 800-433-3116 or via email at <u>mstephens@sturdisteel.net</u>. Please see our website <u>www.sturdisteel.com</u>.

Matt Stephens Sales Representative



Joseph C. Feigel Field - Bogota, NJ

CONTINUOUS ANGLE FRAME Bleachers



Wild Horse Pass Arena - Chandler, AZ

Standard or Custom Solutions

Designed for installation on flat and level surfaces, standard Angle Frame Bleachers are offered in 5, 8, 10, 15 and 20 rows . Our standard designs can be custom engineered for your specific site and seating needs.

Accommodates Expansion

As your facility and seating requirements increase, this type of bleacher system provides the flexibility of adding additional seats to continually meet the demand.

Versatility

Can be customized to accommodate various seating options including benches with straight backs, individual VIP chairs and armrest to designate exact seating for reserved areas.



Schertz-Cibolo ISD - Cibolo, TX



McLennan Community College - Waco, TX

An Economical Standard

For the ultimate in cost effective spectator seating, standard Angle Frame Bleachers provide the top quality features you expect, at a cost that will fit any budget for indoor and outdoor venues.

Recommended for:

Football	В
Soccer	La
Track	Μ
Rodeo	E

Baseball Lacrosse Motorsports Exposition

Softball Tennis Aquatic Ice Rink



www.Sturdisteel.com • 1.800.433.3116

Economical & versatile seating for all indoor and outdoor venues.



Structure

Our standard Angle Frame bleachers are built using a galvanized steel box frame construction that includes cross bracing and stringers spaced at 6 feet on center. Offered in both elevated or non-elevated applications and optional aluminum frame understructure.

Finish Applications

Standard features include anodized aluminum seating and risers, semi -closed or closed mill finished decks. Options include bench seating with straight backs or VIP chairs, press boxes, ramps, stairs or walkways.

Warranty

All Sturdisteel Products are warrantied for five years beginning at date of substantial completion of project - free from defect in materials and workmanship in the course of manufacture. This warranty excludes any other defects resulting from abnormal use, accidental or intentional damage or any occurrences beyond manufacturer's control.

Gross Seating Capacities

Gross seating is based on 18" per seat and is the total seating area (total rows multiplied b seating area length, divided by 1.5"). Net seating is the gross seating, less the seating lost due to aisles and handicap spaces requirements, and will vary based on local building code requirements. Net Seating is approximately 85% of Gross Seating and is th actual seating capacity

	LENGTH	3 ROWS	4 ROWS	5 ROWS	8 ROWS	10 ROWS	15 ROWS
	15'	30	40	50	80	100	150
	21'	42	56	70	112	140	210
	27'	54	72	90	144	180	270
	33'	66	88	110	176	220	330
	39'	78	104	130	208	260	390
	45'	90	120	150	240	300	450
d	51'	102	136	170	272	340	510
5	57'	114	152	190	304	380	570
	63'	126	168	210	336	420	630
by	69'	138	184	230	368	460	690
	75'	150	200	250	400	500	750
	81'	162	216	270	432	540	810
ng	87'	174	232	290	464	580	870
	93'	186	248	310	496	620	930
I	99'	198	264	330	528	660	990
1	105'	210	280	350	560	700	990
	111'	222	296	370	592	740	1110
	117'	234	312	390	624	780	1170
	123'	246	328	410	656	820	1230
he	129'	258	344	430	688	860	1290
y.	135'	270	360	450	720	900	1350
,	153'	306	408	510	816	1020	1350
	177'	354	472	590	944	1180	1770
	195'	390	520	650	1040	1300	1950
	213'	426	568	710	1136	1420	2130
	231'	462	616	770	1232	1540	2310



CERTIFIED

P.O. Box 2655, Waco, TX 76702-2655 TEL: 254.666.5155 FAX: 254.666.4472 TOLL FREE: 800.433.3116



Sturdisteel is a Division of Schultz Industries, Inc.

203







SUPPORT SUMMARY

MEETING DATE: OCTOBER 19, 2021 AGENDA ITEM: 4g – DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO APPROVE THE CONTRACTOR FOR LOSEE WEIGHT/LOCKER ROOM WITH BOND FUNDS FROM THE FOLLOWING: MOUNTAIN VISTA DEVELOPMENT, NGC, BUILDERS UNITED, ROCHE, SHF INTERNATIONAL NUMBER OF ENCLOSURES: 1

SUBJECT: APPROVAL OF CONTRACTOR FOR LOSEE WEIGHT/LOCKER ROOM

- <u>X</u> Action
- <u>APPOINTMENTS</u>

- INFORMATION
- _____PUBLIC HEARING
- _____REGULAR ADOPTION

PRESENTER (S): GARY MCCLAIN

RECOMMENDATION:

PROPOSED WORDING FOR MOTION/ACTION:

MOVE TO APPROVE ______ AS THE CONTRACTOR FOR THE LOSEE WEIGHT/LOCKER ROOM.

FISCAL IMPACT: N/A

ESTIMATED LENGTH OF TIME FOR CONSIDERATION (IN MINUTES): 5-7 MINUTES

BACKGROUND: **CONTRACTOR BIDS FOR THE LOSEE WEIGHT/LOCKER ROOM HAVE BEEN RECEIVED AND ARE BEING PRESENTED FOR CONSIDERATION AND SELECTION.**

SUBMITTED BY: **STAFF**

BID TABULATION FORM

Somerset Academy of Las Vegas – Losee Campus Weight Room & Locker Room SAL-2021-002 October 8, 2021 ethos three Architecture	BASE BID	154,493	183,439	248,189		282,700	374, 780.81	
s – Losee Camp	5% Clarification & Affidavit	Ń		\mathbf{i}		\checkmark		
Las Vegas ure	gnitsil-du≳ %∂ & %1		>	2		3	>	
Somerset Academy of Las SAL-2021-002 October 8, 2021 ethos three Architecture	Bid Form	7	>	>		>	\checkmark	
Acade -002 , 2021 ee Arc	S# bbA	>	>	>		>	>	
Somerset Acadé SAL-2021-002 October 8, 2021 ethos three Arc	r# bbA	>	>	>		>	>	
Project Name: Son Project Number: SAL Bid Date: Oct Architect: ethe	BIDDER	Nevada General Construction	SHF International, LLC	Mountain Vista Development, Inc.	Rafaer Construction	Roche Constructors, Inc.	Builders United	Cobblestone-Construction
		$\overline{}$	7	~	~	F	>	l

SOMERSET LOSEE CAMPUS – WEIGHT ROOM & LOCKER ROOM REMODEL **PRE-BID MEETING** SIGN-IN SHEET

Somerset Losee Campus – Weight Room & Locker Room Remodel September 21, 2021 9:00 a.m. ethos|three Architecture SAL-2021-002 Architect / Engineer: **Project Name:** Date & Time: Project#:

					Uno,	\sim		342			
	PHONE		702-456-1070 ext# 203	202-379-7445	JOSH-MAINSWORTH @ MOUNTAIN VISHAEVELOPMENT. LON	anacedy e nach U. any portogen - 405 - 6407	102-451-5511	Wike tyving builders an red com 702. 706.2	702 826-4373	702 224 1224	<i>t</i>
ed for Contuct Purposes	EMAIL ADDRESS	gary.mcclain@academicanv.com	KLE1F CAROUL jelopeman@ethosthree.com Ecarrol/p ether three.com	PREED @ GUIDETERI US	JOSH-HNINSWORTH @ MG	araced C ngchv. W	riley@rafaelcompanies.com	Mike tyme builders Uni	Lann, Julin En Osomersetinion 702 826-4373	Revine VI Luct concletin.	U color
Please Print Clearly - Information Used for Contact Purposes	ATTENDEE NAME	Gary McClain	John Lopeman / KUE1/F CARUU	Phil Rean	\sum_{i}	MSC V	c Riley Sanchez	Wike Jun		Kevin Peolicija	n
	COMPANY NAME	Academica Nevada	ethos three ARCHITECTURE	Coupe Technolisies	Mountain Vista Jevelope Ment	Man Reedy	Rafaet ConstructionInc Riley Sanchez	BUTIDAR UNE TED	Larry Comson	Kerry Reduce RUJuetson	61203

Pre-Bid Meeting Somerset Losee Campus – Weight Room & Locker Room Remodel

			9	3011										
PHONE	M 702-3781816	702-280-3692	100 22-444556	CERTIMATING, De Pacye Constructors, com 702, 252, 3611	n 702-283-9833	orthe signation	1960-388-0961	702-568-0137	LOEH-YES.EOT	702-985-3348	922. LH0-05-241			
EMAIL ADDRESS	WATTHEW & POLVS ETREOW COM	DIEN. POSLETE CUSTP.US	Franclon OFFENBACHEN branlon Qjaysplumby, w	Certury Tinc, De Pacye Con	bhillesummthesecurha.com	Ohristing @ elite Finisher & 202 856 .	iesica as he contracting com	garride @nosuertmethini 14. 10m	HARRY & GREEN LIVING	Wednee Sgna.1224	NATHAN. DE HOYAS @ ACANEN (CANNOW		~	
ATTENDEE NAME	PENER, MATTEW	DIONS POBLETS	Brandlon OFFENBACHEN	Terror 13	BobH11	christing morales	Jessica Randau	Carricle Rlanc	HARRY JACKSON	Dordon Just	NARTAN DEHOYOS			
COMPANY NAME	POCUS FIRE	GIATERIAB FIRE PROTECTION	SATS Plumbing	Volte Constructors Councilmo	Summit Fire & Security	Elite Finishes	Nes SHE INTL.	No Scient Mechanical	GABISW LIVING SFAULES	Nevada Cartad Carpet	ACADEMICA NV			

Pre-Bid Meeting Somerset Losee Campus – Weight Room & Locker Room Remodel Project #SAL-2021-002

DOCUMENT 00 41 13

BID FORM

Bidder: Bormann Development Inc. DBA Nevada General Construction (Legal Name of Company) Project: Somerset Academy of Las Vegas – Losee Campus Weight Room & Locker Room Remodel 4650 / 4700 Losee Road, North Las Vegas, NV 89081 Owner: Somerset Academy of Las Vegas 6630 Surrey Street, Las Vegas, NV 89119 Project #: SAL-2021-002 Architect: ethos|three ARCHITECTURE 8985 South Eastern, Suite 220, Las Vegas, NV 89123 Project #: 2021115

1.1 CERTIFICATIONS AND BASE BID

A. Having carefully examined the Procurement and Contracting Requirements, Conditions of the Contract, Drawings, Specifications, and all subsequent Addenda, as prepared by ethos|three ARCHITECTURE and Architect's consultants, having visited the site, and being familiar with all conditions and requirements of the Work, we the undersigned, hereby agrees enter into a Contract to furnish all material, labor (prevailing wage rate), equipment and services, necessary to complete the construction of the above-named project, according to the Contracting Documents, for the sum of:

Base Bid Amount: (including \$10,000.00 Allowance – Per Section 01 21 00)	
(Write out base bid amount in words and numbers)	
(\$)	
One Hundred Fifty Four Thousand, Four Hundred Ninety Three	Dollars
In lawful money of the United States of America	

B. All applicable federal, State of Nevada, and Clark County taxes are included in the Bid Sum.

Document 00 41 13 Bid Form Page 1

1. 22 (A.CS

208

NGC

1.2 SUBCONTRACTORS AND SUPPLIERS 1% and 5% LISTING *

A. In accordance with NRS 338.141, the undersigned bidder shall execute subcontracts for the portions of the work indicated below, which equal or exceed one (1% & 5%) of the prime contractor's total bid. Prime Contractor shall include his own name on the list if prime contractor will perform any work which equals or exceeds One percent (1% & 5%) which is not performed by a subcontractor.

Subcontractor / Supplier	Portion of Work	License #	License	Subcontract Bid
			Limit	Amount
Baldwin Demolition	Demolition	69695	\$8,000,000	\$16,500.00
TRC Commercial Framing	Rough Carpentry	28300	\$6,000,000	\$3,084.00
Woodworks Door and Frame	Doors and Hardware	38087	\$200,000	\$4,683.00
C&C Drywall and Framing	Drywall, Paint, ACT	86999	\$6,900,000	\$33,700.00
A-1 National Fire	Fire Sprinkler	62752	\$950,000	\$9,724.00
Infinity Air	Mechanical	77992	\$1,000,000	\$18,298.00
RL Jackson Electric	Electrical	51259	\$5,200,000	\$17,809.00

*Add additional sheet if required.

1.3 TIME OF COMPLETION

A. The undersigned Bidder proposes and agrees hereby to commence the Work of the Contract Documents on a date specified in a written Notice to Proceed to be issued by Owner, and shall be completed within 135 Calendar Days after Notice to Proceed.

1.4 ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF ADDENDA

- A. The undersigned Bidder acknowledges receipt of and use of the following Addenda in the preparation of this Bid:
 - Addendum No. 2, dated 10/6/2021 . 1. Addendum No. 1, dated 9/28/2021 . 2. Addendum No. 3, dated
 - 3. Addendum No. 5, dated



Document 00 41 13 Bid Form Page 2

1.5 BID ENCLOSURES

A. The following documents are completed, signed and attached:
 1. Certificate of Eligibility for Bidder's Preference.

1.6 CONTRACTOR'S LICENSE

A. The undersigned further states that it is a duly licensed contractor, for the type of work proposed, in the State of Nevada and Clark County, Nevada, and that all fees, permits, taxes, etc., pursuant to submitting this proposal have been paid in full.

1.7 BID OPENING

A. The undersigned consents that the bids may be opened publicly on the date, time and place set by the Owner.

1.8 SUBMISSION OF BID:

Respectfully submitted this <u>8th</u> day of <u>October</u>, 2021.

Submitted By	Nevada Ge	neral Const	truction	(Mame of bidding firm or corporation).
	14	14 00	1/100	

Authorized Signature: ______(Handwritten signature).

Signed By: Thomas Dunton (Type or print name).

Title: President (Owner/Partner/President/Vice President).

Address: 4121 Wagon Trail Avenue, Las Vegas, NV 89118

Phone: 702-254-0262

License No.: 031854

Federal ID No.: 88-0219374 (Affix Corporate Seal Here).

END OF DOCUMENT

Document 00 41 13 Bid Form Page 3

.



NEVADA STATE CONTRACTORS BOARD

5390 KIETZKE LANE, SUITE 102, RENO, NEVADA, 89511 (775) 688-1141 FAX (775) 688-1271, INVESTIGATIONS (775) 688-1150 2310 CORPORATE CIRCLE, SUITE 200, HENDERSON, NEVADA, 89074, (702) 486-1100 FAX (702) 486-1190, INVESTIGATIONS (702) 486-1110

RE-ISSUED CERTIFICATE OF ELIGIBILITY PER NRS 338.147 and NRS 338.1389

CERTIFICATE NUMBER: BPC-08-05-30-0359

OF NRS 338.147(3), THE ABOVE-NAMED GENERAL CONTRACTOR AND A CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT HAVE STATUS, UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY, CERTIFYING THAT THE GENERAL CONTRACTOR IS QUALIFIED TO RECEIVE A PREFERENCE IN BIDDING AS SET FORTH IN NRS 338.147 AND NRS 338.1389 AND OTHER MATTERS RELATING NEVADA STATE CONTRACTORS BOARD AS PROOF OF CONTRACTOR'S IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS SUBMITTED FULLY EXECUTED AND NOTARIZED SWORN AFFIDAVITS AS PROOF OF PREFERENTIAL BIDDER MONETARY STATUS: ACTIVE, IS HEREBY ISSUED THIS CERTIFICATE BY THE NEVADA STATE CONTRACTORS' BOARD, BASED UPON THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THE STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE WITH NEVADA REVISED STATUTES (NRS) 338.147 AND NRS 338.1389 AND THE AFFIDAVIT OF CERTIFIED PUBLIC BORMANN DEVELOPMENT INC DBA NEVADA GENERAL CONSTRUCTION (HEREIN THE "GENERAL NUMBER: 0031854 ORIGINAL ISSUE DATE: CORPORATION CLASSIFICATION: B-GENERAL BUILDING COMPLIANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF NRS 338.147 AND NRS 338.1389. NEVADA STATE CONTRACTORS' LICENSE ACCOUNTANT SUBMITTED TO THE 01/08/1991 BUSINESS TYPE: LICENSE LIMIT: UNLIMITED CONTRACTOR") THERETO

THIS CERTIFICATE OF ELIGIBILITY IS ISSUED ON **SEPTEMBER 21, 2021** AND EXPIRES ON **JANUARY 31**, 2022, UNLESS SOONER REVOKED OR SUSPENDED BY THE NEVADA STATE CONTRACTORS BOARD



MONDON DE LICENSING ADMINISTRATOR

NANCY MÁTHIÁS, LICENSING ADMINISTRATOR FOR MARGI A. GREIN, EXECUTIVE OFFICER

of Certified Public Accountant as Proof of Contractors Compliance with the Provisions of NRS 338.147 and NRS 338.1389. The above-named General Contractor shall bear the responsibility to validity of the information contained in the Contractors Statement of Compliance or the Affidavit The Nevada State Contractors Board assumes no liability or responsibility for the accuracy or ascertain the accuracy and validity of the affidavits provided to support the issuance of this certificate.



NEVADA STATE CONTRACTORS BOARD

5390 KIETZKE LANE, SUITE 102, RENO, NEVADA, 89511 (775) 688-1141 FAX (775) 688-1271, INVESTIGATIONS (775) 685-1150 2310 CORPORATE CIRCLE, SUITE 200 HENDERSON, NEVADA, 89074 (702) 486-1100 FAX (702) 466-1190, INVESTIGATIONS (702) 486-1110 www.nscb.nv.gov

AFFIDAVIT OF CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT SUBMITTED AS PROOF OF CONTRACTOR'S COMPLIANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF NRS 338.147 AND NRS 338.1389

("Affiant"), do hereby swear under penalty of perjury that the assertions

Note: Contractor is defined as a General Contractor (NRS 624.215 (2)(3)) or a Specialty Contractor (NRS 624.215(4)). A specialty contractor must be authorized to bid on a public works project by meeting criteria defined in NRS 338.

I. Kyle Bybee of this affidavit are true and correct.

The Affiant is a duly licensed Certified Public Accountant in the State of Newada License Number 00 31854

That on <u>9/14/21</u> (must be within 30 days of submission of the application), Affiant has reviewed, in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards, all necessary records of <u>Nevada General Construction</u> NV Taxpayer JD (FID): <u>88-0219374</u>, Nevada contractor's license number <u>0031859</u>, classification <u>13 General Buildin</u> B General Building issued on 1/8/91

The Affiant certifies as true and correct that the general contractor defined in NRS 624.215(2) or (3), or specialty contractor defined in NRS 624.214(4) and authorized to bid on public works projects by meeting criteria defined in NRS 338 referenced above has, while licensed as a general contractor or specialty contractor in this state.

(a) Paid directly, on his own behalf:

- The sales and use taxes imposed pursuant to Chapters 372, 374 and 377 of the Nevada Revised Statutes, on materials used for construction in the State of Nevada, including without limitation, construction that is undertaken or carried out on land within the boundaries of this state, that is managed by the Federal government or is on an Indian reservation or Indian colony, of not less than \$5,000 for each consecutive 12-month period for 60 months immediately preceding the submission of this affidavit;
- Paid the governmental services tax imposed pursuant to Chapter 371 of the Nevada Revised Statutes, on the vehicles
 used in the operation of his business in the State of Nevada of not less than \$5,000 for each consecutive 12-month period
 for 60 months immediately preceding the submission of this affidavit; or
- 3. Paid any combination of such sales and use taxes and governmental services tax; or.
- Acquired, by purchase, inheritance, gift or transfer through a stock option plan, all the assets and liabilities of a viable, operating construction firm that possesses a:

a) License as a general contractor or specialty contractor pursuant to the provisions of Chapter 624 of NRS; and b) Certificate of eligibility to receive a preference in bidding in public works.

5. Compliance with the provisions of NRS 338.147 and 338.1389.

The Affiant certifies under penalty of perjury to the truth of the statements contained herein and to the contractor's compliance with the provisions of NRS 338.147(3) and NRS 338.1389(3).

Dated this day of Soplinha Cert (intant (Signature) (Print Name 3065 S. Jones Blue (Street Address) Las Vea (City) (State) lebybee of alcona-c 702-870-7-999 (Phone Number) mail Address)

Nevada State Contractors Board

Application for Certificate of Eligibility to Receive Preference in Bidding Affidavit of Certified Public Accountant

State of Nevada County of Clark

Subscribed and sworn to before me

th day of This 2021

Notary Public In and for said County and State



Somerset Academy of Las Vegas

Public Bid: Losee Weight Room/Locker Room

Objectives:

To secure quality bids through the public bidding process meeting the criteria set forth in the bid documents by the Architect and the Owner.

To concisely and accurately present results of the bidding process; including management's recommendation.

To support the Board of Directors in concluding this process by their selecting of a provider for the specified project.

As a public bid the Board must select the "lowest responsive bid".

Project Description:

To renovate approximately 2000 sq feet into a Weight Room and Locker Room in support of athletic programming and curriculum.

This is a prevailing wage project: PWP-CL-2022-33

Bid Results: (5 bidders)

Nevada General Construction	\$154,493
SHF International	\$183,439
Mountain Vista Development	\$248,189
Roche Constructors, Inc	\$282,700
Builders United	\$374,781

Recommendations: Approve as presented below

Nevada General Construction as lowest responsive bidder in the amount of \$154,493 for the Locker Room and Weight Room Improvements